ABSTRACT

Design, Synthesis and Biological Evaluation of Novel Serotonin Reuptake Inhibitors and Novel Derivatives of a Nitrogen-Containing Combretastatin Analog

M. Graciela Miranda

Mentor: Kevin G. Pinney, Ph.D.

Depression is a common and serious illness that affects one out of every ten Americans each year. Since the 1980's, selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRIs) have been the pharmaceuticals of choice for the treatment of depression and related disorders. Despite their indisputable efficacy, there is still room for improvement in SSRIs, especially in regard to their onset of action and adverse reaction profile. The research presented herein focused on the design and synthesis of a library of thirty-three novel bivalent molecules that could combine into one molecular entity an enhanced antagonism towards the 5-HT_{2A} receptors while keeping a highly selective inhibition of the serotonin transporter (SERT). These bivalent molecules were constructed by covalently coupling two types of fluoxetine hydrochloride structural homologues (for SERT affinity) with a series of nine functionalized piperazines and piperidines (for 5-HT_{2A} antagonism). Preliminary biological evaluation shows that two of the synthesized molecules, **16b** and **17b**, exhibit the desired dual activity (K_i = 237 and 195 nM respectively for the 5-HT_{2A} receptor and K_i = 1.2 and 1.8 μ M respectively for SERT). The complete set of biological data will outline the potential of the synthesized molecules as a new generation of improved antidepressants.

Although remarkable advances have been made in cancer pharmacotherapy, the American Cancer Society declared this disease as the top killer of Americans in January, 2005. Therefore, a second research project presented herein focused on the development of a bivalent drug candidate for the treatment of cancer, which could combine into one molecular entity two distinct forms of cancer treatment, vascular disruption and bioreduction. Although the desired target molecule was not achieved, two unexpected and structurally unique products were obtained, which were fully characterized in regards to their structure. Preliminary biological evaluation indicates that compound **73** shows significant inhibition of tubulin assembly ($IC_{50} = 3.3 \mu M$), while compound **74** shows potent and selective *in vitro* cytotoxicity towards three human cancer cell lines. Therefore, the continuation of this line of research aimed at an improved treatment option for cancer patients is strongly encouraged.

Design, Synthesis and Biological Evaluation of Novel Serotonin Reuptake Inhibitors and Novel Derivatives of a Nitrogen-Containing Combretastatin Analog

by

M. Graciela Miranda

A Dissertation

Approved by the Department of Chemistry and Biochemistry

00 arianna A. Busch, Ph.D., Chairperson

Submitted to the Graduate Faculty of Baylor University in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Approved by the Dissertation Committee Kevin G. Pipney, Ph.D., Chai petson Røbert R. Kane, Ph.D. Charles M. Gasnet, Ph.D. Kevin Chambliss, Ph.D

N. Bradley Keele, Ph.D.

Accepted by the Graduate School August 2006 J. Larry Lydn, Ph.D., Deal

Copyright © by M. Graciela Miranda

All rights reserved

TABLE OF CONTENTS

List of Figures	vi
List of Schemes	vii
List of Tables	viii
Acknowledgments	X
Dedication	xi
Chapter One: Introduction	1
Chapter Two: Design, Synthesis and Biological Evaluation of Novel Serotonin Reuptake Inhibitors	3
Introduction	3
Background	5
Types and Symptoms of Depression	5
Causes of Depression	8
Diagnostic Evaluation and Therapeutic Strategies for Depression	9
Pharmacotherapy of Depression	10
The Role of Serotonin Reuptake Inhibitors	15
The Complex Serotonin System	22
Bivalent Approaches for Therapeutic Intervention	31
Rationale for Drug Design	
Strategic Design	35
Homologues Type I and II	38

The Case for Autism	41
Chapter Three: Materials and Methods	43
General Section	43
Synthesis of 4-Fluorophenoxy Ethyl Bromide Intermediate	44
Synthesis of 4-Trifluoromethyl-phenoxy Ethyl Bromide Intermediate	47
Attempted Synthesis of Coupled Products from Bromide Intermediates	49
Synthesis of Homologues Type I – Compounds 1 to 7	49
Synthesis of Homologues Type I – Compounds 8 to 15	66
Synthesis of Homologues Type II – Compounds 16, 17, 24 and 25	80
Synthesis of Homologues Type II – Compounds 18 to 23, 26 and 27	89
Synthesis of Homologues Type II – Compounds 28 to 33	106
Biological Evaluation	118
Chapter Four: Results and Discussion	122
Synthesis of 4-Fluorophenoxy Ethyl Bromide Intermediate	122
Synthesis of 4-Trifluoromethyl-phenoxy Ethyl Bromide Intermediate	126
Attempted Synthesis of Coupled Products from Bromide Intermediates	127
Synthesis of Homologues Type I – Compounds 1 to 7	129
Synthesis of Homologues Type I – Compounds 8 to 15	132
Synthesis of Homologues Type II – Compounds 16, 17, 24 and 25	137
Synthesis of Homologues Type II – Compounds 18 to 23, 26 and 27	139
Synthesis of Homologues Type II – Compounds 28 to 33	142
Biological Evaluation	145

Chapter Five: Conclusions and Future Directions			
Chapter Six:	Synthesis of Two Novel 3,4,5-Trimethoxyphenyl Derivatives of a Nitrogen-Containing Combretastatin Analog	152	
Introd	luction	152	
Back	ground	153	
Desig	n Rationale	158	
Chapter Seve	n: Materials and Methods	159	
Gener	ral Section	159	
Synth trimet	esis of (Z)-1-[(2',4'-dimethoxy-3'-nitro)phenyl]-2-[(3'',4'',5''-hoxy)phenyl]ethane	160	
Synth	esis of 2-amino-4-methyl-6-(3,4,5-trimethoxy-phenyl)pyrimidine	161	
Biolog	gical Evaluation	162	
Chapter Eigh	t: Results and Discussion	164	
Synth trimet	esis of (Z)-1-[(2',4'-dimethoxy-3'-nitro)phenyl]-2-[(3",4",5"-hoxy)phenyl]ethane	164	
Synth	esis of 2-amino-4-methyl-6-(3,4,5-trimethoxy-phenyl)pyrimidine	166	
Biolo	gical Evaluation	169	
Chapter Nine	: Conclusions and Future Directions	171	
Appendices		172	
Apper	ndix A: Selected NMR Spectra	173	
Apper	ndix B: Selected HPLC Spectra	367	
		46.2	

402

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure		Page
1.	Structures of three neurotransmitters	8
2.	Structures of three monoamine oxidase inhibitors	11
3.	Structures of three tricyclic antidepressants	12
4.	Structure of four antidepressants with diverse mechanisms of action	13
5.	Mechanism of action of serotonin reuptake inhibitor Prozac®	16
6.	Structures of six currently prescribed SSRIs	18
7.	FDA recommended lowest effective dose of SSRIs for major depression	20
8.	Model of a serotonergic synapse	22
9.	Snake representation of hSERT	23
10.	Energy minimized SERT model viewed in the membrane plane	24
11.	Cocaine (A), S-citalopram (B) and S-amphetamine (C) docked into SERT model	25
12.	Structure of two 5-HT _{1A} ligands	27
13.	Structure of two 5-HT _{2A} antagonists effective in the treatment of SSRI-induced side effects	29
14.	Structure of four atypical antipsychotics	33
15.	Rationale for bivalent SSRI drug design	35
16.	Computer-generated ORTEP drawing with crystallographic numbering system	36
17.	Structures of nine aryl- and alkyl-piperazines and piperidines with demonstrated 5 -HT _{2A} receptor antagonism	38
18.	Set up for 96-well plate for 5-HT Receptor and Transporter Binding Assays	. 120
19.	Expansion of ¹ H-NMR of compound 41	128

20.	Reagents and products of Mitsunobu coupling using DIAD and PPh ₃	134
21.	¹ H NMR of Compound 10a contaminated with DCH	136
22.	Expansion of ¹ H-NMR of DCH	136
23.	Reagents and products of Mitsunobu coupling using ADDP and Bu_3P	144
24.	Structure of CA-4P	155
25.	Structure of CA-1P	156
26.	Structure of tirapazamine	157
27.	Structure of target molecule XI	158
28.	Expansion of ¹ H-NMR of Compound 73	165
29.	X-ray Structure of compound 73	166
30.	X-ray Structure of compound 74	167

LIST OF SCHEMES

Table		Page
1.	Synthesis of 4-fluorophenoxy ethyl bromide intermediate	123
2.	Mechanism of the Mitsunobu reaction	124
3.	Mechanism of conversion of ethyl amine to ethyl bromide using $TiBr_4$	125
4.	Synthesis of 4-trifluoromethyl-phenoxy ethyl bromide intermediate	126
5.	Attempted synthesis of 4-flurophenoxy-ethyl coupled products	127
б.	Attempted synthesis of a 4-trifluromethylphenoxy-ethyl coupled product	129
7.	Synthesis of homologues type I – compounds 1 to 7	130
8.	Mechanism of action of NaBH ₄ reduction	131
9.	Synthesis of homologues type I – compounds 8 to 15	133
10.	Products 10a to 13a using DIAD and PPh ₃ , contaminated with DCH	135
11.	Synthesis of 1-[3-(4-fluorobenzoyl)propyl]piperazine (IX)	137
12.	Mechanism of the Mannich reaction	138
13.	Synthesis of homologues type II – compounds 16, 17, 24 and 25	139
14.	Synthesis of homologues type II – compounds 18 to 23, 26 and 27	141
15.	Products 19a to 21a using DIAD and PPh ₃ , contaminated with DCH	142
16.	Synthesis of homologues type II – compounds 28 to 33	143
17.	Products 26a to 29a, 32a and 33a using ADDP and Bu_3P , contaminated with Bu_3PO	145
18.	Synthesis of derivative 73	164
19.	A possible mechanism of formation for compound 73	166

20.	Synthesis of derivative 74	167
21.	A speculated mechanism of formation for compound 74	168

LIST OF TABLES

Table		Page
1.	DSM-IV diagnostic criteria for major depressive episode	5
2.	Approved FDA indications for the SSRIs in the United States	17
3.	Pharmacological similarities between SSRIs	19
4.	General structures of homologues type I and II	39
5.	Structures of studied compounds and identifying numbers assigned	40
6.	Ligands and conditions for 5-HT receptor binding assays	120
7.	Ligands and conditions for transporter binding assays	121
8.	Mitsunobu conditions and yields for homologues type I and II	146
9.	Mean % inhibition for compounds tested at receptor subtypes	147
10.	Ki values for compounds tested at receptor subtypes	147
11.	Inhibition of tubulin polymerization for compounds 73 and 74	169
12.	In vitro cytotoxicity (GI ₅₀ and ED ₅₀ in μ M) for compounds 73 and 74	170

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

There are numerous people I would like thank for having made the last five years such an exciting and productive experience for me. First of all, I would like to thank my adviser Dr. Kevin G. Pinney for giving me the opportunity to work in his research group. I am deeply appreciative for his encouragement, suggestions and guidance along my graduate career. I am especially grateful to him for allowing me to work on the serotonin reuptake inhibitors project and develop my own ideas, and for the opportunity be a major contributor in the writing of the grant proposals that supported our research for the last three years. Thank you so much Dr. Pinney, I am truly grateful and indebted.

I am extremely thankful to Dr. Carlos Manzanares, Director of Graduate Studies, for giving me the opportunity to come to Baylor University to pursue my Ph.D. His encouragement at the very beginning of this journey will never be forgotten.

Very special thanks go to my dissertation committee members, Dr. Bob Kane, Dr. Charles Garner, Dr. Kevin Chambliss and Dr. Brad Keele, for their suggestions and assistance along the course of my studies and for sparing their valuable time to assist me with the fulfillment of my independent research proposal and my dissertation defense.

I would like to thank all the former and current members of the Pinney research group with whom I had the privilege of working together, learning so many valuable lessons and developing lasting friendships. Special thanks go to Jimmy Dorsey, R.Ph, M.S., for his pioneering work in the serotonin reuptake inhibitors area and for his kind suggestions and encouragement along the development of my project. I am deeply grateful to Raj, Mallinath, Christopher, Hania, Rogelio, Phyllis, Dr. Ming, Madhavi,

xi

John, Abhishek, Benson, Gerardo, Freeland and Amanda for their sincere friendship and continuous encouragement. Special thanks to John for the tubulin binding assays. I am also indebted to my two excellent undergraduate research assistants, Michael S. Stewart and Elizabeth J. Norton. I would like to especially thank them for their cheerfulness and hard work towards our research projects.

My appreciation also goes to all former and current graduate students at the Chemistry and Biochemistry Department for their sincere friendship and for making my time at Baylor so enjoyable, especially to Juan Navea, Maryuri Roca, Alfredo Lopez, and Natali Parisi with whom I share so many memories of our first moments at Baylor.

I would like to thank Nancy Kallus, Barbara Rauls, Adonna Cook, Virginia Hynek, Andrea Johnson and Patricia Diamond for their hard work and all their help during these years. To Nancy and Barbara I am especially grateful for their kindness and assistance during my first months at Baylor which I will never forget. I am also thankful to the staff at the International Student and Scholar Services Office for their valuable support and guidance.

I would like to thank my family and friends for their love and support during these years. Last but certainly not least, I would like to thank my wonderful husband Dorn for his immense love, patience, support and encouragement during this journey we embarked on together. Without him none of this would have ever been possible. I am forever thankful and indebted to you. I love you.

Finally, I would like to thank the Department of Chemistry and Biochemistry, Baylor University, the Welch Foundation, Oxigene Inc. and the National Institutes of Health for their generous financial support for this research.

xii

DEDICATION

To my parents Julio Cesar and Flor Maria

Parents are the bows from which children as living arrows are sent forth. The archer sees the mark upon the path of the infinite, and He bends the bow with His might that His arrows may go swift and far.

Gibran Khalil Gibran

CHAPTER ONE

Introduction

Rational drug design has revolutionized the process of drug discovery. From the historical "trial and error" methods for drug discovery, rational drug design begins the process with knowledge of specific chemical responses in the body or target organism, and then tailors combinations of these to fit a treatment profile. More and more successful examples of novel pharmacotherapies where rational drug design has played a key role are available every day. Ultimately, it is hoped that this rational approach of drug discovery will help alleviate the burden of disease worldwide.

Depression and cancer are very serious illnesses that affect millions of people every year. It is impossible to quantify the losses caused by these diseases because they cause pain and suffering not only to the individual, but also to those who care about them. These are illnesses that can destroy family life as well as the life of the ill person. Therefore, the importance of the availability of effective treatment options for these diseases cannot be overemphasized.

Herein, two rational drug design approaches for the treatment depression and cancer will be presented. Depression is a common and serious illness that affects approximately one out of every ten Americans each year. It is proposed to be caused by a decreased production of serotonin (5-HT) in the brain, combined with a decreased sensitivity of post synaptic 5-HT receptors to the available 5-HT. Since the 1980s, selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRIs) have been the leading pharmaceuticals prescribed to alleviate depression and several other psychiatric disorders. Fluoxetine

1

hydrochloride (Prozac [®]) is probably the most representative of this medication group. However, despite their indisputable efficacy, there is still room for the improvement of SSRIs, especially with regards to their onset of action and adverse reaction profile. The research presented herein focused on the design, synthesis and biological evaluation of novel bivalent fluoxetine homologues that, by exhibiting an enhanced activity towards the 5-HT_{2A} receptors while keeping a highly selective inhibition of the serotonin transporter, can provide synergism in their potential efficacy over a wider variety of both depressive and anxiety disorders. A library of thirty-three novel compounds of this class were synthesized and characterized. Their full serotonergic and transporter binding profile is currently underway. However, preliminary biological evaluation has provided proof of principle showing that, in fact, some of the synthesized molecules exhibit the desired dual activity. Future directions in this area of research are limitless, and it is hoped that the knowledge obtained from this study will aid in the identification of novel therapeutics that can positively contribute to the battle against depressive disorders and disease in general.

The second project described herein also involved the design and synthesis of a novel bivalent molecule that could combine in one molecular entity two forms of cancer treatment, vascular disruption and bioreduction. During this process, two unexpected and structurally unique products were obtained from the synthetic approaches, which were fully characterized in regards to their structure and were also biologically evaluated to assess their potency as vascular disrupting agents. Preliminary biological results are very encouraging, therefore prompting the continuation of this line of research in the search for, if not a cure, an improved treatment option for patients suffering from cancer.

CHAPTER TWO

Design, Synthesis and Biological Evaluation of Novel Serotonin Reuptake Inhibitors

Introduction

Depression is a common and serious medical condition that negatively affects the way people feel, think and act. The National Institute of Mental Health (NIMH) estimates that in any given year almost 19 million Americans (nearly one in ten) suffer from a depressive disorder. Depression does not discriminate; it affects men and women, young and old, and people of all races, cultures, and incomes.^{1,2} It is normal to develop feelings of sadness or grief in response to stressful situations such as the death of a loved one, the loss of a job, or the ending of a relationship. But sadness and depression are not the same. While feelings of sadness will lessen with time, depression can continue for weeks, months and even years.³

Depression is not just a state of mind; it is not a sign of personal weakness or a condition that can be willed or wished away. Depressed individuals are overcome by feelings of helplessness and regret, and the simple pleasures of life are no longer enjoyed. Depressive disorders cause pain and suffering not only to the individual, but also to those who care about them. Serious depression can destroy family life as well as the life of the ill person.¹⁻³ Rates of depression increase with the presence of a concomitant medical condition. The highest rates are reported for myocardial infarction survivors (40-65%), followed by diabetic patients (8-32%), cancer patients (25%) and stroke survivors (10-27%).⁴⁻⁶ The overall prevalence of depression in the elderly is 15%, with much higher rates in subpopulations such as Alzheimer's patients (30-40%).⁴⁻⁶

Reported to be the leading cause of worldwide disability, depression also ranks second after ischemic heart disease as a burden to the established market economies.^{2,7} Forty-three billion dollars are estimated to be lost annually by depression-related medical expenses, missed days at work and premature deaths in the United States alone.³ Upon consideration that 59 to 87% of all suicide victims were diagnosed with major depression, and that depressed patients are 15 to 20 times more likely to attempt suicide, the importance of treating depression cannot be over-emphasized.^{8,9}

Fortunately, depression is one of the most treatable mental illnesses. Thanks to years of fruitful research, 80 to 90% of all patients treated for depression experience significant improvement. Even those whose depression is extremely severe can be helped with proper treatment. Regretfully though, only an estimated 30% of patients with depression seek care.^{1-4,9} Therefore, it is of critical importance that all health professionals play an active role in assuring those who do seek help receive optimal care.⁴ Additionally, rational drug design continues to play a key role in the development of new therapeutic agents that are more efficacious, safer and better tolerated than older medications.³²

In this chapter, the etiology of depression will be reviewed, as well as the history of antidepressant medications with focus on the selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRIs) family. The complexities of the serotonin system will also be addressed, as well as potentially new drug targets for depression. Finally, the design rationale for the novel compounds obtained within this research will be explained and supported.

Background

Types and Symptoms of Depression

The *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders* (DSM-IV),¹⁰ the primary reference for psychiatric diagnoses, characterizes the two most common types of depression as major depression and dysthymia.^{4,10} Major depression is manifested by a combination of symptoms (Table 1) that interfere with the individual's ability to work, study, sleep, eat and enjoy once pleasurable activities. For a major depression episode, symptoms should be present for two weeks or more and represent a change from a prior psychological state. At the same time, the episode must cause a significant distress that is not caused by substance abuse, bereavement, or another medical condition. Such a disabling episode of depression may occur only once but more commonly occurs several times in a lifetime.^{1-4,10} Chronic major depression may require a person to continue treatment indefinitely.²

Table 1. DSM-IV diagnostic criteria for major depressive episode.¹⁰ (Reproduced directly from Ref. 10)

- 1. One of the following must be present:
 - a. Depressed mood most of the day
 - b. Markedly diminished interest or pleasure in nearly all life activities
- 2. Four or more of the following symptoms must be present:
 - a. Significant weight loss or gain (more than 5% of body weight in a month)
 - b. Insomnia or hypersomnia
 - c. Fatigue or loss of energy
 - d. Psychomotor agitation or retardation
 - e. Feelings of worthlessness or excessive inappropriate guilt
 - f. Diminished ability to think or concentrate, or indecisiveness
 - g. Recurrent thoughts of death, recurrent suicidal ideation with or without a plan or a suicide attempt

Dysthymia or dysthymic disorder is the second most common form of depression. It is a milder, less severe type of depression. It involves long-term, chronic symptoms that do not cause as much impairment as major depression but still prevents the person from functioning well or from feeling good. The same symptoms and feelings of insomnia, fatigue, restlessness, and worthlessness are also common to dysthymia. Like major depression, dysthymia may be persistent if not properly treated.^{1-4,10}

Depression can also appears in other psychiatric forms such as seasonal affective disorder (SAD), which affects 6% of Americans during the winter, and postpartum depression (PPD) that affects 10-20% of new mothers. Additionally, several other disorders can occur alongside depression which include post-traumatic stress disorder, obsessive-compulsive disorder (OCD), panic disorder, social phobia, and generalized anxiety disorder.¹¹

Depression in women. Women experience depression about twice as often than men (about 1 in 4 women).^{1,3} Hormonal factors may contribute to this increased rate, particularly menstrual cycle changes, pregnancy, miscarriage, postpartum time, premenopause and menopause. Other factors include additional stresses such as responsibilities both at work and home, single parenthood, and caring for children and for aging parents.¹²⁻¹⁴

Depression in men. It is estimated that 3 to 4 million men in the United States are affected by the depression (about 1 in 10 men).¹⁻³ Although men are less likely to admit to depression, the rate of suicide in men is four times that of women.¹⁵ Additionally, depression can affect the physical health in men. A recent study shows that although

depression is associated with an increased risk of coronary heart disease in both men and women, men suffer a higher death rate.¹⁶

Depression in the elderly. Late life depression is a major public health problem. It is associated with increased morbidity, mortality, and functional impairment, as well as diminished quality of life.⁴⁷ Unfortunately, this kind of depression often goes unrecognized and untreated. The symptoms of depression in the elderly are often described as physical problems, because the person is reluctant to discuss feelings of hopelessness, sadness, lack of interest in normally pleasurable activities or extremely prolonged grief after a loss. However, efficacy studies have demonstrated that treatment with medication and/or psychotherapy will produce a significant improvement in the quality of life of the person.¹⁷

Depression in children and adolescents. Only in the past two decades has depression in children been taken very seriously. Anxiety disorders are the most prevalent psychiatric conditions among children³² while depressive disorders are relatively common among adolescents. Adolescent depression is also highly recurrent (up to 75%).⁸⁰ Considering that suicide is the third leading cause of death among adolescents, and the serious short and long term implications of depression in this age group, it is critical that effective treatment options be available.⁸⁰ However, only a highly specialized psychiatrist can correctly diagnose the illness and determine the best course of treatment on a case by case basis.¹⁸

Causes of Depression

The exact cause of depression is still yet to be completely resolved, but scientists are in agreement that several factors such as brain biochemistry, inherited genes, social environment, and upbringing play important roles.^{3,19} However, the monoamine hypothesis remains the most widely accepted basis for depression and it has been used to explain the efficacy of existing antidepressant therapies.^{20,21} It assumes a deficit in the neurotransmitters, norepinephrine (NE), serotonin (5-HT), and dopamine (DA)²¹ (Figure 1).



Figure 1. Structures of three neurotransmitters.

Under normal physiological conditions, these molecules are released from the presynaptic nerve into the synaptic cleft in response to an action potential. Then, the neurotransmitters interact with receptor proteins located on the postsynaptic nerve.²² If enough neurotransmitters interact with these receptors, the postsynaptic nerve membrane is depolarized and an action potential is initiated. These molecules, moreover, upon their release are immediately reabsorbed by reuptake carrier proteins located on the presynaptic nerve and degraded by the enzyme monoamine oxidase.

According to the monoamine hypothesis, there is a deficient amount of neurotransmitters being released from presynaptic terminals in the limbic system (mood center) of the central nervous system (CNS) to initiate action potentials on the postsynaptic nerve. This hypothesis also proposes that the postsynaptic nerves have become abnormally desensitized to these neurotransmitters. Thus, treatment for depression has been found effective by increasing the amount of DA, NE, and 5-HT released into the nerve terminal synapse favoring the propagation of an action potential.²² Furthermore, the monoamine hypothesis is supported by evidence that certain drugs like reserpine, which block NE and 5-HT production, cause depression while other medications that increase their production alleviate it.^{22,23}

Additionally, it has been theorized that the cause of this neurotransmitter disturbance in depressed individuals is the result of a loss in mass of the hippocampus; a part of the limbic system in the CNS involved in emotion and motivation.¹¹ One specific study supports this theory by illustrating that antidepressants protect against hippocampal volume loss during reoccurrent depression episodes.²⁴ The same study proposes that the delayed onset of action often observed in antidepressants represents the time necessary for new neurons in the hippocampus to be formed facilitating the antidepressant therapy.

Diagnostic Evaluation and Therapeutic Strategies for Depression

More than 80% of people suffering from depressive disorders improve when they receive appropriate treatment.^{1-4,9} The first step to getting adequate treatment is a physical examination by a qualified physician to rule out other possible causes for the symptoms (i.e., other medical conditions and/or medications). Subsequently, the physician should refer the person to a mental health professional to conduct a diagnostic evaluation for depression. A good diagnostic evaluation will include a complete history of symptoms: when they started, how long they have lasted, how severe they are, whether the person has had them before and if so, whether the symptoms were treated and what

treatment was used. The psychiatrist should also ask about alcohol and drug use, and if the person has thoughts about death or suicide. Furthermore, the history should include questions about whether other family members have been treated for a depressive illness. Finally, the diagnostic evaluation should include a mental status examination to determine if speech or thought patterns or memory have been affected.^{1-4,9}

The treatment of choice will depend on the person's diagnosis, severity of symptoms and preference. There are a variety of antidepressant medications and psychotherapies that can be used to treat depressive disorders. People with milder forms of depression may improve with psychotherapy alone. However, people with moderate to severe depression, especially those that are recurrent, most often benefit from a combined treatment (medication and psychotherapy), and respond very well to antidepressants.^{1-4,6,9}

Pharmacotherapy of Depression

Monoamine oxidase inhibitors. MAOIs or monoamine oxidase inhibitors were one of the earliest antidepressants discovered.^{25,26} Monoamine oxidase is an enzyme commonly found in presynaptic nerve terminals, and its responsible for the metabolism of the three neurotransmitters associated with depression: DA, 5-HT, and NET.^{4,9} Monoamine oxidase A (MAO A) is primarily responsible for the breakdown of 5-HT and NE, while monoamine oxidase B (MAO B) primarily breaks down DA. MAOIs exert their mechanism of action by reversibly inhibiting both MAO A and MAO B, leading to an increase in the synaptic levels of all three neurotransmitters and ultimately alleviating depression.⁴ Typical representatives of this class of antidepressants are tranylcypromine (Parnate®), phenelzine (Nardil®) and isocarboxazid (Marplan®).⁹ MAOIs can be divided into two groups on the basis of their chemical structure: the hydrazines (phenelzine and isocarboxazid) and the non-hydrazines (tranylcypromine) (Figure 2).²⁷



Figure 2. Structures of three monoamine oxidase inhibitors.

Because these MAOIs bind irreversibly to the enzyme, inactivation of MAO persists even after the drugs are metabolized and removed from the body. Recovery from MAOIs requires the synthesis of new enzyme, and it can take weeks to return to normal functioning after treatment with a MAOI.⁹ The overall efficacy of MAOIs was found contradictory and not clearly documented.²⁷ Moreover, their use was limited by a high occurrence of side-effects and severe toxicity. Side-effects include insomnia, tremor, vertigo, fatigue, sedation, GI distress and weight gain.²⁸ MAOIs are also characterized by serious food and drug interactions.^{4,9} Furthermore, the most alarming toxic effect of MAOIs was the risk of a hypertensive crisis with potentially lethal consequences. Therefore, their use was soon discontinued for the treatment for depression.⁹

Tricyclic antidepressants. Together with MAOIs, tricyclic antidepressants (TCAs) are considered first-generation antidepressants.⁹ They were discovered around the same time as MAOIs and became the preferred pharmaceuticals for the treatment of depression in the 1960s.²⁹ Receiving their name from their three fused cyclic ring structure, TCAs exert their mechanism of action by potently inhibiting NE reuptake and

mildly inhibiting 5-HT reuptake.^{4,9} Due to this inhibition of reuptake, neurotransmitter levels remain elevated in the synaptic cleft for a prolonged period and therefore increased postsynaptic interaction occurs, which then leads to the alleviation of depression. Figure 3 depicts the structure of some of the most commonly used TCAs in the United States: imipramine (Tofranil®), amitriptyline (Elavil®), and doxepine (Adapin®).⁹



Figure 3. Structures of three tricyclic antidepressants.

The overall efficacy among TCAs is comparable, causing clinically significant improvement in 70 to 80% of patients^{30,31} Nonetheless, TCAs produce an extensive range of side effects due to their narrow window of safe therapeutic concentrations and non-selective interaction with other CNS receptors such as the cholinergic, adrenergic and histamine receptors.^{4,9,32} These interactions lead to dry mouth, blurred vision, weight gain, tachycardia, memory impairment, sedation and drowsiness, as well as severe cardiotoxicity at high concentrations.^{4,9} Consequently TCAs, although very potent, fell out of preference with the emergence of more selective antidepressants with better adverse reaction profiles and lower cardiac risks.³²

Other antidepressants. The following do not belong to any of the major classes of antidepressants due to their diverse mechanisms of action. They are approved by the

United States Food and Drug Administration (FDA) for the treatment of depression and related disorders, and are of much interest since they offer therapeutic advantages in very specific cases. These are, but are not limited to: bupropion, mirtazapine, venlafaxine and duloxetine (Figure 4).



Figure 4. Structure of four antidepressants with diverse mechanisms of action.

Bupropion (Wellbutrin®) is an effective antidepressant that has no effect over 5-HT levels. It is a dual inhibitor of the reuptake of both NE and DA.^{4,33} It is considered one of the most activating antidepressants, and can be particularly useful in the treatment of severe depression characterized by extreme fatigue, lethargy and psychomotor retardation.³³ Its ability to elevate dopamine levels is probably responsible for its positive effects in the treatment of attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) and Parkinson's disease.³⁴ It has also been approved as an aid in smoking cessation.^{4,33} Bupropion's most serious side effects are dose-dependent seizures.³⁵ Activating side effects include agitation, insomnia, restlessness, anxiety and nausea.^{36,37} Other adverse effects such as dry mouth, constipation, headache, nausea, excessive sweating, tremor and weight loss have also been reported.⁴ It has few cardiovascular effects, few if any anticholinergic effects, causes little sedation and results in minimal or no sexual dysfunction. It has a very favorable drug interaction profile, with the exception of interaction with MAOIs.^{4,33}

Mirtazapine (Remeron®) has been marketed in the United States since 1996 and has the most unique mechanism of action of all antidepressants.³³ It is a α_2 -antagonist that produces an indirect increase in noradrenergic and serotonergic neurotransmission.³⁸ It does not block the reuptake of 5-HT, NE or DA, but binds to the 5-HT_{2A}, 5-HT_{2C} and 5-HT₃ receptors.³⁸ Its tolerability is limited by its potent histamine-1 blockade, associated with sedation and weight gain.³⁹ A calming medication, it promotes sleep restoration and may be particularly effective in the treatment of agitated depression, mixed anxiety and depression and prominent insomnia.⁴⁰ Somnolence, increased appetite, weight gain, and dizziness are the most common adverse reactions reported. Cardiovascular effects are minimal and no sexual dysfunction has been encountered. Alcohol and benzodiazepines produce increased sedative, psychomotor and cognitive effects when combined with mirtazapine. The use of MAOIs is also contraindicated in combination with mirtazapine.^{4,33}

Venlafaxine (Effexor®) was the first non-ticyclic antidepressant to inhibit the reuptake of both 5-HT and NE.⁴¹ It appears to provide a more rapid and possibly a superior response, especially in severe depression.³³ Venlafaxine is an activating antidepressant, and anxiety, nervousness and insomnia are associated with it.³⁷ The most

common side effect is nausea, but sleep disturbances, sexual dysfunction, anorexia, dizziness, dry mouth, sweating and tremor are also reported.³³ Venlafaxine is also associated with significant elevations in diastolic blood pressure in 3-13% of patients,³⁷ requiring blood pressure monitoring; therefore, its use is contraindicated in hypertensive patients. Although venlafaxine has a low potential for drug interactions, it should not be combined with MAOIs.⁴²

Duloxetine (Cymbalta®)⁴³ was recently approved by the FDA for the treatment of major depression and related disorders, management of pain, and also for urinary incontinence.⁴⁴ Like venlafaxine, it blocks the reuptake of 5-HT and NE. Although data is still limited, adverse effects include nausea, dry mouth, dizziness, constipation and insomnia.^{45,46} A significant incidence of hypertension has also been reported. As an inhibitor of both 5-HT and NE, it will probably also be advised not to combine with MAOIs.³³

The Role of Serotonin Reuptake Inhibitors

The emergence of selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRIs) constituted a major breakthrough in psychopharmacology³² and represents a key shift toward a different approach for treating depression that emphasizes the role of 5-HT.⁴ Although considered second generation antidepressants,⁹ SSRIs were the first class of psychiatric medications to be rationally designed using *in vitro* receptor binding affinity technology.⁴⁷

Since the 1980s, SSRIs have become the pharmaceuticals of choice for the treatment of depression⁴⁸ and currently account for more than 80% of all antidepressants prescribed in the United States.⁴ Having a general 50- to 100-fold selectivity for

inhibition of 5-HT uptake over NE or DA uptake *in vitro*,⁴⁹ SSRIs are well tolerated, easier to manage, and have fewer drug interactions than older antidepressants.⁵⁰

Evidence indicates that serotonergic neurons in the limbic system of depressed patients fail to release an adequate amount of 5-HT to sustain normal postsynaptic receptor activation.^{51,52} Consistent with this idea, SSRIs exert their therapeutic effect by selectively blocking the serotonin reuptake transporter (SERT) which removes 5-HT from the extracellular synaptic space, thereby increasing the synaptic concentration of 5-HT.⁵⁰ By increasing the 5-HT synaptic availability, SSRIs cause an increased interaction and activation of postsynaptic serotonin receptors, thus compensating for the diminished neurotransmitter release. Eli Lilly's fluoxetine hydrochloride (Prozac®) is one of the most representative SSRIs and is a highly selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor³² both *in vitro* and *in vivo*⁴⁷ (Figure 5).



Figure 5. Mechanism of action of serotonin reuptake inhibitor Prozac[®].⁵³ (Reproduced directly from Ref. 53).

This augmentation of neuronal signals by SSRIs has been found effective in the treatment of several other psychiatric ailments (many coexistent with depression) such as obsessive-compulsive disorder (OCD),⁵⁴ panic,⁵⁵ social anxiety,⁵⁶ and eating disorders³² among others, in addition to depression³² (Table 2). There are currently six SSRIs available in the United States. These are fluoxetine (Prozac®), sertraline (Zoloft®), paroxetine (Paxil®), fluvoxamine (Luvox®), citalopram (Celexa®), and escitalopram (Lexapro®)⁴⁷ (see Figure 6).

Table 2. Approved FDA indications for the SSRIs in the United States⁴⁷ (Adapted from Ref. 47).

SSRI/Indication	Fluoxetine	Sertraline	Paroxetine	Fluvoxamine	Citalopram	Escitalopram
Depression	Х	Х	Х		Х	Х
Panic Disorder	Х	Х	Х			
OCD	Х	Х	Х	Х		
Social Anxiety		Х	Х			
Disorder						
GAD			Х			
PTSD		Х	Х			
Bulimia	Х			Х		
Nervosa						
PMDD	Х	X		X		

OCD, obsessive-compulsive disorder; GAD, generalized anxiety disorder; PTSD, post-traumatic stress disorder; PMDD, premenstrual dysphoric disorder.

Moreover, the decreased adverse reaction profile of SSRIs compared to MAOIs and tricyclic antidepressants is hypothesized to be a result of their selective nature for only the serotonin reuptake transporter and their avoidance of the norepinephrine and dopamine catecholamine systems.^{32,47}

Rational drug development. As mentioned before, SSRIs were the first rationally designed class of antidepressants, and their introduction marked a milestone in the history of drug development.^{32,47} Researchers began investigating the pharmacology of TCAs and

MAOIs in the 1960s and 1970s. Although these early antidepressants were discovered serendipitously, they provided solid evidence that central serotonin agonism by inhibition of the SERT could be a means of obtaining an antidepressant response.⁵⁷ Carlsson and Lindqvist⁵⁸ were the first to report that imipramine (a TCA) was able to block the reuptake of 5-HT in serotonergic neurons. With this in mind, pharmaceutical developers in the 1970s began a research effort to rationally develop drug candidates that would inhibit the neuronal uptake of 5-HT without affecting the various other neuroreceptors and fast sodium channels responsible for the many adverse effects of TCAs and MAOIs.^{59,60} These efforts resulted in the development of the first five SSRIs, fluoxetine, sertraline, paroxetine, fluvoxamine, and citalopram (Figure 6).



Figure 6. Structures of six currently prescribed SSRIs.

Chemistry, pharmacology and metabolism. All the SSRIs contain an asymmetric or chiral carbon, except fluvoxamine. However, only the pharmacologically active form of sertraline and paroxetine was marketed, while fluoxetine and citalopram were first marketed as racemates. Further development revealed that the *S*-enantiomer of citalopram appeared to have all the beneficial properties of citalopram, and is now available as escitalopram (Lexapro®) (Figure 6).^{61,62} All the SSRIs selectively block the neuronal uptake pumps for 5-HT and, at the same time, act as indirect agonists at several 5-HT receptors: $5-HT_{1A}$, $5-HT_{2C}$, $5-HT_{2C}$ and $5-HT_3$.^{63,64} It is theorized that this agonistic activity over the 5-HT receptors mediates both the desired and undesired effects of SSRIs.³² As a result of their selective inhibition of the SERT, SSRIs can reach concentrations that achieve almost complete inhibition without producing inhibition of the NE transporter (NET) or the DA transporter (DAT), and therefore share many similarities⁶⁵ (Table 3).

Table 3. Pharmacological similarities between SSRIs.(Adapted from Refs. 47 and 65).

- 1. Equivalent acute and maintenance antidepressant efficacy.
- 2. A flat dose-response curve for antidepressant efficacy.
- 3. An ascending dose-response curve for adverse effects.
- 4. An adverse effect profile consistent with excessive serotonin agonism.
- 5. 60 to 80% inhibition of serotonin uptake at their lowest, usually effective antidepressant dose
- 6. Efficacy in both depressive and anxiety disorders.

Because all the SSRIs have a flat dose-response curve, there is usually no advantage in using doses above the effective minimum dose, except under special circumstances. Figure 7 illustrates the FDA recommended lowest effective doses for the treatment of depression for the six SSRIs.⁴⁷ These doses usually produce comparable effects on plasma 5-HT levels and the 5-HT uptake pump, regardless of the SSRI.⁶⁹

The half-lives of the SSRIs under steady-state conditions are all close to 24 h: citalopram and escitalopram 1.5 days,⁶⁶ fluvoxamine 0.5-1 day⁶⁷, paroxetine 1 day (at 20 mg/day),⁶⁸ and sertraline 1 day.⁶⁸ For this reason, all of them except for fluvoxamine are recommended to be dosed once a day. The only antidepressant with a substantially longer half-life than 24 h is fluoxetine. It has a life time of 2 to 4 days, and its active metabolite, norfluoxetine, has a half life of 7 to 15 days.⁶⁹ For this reason, there may be a gradual development of adverse effects, sometimes making their detection difficult and can be persistent for a sustained period of time after the drug is discontinued.⁶⁹



Figure 7. FDA recommended lowest effective dose of SSRIs for major depression.³³

Safety and tolerability. SSRIs have good safety in terms of drug-drug interactions.⁷⁰ Also, as a group SSRIs have good tolerability, especially since they are

devoid of the cardiac toxicity present in older antidepressants. Also, there is almost no risk of overdose because of their wide therapeutic index, and no serious systemic toxicity has been demonstrated.^{65,69} Finally, even though SSRIs are often taken on a long-term basis to prevent recurrence of depression, studies have found no evidence of long-term safety problems.⁷¹ However, SSRIs should be avoided during pregnancy and lactation since studies have revealed that there is an increased incidence of miscarriage, premature birth, low birth weight and minor abnormalities in neonates exposed to SSRIs during the last trimester.⁷² Additionally, it has been found that SSRIs are excreted through breast milk⁷³ and their long term effects on the newborn are yet to be documented.

Adverse Effects. Despite their indisputable efficacy, current SSRIs still exhibit some undesired side effects due to the complexity of the serotonin system in the brain.⁴⁷ Nausea is commonly associated with SSRIs (15-30%).⁷⁴ Other side effects include heightened states anxiety, agitation and restlessness, as well as headache, dizziness, sleep disturbances, sweating, tremor, and dry mouth.⁷¹ Anorexia and weight loss have also been observed; however, in the long run there is a tendency to gain back the lost weight.⁷⁵ Additionally, sexual dysfunction occurs in 30-40% of the patients treated with SSRIs. Anorgasmia, decreased libido, and male erectile dysfunction are all commonly cited.⁷⁶⁻⁷⁸ Another very important consideration is that patients treated with SSRIs experience a slow onset of action of at least 2-4 weeks, which can be higher in some cases depending on the SSRI.^{4,47} Finally, in 2004 the FDA required manufacturers to include a "black box" warning label on antidepressants that alerts healthcare providers and consumers to a increased risk of suicidal thinking and behavior in children and adolescents treated with antidepressants, including the SSRIs.^{79,80}
The Complex Serotonin System

Serotonin (5-HT) is one of the most important and studied neurotransmitters in the central and peripheral nervous systems.⁸¹ Figure 8 depicts a model of a serotonergic synapse where the presynaptic and postsynaptic molecular entities involved in the synthesis, release, signaling, and reuptake of 5-HT are shown.⁹⁰ Tryptophan hydroxylase is transported to serotonegic synapses, where it initiates the synthesis of 5-HT. After 5-HT is synthesized and released, it activates as many as fourteen different receptors. The 5-HT_{1D} autoreceptor is located at the presynaptic side of the synapse. The other receptors, coupled to their respective G proteins, are located postsynaptically. The 5-HT₃ receptor, which is not G-protein coupled, functions as a receptor ionophore.⁹⁰



Figure 8. Model of a serotonergic synapse.⁹⁰ VMAT, vesicular monoamine transporter; PLC, phospholipase C; AC, adenyl cyclase; IP₃, inositol triphosphate; DAG, diacylglycerol. (Reproduced directly from Ref. 90).

The plasma membrane serotonin transporter (SERT) plays a very important role in the termination of serotonergic neurotransmission and is of much interest as the molecular target of SSRIs and other antidepressants.⁸² The human SERT (hSERT), cloned in 1993,^{83,84} is a 630-amino acid protein and is believed to have 12 transmembrane domains connected by alternating extracellular and intracellular loops, with N- and C-termini facing the intracellular compartment (Figure 9).⁸⁵



Figure 9. Snake representation of hSERT.⁸⁵ (Reproduced directly from Ref. 85).

SERT is closely related (40-90% sequence homology)⁸⁶ to the transporters of the other monoamines (DA and NE) and belongs to the family of the Na⁺/Cl⁻-dependent membrane transporters.⁸² Little is known about the tertiary structure of this class of transporters because a high-resolution structure is not yet available.⁸⁵ However, a very recent study by Ravna and coworkers⁸⁷ used the crystal structure of the lactose permease symporter (lac permease) as a template for molecular modeling of SERT, DAT and NET. These transporter models were based on the hypothesis that lac permease and the monoamine transporters belong to a common folding class due to their common functional

mechanism of using an ion gradient as energy source for translocation of molecules against a concentration gradient. The molecular modeling methods used in this study included amino acid sequence alignment, homology modeling and molecular mechanical energy calculations (Figure 10).⁸⁶



Figure 10. Energy minimized SERT model viewed in the membrane plane.⁸⁶ (Reproduced directly from Ref. 86).

The models presented in this study were used to dock several known psychomotor stimulants (cocaine, *S*-citalopram and *S*-amphetamine) thus providing preliminary insight into their putative binding sites and the molecular mechanisms of their binding affinities. From these docking studies, several amino acids were suggested to be key for ligand interactions with the SERT (Asp98, Phe117, Tyr267, Phe551, among others) (Figure 11).⁸⁶ However, further research is needed to confirm the assumptions made in this study.



Figure 11. Cocaine (A), *S*-citalopram (B) and *S*-amphetamine (C) docked into SERT model.⁸⁶ (Reproduced directly from Ref. 86).

In an attempt to fully understand the different and complex physiological processes in which 5-HT is involved, over the last two decades a monumental research effort has yielded the characterization of multiple 5-HT receptor subtypes by a variety of molecular biologic, radioligand binding, and electrophysiologic studies.^{88,89} Aside from the SERT, there are presently fourteen structurally and pharmacologically distinct receptor subtypes, classified into seven subfamilies, 5-HT₁ to 5-HT₇.^{81,90} The extraordinary size of the 5-HT receptor family has many intriguing implications.⁹⁰ Even though much is still to be learned concerning the purpose of each 5-HT receptor, it is clear that they all play important physiological roles. A number of pharmacologic agents have aided researchers in the characterization and identification of the potential functional significance of each serotonin receptor subtype.⁸⁸

Evidence indicates that the 5-HT₁ and 5-HT₂ receptor families are closely linked to mood disorders and psychoses, respectively. Particular attention has been set given to their role in depression⁹¹⁻⁹³ and generalized anxiety.^{88,89,94} The 5-HT₃ receptors, on the other hand, are linked to vestibular control and have the potential to treat chemotherapyinduced nausea and vomiting, and irritable bowel syndrome.^{81,96} The 5-HT₄ family is proposed to have mechanistic links to cardiac arrhythmias, neurological degenerative diseases, and urinary incontinence.⁹⁷ Although the 5-HT₅ and 5-HT₆ receptor families remain poorly understood, the latter 5-HT₆ family has been recently identified as a potential target for therapeutics for Alzheimer's disease and other cognitive disorders.⁹⁵ Finally, the 5-HT₇ family is hypothesized to have a link to sleep disorders and cognitive deficits.^{81,97}

*5-HT*₁ receptor class. 5-HT₁ receptors constitute the largest class of serotonin receptor subtypes. Based on conservation of structure, pharmacology and common signaling mechanisms,⁹⁶ the 5-HT₁ receptor class has been organized into five major subtypes: 5-HT_{1A}, 5-HT_{1B}, 5-HT_{1D}, 5-HT_{1E} and 5-HT_{1F}.^{81,97} Among these subtypes, 5-HT_{1A} receptors have received a great deal of attention due to their role in generalized anxiety disorders and depression.^{88,89}

5-HT_{1A} receptors were among the first 5-HT receptors to be cloned.^{98,99} They belong to the family of G-protein coupled recetors and consist of seven transmembrane (TM) helices connected by intra- and extracellular loops; a comformation shared by all other 5-HT receptors except 5-HT₃.⁸⁹ 5-HT_{1A} receptors contain 421 amino acid residues,⁹⁰ and are largely distributed throughout the CNS. In the raphe nuclei, they are somatodendritic and act as autoreceptors to inhibit cell firing; postsynaptic 5-HT_{1A} receptors are present in a number of limbic structures, particularly in the hippocampus. Activation of 5-HT_{1A} receptors causes neuronal hyper-polarization.⁹⁷ Buspirone (Buspar®) (Figure 12), a 5-HT_{1A} partial agonist, was originally synthesized as a potential antipsychotic medication but was later found to be effective for the treatment of anxiety, with comparable anxiolytic effects as diazepam.¹⁰⁰ Later it was also found to be effective in the treatment of mixed anxious-depressive patients.¹⁰¹ Buspirone's unique effect profile has expanded the possible uses of anxiolytics, namely, buspirone has effectively been used to treat sexual dysfunction in patients with generalized anxiety.¹⁰² Additionally, a study using 5-HT_{1A} receptor deficient mice demonstrated heightened levels of anxiety in several controlled rodent stress tests.¹⁰³ Interestingly, the 5-HT_{1A} receptor also plays a key role in enhancing therapeutic efficacy and shortening the onsets of action of SSRIs when pindolol (Visken®) (Figure 12), a 5-HT_{1A} receptor antagonist, was co-administered to depressed patients.¹⁰⁴ Finally, recent evidence suggests that 5-HT_{1A} antagonists may reverse the cognitive deficits in Alzheimer's disease.¹⁰⁵



Figure 12. Structure of two 5-HT_{1A} ligands.

 $5-HT_{1B}$ and $5-HT_{1D}$ receptors have been the subject of extensive study due to their implication in migraine headaches. They contain 390 and 377 amino acid residues respectively.⁹⁰ Sumatriptan, a potent and selective agonist of $5-HT_{1D}$ receptors, has been used since 1993 as a highly effective treatment of migraines with minimal sideeffects.^{88,90} Since the year 2000, there has been much focus on mixed $5-HT_{1B}/5-HT_{1D}$ agonists as anti-migrane therapeutics with better pharmacokinetic profiles and reduced cardiovascular effects.¹⁰⁶ While progress in the area of the $5-HT_{1E}$ receptors has remained elusive, great efforts have been made in the past few years to identify potent 5- HT_{1F} receptor agonists, also for the treatment of migraines.¹⁰⁷ 5-HT₂ receptor class. 5-HT₂ receptors are a very significant component of the 5-HT receptor family.⁸¹ There are three distinct types of 5-HT₂ receptors: 5-HT_{2A}, 5-HT_{2B} and 5-HT_{2C}. These subtypes share approximately 50% overall amino acid homology¹⁰⁸

5-HT_{2A} receptors, along with 5-HT_{1A} receptors, were among the first members of the family to be identified, cloned¹⁰⁹ and extensively reviewed.^{110,111} The 5-HT_{2A} receptors contain 471 amino acid residues,⁹⁰ and are very widely distributed in peripheral and central tissues.⁹⁷ In the brain, the highest density occurs in the neocortex, claustrum and basal ganglia.^{89,97} 5-HT_{2A} receptors have been found to play an important role in anxiety, depression, anorexia nervosa, migraines, sleep, hypertension, and even certain cardiovascular disorders.^{89,97,112} Consequently, 5-HT_{2A} receptor antagonism has been found effective in restoring undesired serotonergic side effects. For example, 5-HT_{2A} antagonism in several animal studies has illustrated decreased anxiety while stimulation of the 5-HT_{2A} receptor has caused an anxiogenic effect.¹¹³ Additionally, antagonism of the 5-HT_{2A} receptor has been found to alleviate some of the SSRI-induced side effects such as sexual dysfunction. Studies have shown that a patient's SSRI induced sexual dysfunction can be treated with a nefazodone (Serozone[®]), an antidepressant with strong antagonism for 5-HT_{2A}.¹¹⁴ Trazodone (Desyrel®), a related antidepressant and another strong antagonist of 5-HT_{2A} receptors, has also proved effective in alleviating SSRIinduced side effects when prescribed simultaneously (Figure 13).⁸⁸ It is believed that these antagonistic molecules alleviate SSRI induced-side effects by reducing the heightened serotonergic activity at the 5-HT_{2A} receptors. Interestingly, it has been established that all hallucinogenic drugs are partial agonists at 5-HT_{2A} receptors: Dlysergic acid diethylamide (LSD), N,N-dimethyltryptamine (DMT), psilocybin, mescaline and dimethoxymethylamphetamine (DOM). These findings stimulated interest in determining the role of 5-HT_{2A} receptors in psychotic disorders such as schizophrenia, and many of the most recently released modern antipsychotics (i.e., risperidone, clozapine, olanzapine) now exert potent antagonist activity in addition to their dopamine D₂ receptor antagonism.⁹⁰ This issue will be later discussed in detail.



Figure 13. Structure of two 5-HT_{2A} antagonists effective in the treatment of SSRI-induced side effects.

 $5-HT_{2B}$ receptors have been implicated in the treatment of migraines and gastric motility,^{115,116} while potential uses for $5-HT_{2C}$ ligands include anxiety, depression, obesity and cognitive dysfunction.¹¹⁷⁻¹¹⁹ Recent studies have identified several $5-HT_{2C}$ agonists and partial agonists as potential anti-obesity therapeutics.^{120,121}

5-HT₃ receptor class. The 5-HT₃ receptor is a ligand-gated ion channel, in contrast to all other known 5-HT receptors.¹²² They are found in the periphery and also in the CNS, especially in the frontal cortex and hippocampus.¹²³ As mentioned before, 5-HT₃ antagonists are well known for the treatment of chemotherapy-induced nausea and vomiting, and irritable bowel syndrome.^{81,96} There are also indications that they may be effective for the treatment of migraine and as enhancers of memory.¹²³ The chemistry

and pharmacology of 5-HT₃ agonists is less well understood and is currently under investigation.⁸¹

*5-HT*₄ receptor class. 5-HT₄ receptors have been located in several parts of the limbic system in the CNS and also in peripheral tissues.¹²⁴ 5-HT₄ receptors in the CNS appear to modulate neurotransmitter release and enhance synaptic transmission, and they may also play a role in memory enhancement.⁹⁷ As mentioned earlier, selective 5-HT₄ receptor agonists have been proposed to possess putative therapeutic utility in a number of disorders, including cardiac arrhythmia, neurodegenerative diseases and urinary incontinence.⁹⁷ Additionally, recent evidence suggests that 5-HT₄ agonists and partial agonists may also be useful in the treatment of irritable bowel syndrome.¹²⁵

*5-HT*₅ receptor class. This class of receptors has remained poorly understood, mainly due to the lack of selective pharmacological agents to help elucidate their exact physiological function.^{81,97} Two subtypes of the 5-HT₅ receptor (5-HT_A and 5-HT_B), sharing 70% overall sequence identity, have been found in rodents. However, only the 5-HT_{5A} subtype has been found in humans.¹²⁶ Nevertheless, potential roles have been proposed for this class of receptors, which include motor control, feeding, anxiety, depression and brain development.¹²⁷

5- HT_6 receptor class. These receptors appear to be localized exclusively in the CNS and predominantly in the corpus striatum and in various limbic and cortical regions.⁸⁹ Interestingly, several antipsychotics and antidepressants have shown high affinity towards this receptor, a fact that has suggested its potential involvement in the pathogenesis of several neuropsychiatric disorders (bipolar disorders, Parkinson's

disease, among others).^{128,129} Additional, recent evidence identifies 5-HT₆ receptors as a potential target for therapeutics for Alzheimer's disease and other cognitive disorders.⁹⁵

5-HT₇ receptor class. This receptor class is the newest member of the 5-HT receptor family. They have an extensive vascular distribution but are also expressed in nonvascular smooth muscle and the CNS, in the thalamus, hypothalamus and cortical regions.⁹⁷ In addition to migraine, depression and schizophrenia, 5-HT₇ antagonists may be useful in the treatment of sleep disorders and cognitive deficits.¹³⁰ The lack of selective agonists has hindered the identification of the exact biological effects produced by stimulation of this receptor.^{81,97}

Bivalent Approaches for Therapeutic Intervention

As mentioned before, SSRIs are effective in the treatment of major depression and related disorders, and are currently the pharmacological treatment of choice.^{32,47,48} However, SSRIs still face challenges, especially concerning their onset of action and a series of SSRI-induced side effects which are believed to be caused by the non-selective interaction of current SSRIs with the large 5-HT receptor family.⁴⁷

In order to address some of these problems, several strategies have been developed over the years to "potentiate" the antidepressant response of SSRIs. 93,104 The most notable of these strategies has been the use of pindolol (Figure 12), a 5-HT_{1A/1B} and β -adrenoreceptor antagonist, to accelerate and in some cases enhance the onset of antidepressant effects when administered in combination with SSRIs.^{93,104} The use of pindolol as an enhancer in depressed patients stemmed not from its β -adrenergic properties, but from its 5-HT_{1A/1B} antagonistic activity.¹⁰⁴ SSRIs are thought to have a delayed onset of action because of the need to overcome the inhibitory influence of 5- HT_{1A} somatodendritic autoreceptors, which inhibit the firing rate of serotonergic neurons. However, after chronic administration of SSRIs, a functional desensitization of 5- HT_{1A} autoreceptors occurs, resulting in an increased release of 5-HT in the prefrontal cortex of the brain. The time necessary to obtain these adaptative changes is consistent with the delayed onset of action of SSRIs in the treatment of major depression.^{131,132}

The latter observations rapidly led to the first attempts to develop molecules that could concomitantly antagonize 5-HT_{1A} receptors while blocking the serotonin transporter in order to obtain a novel class of improved SSRIs with a faster onset of action.¹³³ Although the results of these studies were modest, a worldwide research effort was launched in pursuit of this goal and many examples can be found in the literature from both academia^{131,134-136} and industry.¹³⁷⁻¹⁴⁰ This idea continues to be of interest as evidenced by the continuous emergence of literature reporting advances in the subject.^{141,142} However, therapeutic agents with this mechanism of action have not yet been marketed

Another example of enhancement of antidepressant efficacy by combining two mechanisms of action into one molecular entity is the case of dual 5-HT and NE reuptake inhibitors.^{132,143} This approach has yielded a new class of antidepressants with a higher rate of efficacy and a lower dropout rate,¹⁴⁴ which include commercially available therapeutics such as venlafaxine (Effexor®)⁴¹ and more recently, duloxetine (Cymbalta®)^{43,44} (Figure 4). After the FDA-approval of Cymbalta® in 2004, and considering its well-tolerated profile and higher efficacy than venlafaxine itself, great research efforts continue in this area in the search for even more potent analogs.¹⁴³

The process of *coupling* different structural moieties into one molecule with the purpose of improving efficacy has had a long history of success. The case of atypical antipsychotics with better adverse reaction profiles illustrates a good example. Although the complete mechanism of action has yet to be determined for the typical antipsychotics, it is known that these older medications posses affinity for dopaminergic neurons, particularly the D₂ dopamine receptor. They are used to treat chronic psychosis, including schizophrenia and manic states; however, their adverse effects include tardive dyskinesia, headache, vertigo, and a high risk of seizures.¹⁴⁵ Clinical evidence indicates that risperidone (Risperdal®) and clozapine (Clozaril ®) yield a better adverse reaction profile with equal if not better therapeutic effectiveness in controlled studies.¹⁴⁵ Other examples are olanzapine (Zyprexa[®]) and aripiprazole (Abilify[®]) (Figure 14). Notably, these new antipsychotics are known as atypical because they posses affinity for both the dopamine 2 (D_2) and the serotonin 2A (5-HT_{2A}) receptors. Interestingly, all these atypical antipsychotics possess a piperidine or piperazine 5-HT_{2A} antagonistic moiety in their structure.



Figure 14. Structure of four atypical antipsychotics.

As evidenced by the previous examples, the advantages to combining two therapeutically active moieties into one molecular structure are several fold. First, with a bivalent therapeutic, only one pharmaceutical is administered as opposed to two, thus, decreasing the likelihood of drug-drug interactions and producing unwanted side effects. In addition, a bivalent pharmaceutical has the potential to decrease the cost of therapy since the patient will only be required to purchase one prescription. Finally, the *coupling* approach holds promise to obtain a more potent and efficient molecule for treating the target disease. It is also supportive that many research groups have now taken this "coupling" approach to create improved drugs and that combinatorial chemistry as well as rational drug design are largely responsible for the expanding pharmaceutical market.^{112,132,146,147}

Rationale for Drug Design

It is clear that despite their indisputable efficacy, current SSRIs still face a variety of undesired side effects due to their non-selective interaction with the complex 5-HT receptor system.^{47,48} Research efforts are currently underway to address some of these adverse effects, and have been explained previously. However, there are still important issues to consider. As mentioned before, patients treated with SSRIs reportedly suffer from heightened states of anxiety, agitation and restlessness during the first weeks of treatment, as well as headache, dizziness, anorexia, sleep disturbances, sweating, tremors, and dry mouth.⁷¹ Additionally, a high incidence of sexual dysfunction is reported.⁷⁶⁻⁷⁸

On the other hand, it has been established that activation of 5-HT_{2A} receptors plays an important role in anxiety, depression, anorexia nervosa, migraines, sleep, and hypertension, among others.^{89,97,112} Moreover, 5-HT_{2A} receptor antagonistic agents have been found effective in restoring some of these undesired serotonergic side effects when prescribed simultaneously with an SSRI (for example, nefazodone, trazodone, mirtazapine).^{113,114,132}

Therefore, it is our hypothesis that by merging into one molecular entity an enhanced antagonism towards 5-HT_{2A} receptors while maintaining a highly selective inhibition of the serotonin transporter (SERT), a superior psychotherapeutic agent may be achieved, with a decreased adverse reaction profile and potential applications in a wider variety of depressive and anxiety disorders. A molecule of such kind would have the potential to increase 5-HT on the synaptic cleft alleviating the symptoms of depression as well as blocking 5-HT interaction with the 5-HT_{2A} receptors minimizing the SSRI-induced side effects.

Strategic Design

Our chemical strategy for constructing this library of bivalent molecules was to covalently couple two types of fluoxetine structural homologues (for SERT affinity) with a series of nine functionalized piperazines and piperidines (for 5-HT_{2A} affinity) using the "overlapping type" approach (Figure 15).^{133,134}



Fluoxetine hydrochloride (Prozac®) Target: Inhibition of Serotonin Transporter



Novel Bivalent SSRIs Targets: a) Inhibition of Serotonin Transporter and b) Inhibition of 5-HT_{2A} receptors

Figure 15. Rationale for bivalent SSRI drug design.

Fluoxetine hydrochloride (Prozac®), one of the leading SSRIs prescribed, was chosen as a template for our bivalent SSRIs. A great deal of structure-activity relationship (SAR) studies has been done on fluoxetine hydrochloride to characterize its molecular structure. Using X-ray crystallography (Figure 16), Robertson and coworkers¹⁴⁸ established that the methyl propanamine moiety adopted a folded threedimensional relationship to the trifluoromethylphenoxy moiety. It was proposed that this folded relationship was induced by the 3-phenyl group and modifications at this position demonstrated that removal of this group causes a 62-fold decrease in potency.¹⁴⁸ It was theorized that the 3-phenyl moiety possibly interacts with a hydrophobic pocket in the SERT and acts as a molecular anchor. Moreover, Robertson found that the two aromatic rings were skewed which excludes any aryl-aryl interaction and that the strong electronegative and hydrophobic trifluoromethyl substituent located in the para position of the phenoxy moiety was primarily responsible for the serotonin-uptake carrier affinity. Replacement of the *para*-trifluoromethyl substituent with an *ortho*-methoxy or methyl group altered the selectivity of the molecule from 5-HT to NE uptake inhibition.¹⁴⁸



Figure 16. Computer-generated ORTEP drawing with crystallographic numbering system.¹⁴⁸ (Reproduced directly from Ref. 148).

It is important to note that fluoxetine hydrochloride, which contains one chiral center in its structure, is clinically prescribed as a racemic mixture. A different study by Robertson and coworkers¹⁴⁹ determined that the *S*- and *R*-enantiomers of fluoxetine have a very similar and potent affinity towards the serotonin transporter, 21 and 33 nM respectively, thereby justifying the clinical use of the racemate.

As mentioned before, numerous chemical agents have been used to investigate the physiologic functions of 5-HT receptors. Serotonin itself binds at most populations of 5-HT receptors with nanomolar affinity. Although no agent displays an absolute specificity for one 5-HT receptor subtype over another, certain generalizations have been made.⁸⁹ Specifically, studies have shown that alkyl- and aryl-piperazines (simple and long chain), and alkyl- and aryl-piperidines bind with high affinity and/or specificity to the 5-HT_{1A} and 5-HT_{2A} receptors in particular. The nature of the substituents has a great effect on their individual intrinsic activity.^{89,150,151} Several examples can be found in previously mentioned commercially available medications such as mirtazapine (Figure 4), buspirone (Figure 12), nefazodone and trazodone (Figure 13), among many others. Based on these observations and an extensive review of the literature, nine functionalized piperazines and piperidines (Figure 17) where chosen as potential 5-HT_{2A} antagonistic moieties for the designed compounds and were incorporated into their structure: 1-phenylpiperazine^{112,141,152} (I), 1-(3-chlorophenyl)-piperazine^{141,150,153} (II), 1-(3-trifluoromethylphenyl)-piperazine¹⁴¹ (III), 1-(2-methoxyphenyl)-piperazine^{112,141,154} (IV); 1-(2pyrimidyl)-piperazine^{112,141,154} (V), 1-methylpiperazine¹⁵² (VI); 1-(4-fluorobenzoyl)piperidine^{112,154,155} (VII), 4-(6-fluoro-3-benzo[d]isoxazolyl)-piperidine^{112,154,155} (VIII), and 1-[3-(4-fluoro-benzoyl)-propyl]-piperazine^{112,154,155} (IX).



Figure 17. Structures of nine aryl- and alkyl-piperazines and piperidines with demonstrated 5-HT_{2A} receptor antagonism.

Homologues Type I and II

As mentioned previously, the chemical strategy for constructing the desired library of bivalent molecules was to covalently couple two types of fluoxetine structural homologues with a series of nine functionalized piperazines and piperidines. Taking into consideration the above mentioned SAR studies on fluoxetine hydrochloride, it was decided that for the library of bivalent molecules, the 3-phenyl moiety and the *para*substitution at the phenoxy moiety would both be kept as key elements for binding at the SERT. Structural modifications would be introduced by having either an ethyl- or propylchain linker between the *para*-phenoxyphenyl moiety and the amine moiety. Additional structural variations would be introduced by alternating either a fluoro- or a trifluoromethyl substituent at the *para*-phenoxy position. These structural variations gave rise to a library of thirty-three novel compounds classified into two main groups: 1) The 2-[(4-aryloxy)-2-phenyl]-1-amino ethane derivatives or Homologues Type I; and 2) the 3-[(4-aryloxy)-3-phenyl]-1-amino propane derivatives or Homologues Type II (Table 4).



Table 4. General structures of homologues type I and II.

Table 5 depicts the structures of the novel compounds and the identifying numbers assigned to them. The synthetic design, thus, hopes to distinguish the importance of the nature of the *para*-substitution at the phenoxy moiety and the length of the alkyl-chain linker for a potent and selective affinity towards the SERT; as well as the nature of the cyclic amine moiety for affinity towards the 5-HT_{2A} receptor. Biological evaluation of the molecules at both molecular targets, and comparison to fluoxetine hydrochloride will clarify their potential as novel SSRI molecules with decreased adverse reaction profiles.

It is also important to mention that previous studies in the Pinney group by Dorsey and co-workers support the research described herein.¹⁴⁷ Under the same theory, although through different synthetic routes, three fluoxetine hydrochloride-like homologues were synthesized: A, B and C (Table 5). The three molecules were found to exhibit single-site binding at the SERT, although at the micromolar level (1.45, 9.56, 3.27 μ M respectively)¹⁴⁷ as opposed to fluoxetine hydrochloride's documented average of 30 nM affinity.¹³² Additionally, their potential activity over the 5-HT receptors was not addressed, thus holding areas for expansion. It is proposed that these new fluoxetine-like homologues may hold the same single-site binding with better SERT affinity and specificity over the 5-HT_{2A} receptors.

	Homologues Type I		Homologues Type II	
Alkyl Fragment		F ₃ C	F O NR ₁ R ₂	F ₃ C O NR ₁ R ₂
Amino Fragment				
N N	1	2	16	17
	A^a	3	18	19
	\mathbf{B}^{a}	4	20	21
N N H ₃ CO	\mathbf{C}^{a}	5	22	23
	6	7	24	25
N N CH ₃	8	9	26	27
N F	10	11	28	29
N N O	12	13	30	31
	14	15	32	33

Table 5. Structures of studied compounds and identifying numbers assigned.

^a Compounds prepared by Dorsey and co-workers.¹⁴⁷

Interestingly, fluoxetine hydrochloride (Figure 15) contains a secondary amine that is rapidly de-methylated in the liver. Its metabolite, norfluoxetine, has a long half-life of 7 to 15 days and is also biologically active.³² This is positive in the sense that it minimizes the drug concentration changes when patients have poor compliance and miss a dose. However, this is also negative because it takes up to 4 weeks for the therapeutic levels to reach a steady state, and due to the long presence of norfluoxetine in the liver and plasma, fluoxetine hydrochloride cannot be prescribed to patients with liver or renal disorders.³² Moreover, it has been proposed that this long half-life of fluoxetine and norfluoxetine contributes in some manner to the adverse side effects often reported.¹⁴⁶ Accordingly, these new homologues have the potential to avoid the de-methylation problem due to the cyclic tertiary nature of their amine moiety.

The Case for Autism

Finally, in the last decade it has been found that SSRIs have yet another application. Clinical evidence has shown that SSRIs are commonly used and proven effective in the treatment of some of the most important and incapacitating symptoms associated with autism spectrum disorders. Autism is defined as a "pervasive developmental disorder",¹⁵⁶ which involves impairments in three fundamental areas: a) social relations; b) communications and use of language; and c) restricted and recurrent compulsive patterns of behavior and activities.¹⁵⁷ Moreover, the latter are considered to be "integral and core components" of autistic disorder.¹⁵⁶ Persons with autistic disorder may present different clinical symptoms depending on their chronological age. Hyperactivity, stereotyped behaviors, irritability and temper tantrums may be the most prominent symptoms observed in patients in their early childhood, while tic-like behaviors, aggressiveness, and selfinjurious behavior may develop later in the child's life. In adolescence and adulthood, depression and obsessive-compulsive phenomena are often observed.¹⁵⁸

At present time, there is general agreement between researchers that autism and related conditions are neurobiological disorders, although the specific biological cause has not yet been identified.^{158,160,162} Therefore, no treatment specifically based on a cause has been developed in order to cure autism. Nevertheless, intensive research efforts have been made to establish the relationship between neurotransmitters and the clinical features of autism and other neuropsychiatric disorders, and preliminary findings strongly suggest that neurochemical factors play a major role in autism.¹⁶⁰

SSRIs such as fluoxetine, fluvoxamine, sertraline and paroxetine (Figure 6) have been identified by researchers and patients' families as some of the most clinically useful agents, especially in targeting repetitive preoccupations, perseverative behaviors and anxiety-related symptoms.¹⁵⁹⁻¹⁶¹ At the same time, atypical antipsychotics such as risperidone and clozapine (Figure 14) have also proven effective in improving other kinds of symptoms in patients with autism, such as hyperactivity, and in reducing the frequency and intensity of temper outbursts and aggression in patients with autism.¹⁶²

Based on these clinical results, it is our hypothesis that if SERT reuptake inhibition and 5-HT_{2A} receptor antagonism activities can be merged into one molecular entity, its clinical utility could potentially include the treatment of autistic spectrum disorders. A drug of this sort would not only combine the desired effects of two commonly used pharmacotherapies in the treatment of autistic symptomatology, but also provide an improved side-effect profile and a lower maintenance cost.

CHAPTER THREE

Materials and Methods

General Section

All chemicals used for synthesis were obtained from commercial sources such as 3B Medical Systems, Acros Chemicals, Aldrich Chemical Company, Alfa Aesar, Lancaster Chemicals and Fisher Scientific and used without further purification. Reactions which involved air or moisture sensitive reagents were performed in oven-dried glassware under nitrogen atmosphere using dried syringes, needles and cannulas to transfer solvents and reagents. Reactions were monitored by thin layer chromatography (TLC) using Merck Kieselgel 60 F_{254} glass backed plates. The plates were visualized using a multiband 254/365 nm UV lamp. In some cases, gas chromatography/mass spectrometry (Hewlett Packard GCD system with electron impact ionization) was also used to monitor reactions. Purification of intermediates and products was achieved by flash chromatography using silica gel (230-400 mesh) purchased from BODMAN industries. Solvents used for chromatography (hexane, ethyl acetate and methanol) were purchased from the above mentioned chemical companies and distilled prior to use. Removal of solvents was performed in a rotary evaporator under vacuum followed by further drying with a mechanical pump at a pressure lower than 0.5 Torr.

Structure elucidation of intermediates and products was carried out using NMR spectroscopy. ¹H, ¹³C and ¹⁹F NMR spectra were recorded with a Bruker DPX-300 spectrometer operating at 300 MHz for proton, 75 MHz for carbon and 282 MHz for fluorine. All NMR were recorded in CDCl₃ (0.03% of TMS as reference) unless stated

43

otherwise. Chemical shifts are expressed in ppm (δ). Peak patterns are reported as singlets (s), doublets (d), triplets (t), quartets (q), and multiplets (m). Coupling constants (*J*) are expressed in Hz. NMR processing was carried out using WinNMR and MestRec 4.8.6.0 software. Elemental analysis was performed by Atlantic Microlab, Inc. in Norcross, Georgia. Melting points were determined using a Thomas-Hoover melting point apparatus and are reported uncorrected. Reversed phase HPLC was carried out with a Beckman HPLC system running 32 Karat Software 5.0 with a model 126 solvent module, a model 168 diode array detector and a AquaSep C8 5 μ m 100Å Column (ES Industries, Berlin, Germany). Ultrapure water and acetonitrile grade HPLC were obtained from Alfa Aesar. Two HPLC running buffers were used: A (0.1% TFA in HPLC H₂O) and B (CH₃CN:H₂O with 0.1% TFA (9:1)). The standard method was 1 mL/min with simple gradient of 5-95% buffer B over 17 min. Sample volume was 10 μ L and peaks were detected between 168 and 254 nm.

Synthesis of 4-Fluorophenoxy Ethyl Bromide Intermediate

(2-Hydroxy-2-phenylethyl)carbamic acid tert-butyl ester (34).¹⁴⁷

To a well stirred solution of 2-amino-1-phenyl ethanol (5.07 g, 37.0 mmol) in anhydrous DMF (50 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added *tert*-butyl dicarbonate (t-boc anhydride) (12.30 g, 56.36 mmol). After complete dissolution, the mixture was heated at 50 °C for 15 min, and then cooled to 25 °C. After stirring for 16 h at 25 °C, EtOAc (100 mL) was added to the reaction mixture followed by extraction with H₂O (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were dried over anhydrous MgSO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was re-suspended in a minimal amount of EtOAc and allowed to crystallize. The product **34** was afforded as a white crystalline solid (6.85 g, 28.9 mmol) in 78% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.34 (m, 5H), 4.96 (bs, 1H), 4.83 (dd, *J* = 4.94, 2.89 Hz, 1H), 3.48 (ddd, *J* = 13.81, 6.73, 3.23 Hz, 1H), 3.26 (m, 1H), 3.14 (bs, 1H), 1.45 (s, 9H). Melting Point: 123-124 °C.

[2-(4-Fluorophenoxy)-2-phenylethyl]carbamic acid tert-butyl ester (35).¹⁴⁷

To a well stirred solution of (2-hydroxy-2-phenylethyl)carbamic acid *tert*-butyl ester **34** (3.10 g, 13.1 mmol) in anhydrous THF (20 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4-fluorophenol (2.93 g, 26.2 mmol) and PPh₃ (5.15 g, 19.6 mmol). After complete dissolution, the reaction mixture was cooled to 0 °C and DIAD (3.88 mL, 19.6 mmol) was slowly added dropwise. After stirring at 25 °C for 24 h, the solvent was removed from the reaction mixture under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (5:95 EtOAc/hexane). The product **35** was afforded as a white solid (3.17 g, 9.58 mmol) in 73% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.33 (m, 5H), 6.88 (m, 2H), 6.77 (m, 2H), 5.16 (dd, *J* = 8.45, 3.39 Hz, 1H), 5.01 (s, 1H), 3.64 (ddd, *J* = 14.32, 7.85, 3.85 Hz, 1H), 3.38 (m, 1H), 1.44 (s, 9H).

Melting Point: 98-102 °C.

2-(4-Fluorophenoxy)-2-phenylethylamine (36).¹⁴⁷

To a well stirred solution of [2-(4-fluorophenoxy)-2-phenylethyl]carbamic acid tertbutyl ester **35** (4.22 g, 12.8 mmol) in 1,4-dioxane (10 mL) was added 4N HCl in dioxane (30 mL) dropwise for a period of 10 min. After stirring at 25 °C for 16 h, the reaction mixture was quenched adding a saturated solution of NaHCO₃ (100 mL) and extracted with CH_2Cl_2 (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were dried over anhydrous MgSO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (30:70 MeOH/ EtOAc). The product **36** was afforded as a yellow oil (2.38 g, 10.3 mmol) in 81% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.31 (m, 5H), 6.83 (m, 4H), 5.02 (dd, *J* = 7.18, 4.18 Hz, 1H), 3.08 (m, 2H), 1.55 (s, 2H).

2-(4-Fluorophenoxy)-2-phenyl ethyl bromide (37).¹⁴⁷

To a well stirred solution of TiBr₄ (1.88 g, 7.03 mmol) in anhydrous DMF (40 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added dropwise a solution of *t*-butyl nitrite (0.60mL, 5.01 mmol) in anhydrous DMF (5 mL). A solution of 2-(4-fluorophenoxy)-2-phenylethylamine **36** (1.01 g, 4.37 mmol) in anhydrous DMF (5 mL) was added dropwise to the reaction mixture for a period of 20 min. After gas evolution ceased, the reaction mixture was quenched with 20% aq. HCl (150 mL) and extracted with Et₂O (4 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were dried over anhydrous MgSO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (100% hexane). The product **37** was afforded as a clear oil (0.20 g, 0.68 mmol) in 16% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.37 (m, 5H), 6.87 (m, 4H), 5.22 (dd, *J* = 8.33, 4.00 Hz, 1H), 3.73 (dd, *J* = 10.85, 8.36 Hz, 1H), 3.61 (dd, *J* = 10.87, 4.02 Hz, 1H).

[2-Phenyl-2-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethyl]carbamic acid tert-butyl ester (38).

To a well stirred solution of (2-hydroxy-2-phenylethyl)carbamic acid *tert*-butyl ester **34** (3.09 g, 13.0 mmol) in anhydrous THF (20 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4trifluoromethylphenol (4.23 g, 26.1 mmol) and PPh₃ (5.13 g, 19.6 mmol). After complete dissolution, the reaction mixture was cooled to 0 °C and DIAD (3.86 mL, 19.6 mmol) was slowly added dropwise. After stirring the reaction mixture for 24 h at 25 °C, the solvent was removed from the reaction mixture under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (5:95 EtOAc/hexane). The product **38** was afforded as a yellow oil (2.66 g, 6.98 mmol) in 53% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.51 (d, *J* = 8.31 Hz, 2H), 7.36 (m, 5H), 6.91 (d, *J* = 8.25 Hz, 2H), 5.29 (dd, *J* = 5.74, 2.96 Hz, 1H), 5.04 (m, 1H), 3.67 (ddd, *J* = 11.64, 7.44, 3.60 Hz, 1H), 3.43 (m, 1H), 1.44 (s, 9H).

2-Phenyl-2-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethylamine (39).

To a well stirred solution of [2-phenyl-ethyl -2-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethyl] carbamic acid *tert*-butyl ester **38** (5.14 g, 13.5 mmol) in 1,4-dioxane (20 mL) was added 4N HCl in dioxane (30 mL) dropwise for a period of 10 min. After stirring for 16 h at 25 °C, the reaction mixture was quenched adding a saturated solution of NaHCO₃ (100 mL) and extracted with CH_2Cl_2 (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were dried over anhydrous MgSO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (30:70 MeOH/ EtOAc). The product **39** was afforded as a yellow oil (1.55 g, 5.52 mmol) in 41% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.44 (d, J = 8.58 Hz, 2H), 7.34 (m, 5H), 6.92 (d, J = 8.49 Hz, 2H), 5.17 (dd, J = 7.32, 4.12 Hz, 1H), 3.16 (dd, J = 13.60, 7.33 Hz, 1H), 3.08 (dd, J = 13.60, 4.11 Hz, 1H), 1.70 (s, 2H).

2-Phenyl-2-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethyl bromide (40).

To a well stirred solution of TiBr₄ (1.60 g, 4.35 mmol) in anhydrous DMF (40 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added dropwise a solution of *t*-butyl nitrite (0.51 mL, 4.23 mmol) in anhydrous DMF (5 mL). A solution of 2-phenyl-2-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethylamine **39** (1.09 g, 3.88 mmol) in anhydrous DMF (5 mL) was added dropwise to the reaction mixture for a period of 20 min. After gas evolution ceased, the reaction mixture was quenched with 20% aq. HCl (150 mL) and extracted with Et₂O (4 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were dried over anhydrous MgSO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (100% hexane). The product **40** was afforded as a yellow oil (0.32 g, 0.93 mmol) in 24% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.46 (d, *J* = 8.92 Hz, 2H), 7.37 (m, 5H), 6.94 (d, *J* = 8.96 Hz, 2H), 5.37 (dd, *J* = 8.39, 3.97 Hz, 1H), 3.75 (dd, *J* = 10.96, 8.41 Hz, 1H), 3.64 (dd, *J* = 10.95, 3.97 Hz, 1H).

Attempted Synthesis of Coupled Products from Bromide Intermediates

1-(4-Fluorophenoxy)-1-phenylethene (41).

To a well stirred solution of 1-methylpiperazine **VI** (0.50 mL, 4.51 mmol) in DMF (20 mL), at 25 °C under N₂, was added K₂CO₃ (0.53 g, 3.83 mmol) and stirred for 15 min. A solution of 2-(4-fluorophenoxy)-2-phenylethyl bromide **37** (0.41 g, 1.39 mmol) in DMF

(5 mL) was added to the reaction mixture. After refluxing for 16 h, the reaction was quenched with H_2O (100 mL) and extracted with CH_2Cl_2 (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with brine, dried over Na_2SO_4 , filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (100% hexane). The unexpected product **41** was afforded as a clear oil.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.68 (m, 2H), 7.38 (m, 3H), 7.05 (m, 4H), 5.00 (d, J = 2.55 Hz, 1H), 4.34 (d, J = 2.54 Hz, 1H).

Synthesis of Homologues Type I – Compounds 1 to 7

1-Phenyl-2-(4-phenylpiperazinyl)ethanone (43).¹⁶³

To a well stirred solution of 1-phenylpiperazine **Ia** (0.84 g, 5.19 mmol) in acetonitrile (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added anhydrous K₂CO₃ (0.84 g, 6.10 mmol). After stirring for 15 min, 2-chloroacetophenone (0.80 g, 5.19 mmol) was added to the reaction mixture. After refluxing for 16 h, the reaction was quenched with H₂O (50 mL) and extracted with CH₂Cl₂ (3 x 50 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with brine, dried over anhydrous Na₂SO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (30:70 EtOAc/hexane). The product **43** was afforded as a yellow solid (0.87 g, 3.11 mmol) in 60% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 8.03 (ddd, *J* = 8.47, 3.05, 1.68 Hz, 2H), 7.59 (t, *J* = 7.36 Hz, 1H), 7.47 (m, 2H), 7.28 (m, 2H), 6.95 (d, *J* = 7.36 Hz, 2H), 6.87 (t, *J* = 7.28 Hz, 1H), 3.91 (s, 2H), 3.30 (m, 4H), 2.80 (m, 4H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 196.03, 151.21, 135.98, 133.38, 129.14, 128.62, 128.13, 119.88, 116.20, 64.27, 53.50, 49.01.

Melting Point: 104-106°C.

1-Phenyl-2-(4-phenylpiperazinyl)ethanol (44).¹⁶³

To a well stirred solution of 1-phenyl-2-(4-phenylpiperazinyl)ethanone **43** (0.87 g, 3.11 mmol) in methanol (25 mL) under N₂ at 0 °C was added sodium borohydride (0.29 g, 7.77 mmol) in portions over a period of 15 min. After bubbling ceased, the reaction mixture was stirred at room temperature for 8 h. The reaction was then poured onto ice, treated with glacial acetic acid (0.2 mL) and extracted with EtOAc (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with H₂O and brine, dried over anhydrous Na₂SO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was dried under vacuum. The product **44** was afforded as a white crystalline solid (0.84 g, 2.98 mmol) in 96% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.34 (m, 7H), 6.95 (dd, J = 8.75, 0.91 Hz, 2H), 6.88 (tt, J = 7.29, 0.89 Hz, 1H), 4.80 (dd, J = 9.33, 4.67 Hz, 1H), 3.99 (bs, 1H), 3.25 (td, J = 6.23, 3.79 Hz, 4H), 2.93 (m, 2H), 2.60 (m, 4H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 151.17, 141.92, 129.17, 128.42, 127.61, 125.87, 119.96, 116.20, 68.79, 66.21, 53.07, 49.34.

Melting Point: 107-109°C.

1-[2-(4-Fluorophenoxy)-2-phenylethyl]-4-phenylpiperazine (1a).¹⁶³

To a well stirred solution of 1-phenyl-2-(4-phenylpiperazinyl)ethanol **44** (0.71 g, 2.52 mmol) in anhydrous THF (50 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4-fluorophenol (0.56

g, 5.03 mmol) and PPh₃ (1.00 g, 4.57 mmol). After complete dissolution, the reaction mixture was cooled to 0 °C and DIAD (0.75 mL, 4.57 mmol) was slowly added dropwise. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, the solvent was removed from the reaction mixture under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (20:80 EtOAc/hexane). The product **1a** was afforded as a white solid (0.80 g, 2.13 mmol) in 36% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.36 (m, 4H), 7.226 (m, 3H), 6.92 (dd, *J* = 8.76, 0.91 Hz, 2H), 6.83 (m, 5H), 5.29 (dd, *J* = 8.45, 3.10 Hz, 1H), 3.21 (t, *J* = 5.02 Hz, 4H), 3.06 (dd, *J* = 13.75, 8.48 Hz, 1H), 2.85 (td, *J* = 10.24, 4.99 Hz, 2H), 2.74 (td, *J* = 10.30, 3.64 Hz, 3H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 157.31 (d, J_{C-F} = 238.5 Hz), 153.94 (d, J_{C-F} = 2.3 Hz), 151.32, 140.36, 129.11, 128.68, 127.86, 126.14, 119.72, 117.24 (d, J_{C-F} = 8.3 Hz), 116.06, 115.71 (d, J_{C-F} = 23.4 Hz), 79.72, 65.40, 53.64, 49.25.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -123.53.

Melting Point: 80-82°C

Elemental Analysis (%) calculated for C₂₄H₂₅ON₂F: C, 76.60; H, 6.65; N, 7.45. Found: C, 76.58; H, 6.75; N, 7.46.

1-[2-(4-Fluorophenoxy)-2-phenylethyl]-4-phenylpiperazine hydrochloride (1b).¹⁶³

To a well stirred solution of 1-[2-(4-fluorophenoxy)-2-phenylethyl]-4-

phenylpiperazine **1a** (0.80 g, 2.13 mmol) in anhydrous THF (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et_2O (11.0 mL, 21.3 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was redissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous EtOH. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **1b** was afforded as a white solid (0.66 g, 1.60 mmol) in 75% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 8.82 \text{ min}$, purity > 99%.

Melting Point: 195-198°C.

1-Phenyl-4-[2-phenyl-2-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethyl]piperazine (2a).¹⁶³

To a well stirred solution of 1-phenyl-2-(4-phenylpiperazinyl)ethanol **44**(0.84 g, 2.98 mmol) in anhydrous THF (50 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4-

trifluoromethylphenol (0.97 g, 5.99 mmol) and PPh₃ (1.17 g, 4.47 mmol). After complete dissolution, the reaction mixture was cooled to 0 °C and DIAD (0.88 mL, 4.47 mmol) was slowly added dropwise. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, the solvent was removed from the reaction mixture under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (20:80 EtOAc/hexane). The product **2a** was afforded as a yellow oil (0.51 g, 1.20 mmol) in 40% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.44 (m, 2H), 7.31 (m, 7H), 6.93 (m, 4H), 6.85 (m, 1H), 5.42 (dd, *J* = 8.33, 3.21 Hz, 1H), 3.19 (t, *J* = 5.02 Hz, 4H), 3.08 (dd, *J* = 13.85, 8.35 Hz, 1H), 2.79 (m, 5H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 160.26, 151.30, 139.74, 129.12, 128.82, 128.07, 126.81 (q, $J_{C-F} = 3.8$ Hz), 126.01, 124.36 (q, $J_{C-F} = 271.0$ Hz), 123.02 (q, $J_{C-F} = 32.5$ Hz), 119.76, 116.08, 115.94, 79.23, 65.31, 53.67, 49.28.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -61.53.

Elemental Analysis (%) calculated for C₂₅H₂₅ON₂F₃: C, 70.42; H, 5.87; N, 6.57. Found: C, 70.51; H, 5.94; N, 6.57. 1-Phenyl-4-[2-phenyl-2-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethyl]piperazine hydrochloride (2b).¹⁶³

To a well stirred solution of 1-phenyl-4-[2-phenyl-2-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy) ethyl]piperazine **2a** (0.96 g, 2.25 mmol) in anhydrous THF (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et_2O (12.0 mL, 22.5 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was redissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **2b** was afforded as a blue-green solid (0.85 g, 1.84 mmol) in 82% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 9.00 \text{ min}$, purity > 99%.

Melting Point: 161 - 163°C.

2-[4-(3-Chlorophenyl)piperazinyl]-1-phenylethanone (45).

To a well stirred solution of 1-(3-chlorophenyl)-piperazine **II** (0.40 mL, 2.43 mmol) in acetonitrile (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added anhydrous K₂CO₃ (0.38 g, 2.75 mmol). After stirring for 15 min, 2-chloroacetophenone (0.38 g, 2.46 mmol) was added to the reaction mixture. After refluxing for 16 h, the reaction was quenched with H₂O (100 mL) and extracted with CH₂Cl₂ (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers organic layers were washed with brine, dried over anhydrous Na₂SO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (30:70 EtOAc/hexane). The product **45** was afforded as a white solid (0.59 g, 1.88 mmol) in 77% yield. ¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 8.02 (d, *J* = 7.28 Hz, 2H), 7.59 (t, *J* = 7.69 Hz, 1H), 7.47 (t, *J* = 7.76 Hz, 2H), 7.16 (t, *J* = 8.10, 1H), 6.88 (m, 1H), 6.80 (ddd, *J* = 8.02, 3.94, 1.58 Hz, 2H), 3.89 (s, 2H), 3.28 (m, 4H), 2.76 (m, 4H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 196.07, 152.27, 135.98, 134.97, 133.39, 130.04, 128.63, 128.12, 119.39, 115.86, 113.94, 64.26, 53.29, 48.57.

Melting Point: 103 – 106 °C.

2-[4-(3-Chlorophenyl)piperazinyl]-1-phenylethanol (46).

To a well stirred solution of 2-[4-(3-chlorophenyl)piperazinyl]-1-phenylethanone **45** (0.59 g, 1.64 mmol) in methanol (25 mL) under N₂ at 0 °C was added sodium borohydride (0.16 g, 4.20 mmol) in portions over a period of 15 min. After bubbling ceased, the reaction mixture was stirred at room temperature for 8 h. The reaction was then poured onto ice, treated with glacial acetic acid (0.1 mL) and extracted with EtOAc (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with H₂O and brine, dried over anhydrous Na₂SO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was dried under vacuum. The product **46** was afforded as a white solid (0.47 g, 1.30 mmol) in 79% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.35 (m, 5H), 7.17 (t, *J* = 8.10, 1H), 6.89 (m, 1H), 6.81 (t, *J* = 8.14 Hz, 2H), 4.79 (dd, *J* = 8.80, 5.02 Hz, 1H), 3.88 (bs, 1H), 3.25 (m, 4H), 2.90 (m, 2H), 2.58 (m, 4H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 152.20, 141.86, 135.01, 130.07, 128.42, 127.63, 125.85, 119.52, 115.92, 113.99, 68.85, 66.17, 52.88, 48.88.

Melting Point: 98 – 100 °C.

1-(3-Chlorophenyl)-4-[2-phenyl-2-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethyl]piperazine (3a).

To a well stirred solution of 2-[4-(3-chlorophenyl)piperazinyl]-1-phenylethanol **46** (0.47 g, 1.30 mmol) in anhydrous THF (50 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4trifluoromethylphenol (0.43 g, 2.65 mmol) and PPh₃ (0.51 g, 1.94 mmol). After complete dissolution, the reaction mixture was cooled to 0 °C and DIAD (0.39 mL, 1.97 mmol) was slowly added dropwise. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, the solvent was removed from the reaction mixture under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (20:80 EtOAc/hexane). The product **3a** was afforded as a yellow oil (0.58 g, 1.26 mmol) in 97% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.42 (d, *J* = 8.84 Hz, 2H), 7.30 (m, 5H), 7.12 (t, *J* = 8.10 Hz, 1H), 6.92 (d, *J* = 8.77 Hz, 2H), 6.85 (m, 1H), 6.76 (m, 2H), 5.39 (dd, *J* = 8.22, 3.21 Hz, 1H), 3.15 (t, *J* = 4.99 Hz, 4H), 3.06 (dd, *J* = 13.84, 8.28 Hz, 1H), 2.74 (m, 5H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 160.31, 152.40, 139.70, 134.99, 130.09, 128.88, 128.15, 126.88 (q, $J_{C-F} = 3.8$ Hz), 126.08, 124.46 (q, $J_{C-F} = 271.0$ Hz), 123.06 (q, $J_{C-F} = 32.5$), 119.30, 116.00, 115.77, 113.91, 79.28, 65.22, 53.49, 48.78.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -61.33.

Elemental Analysis (%) calculated for C₂₅H₂₄ClF₃N₂O: C, 65.15; H, 5.25; N, 6.08. Found: C, 65.19; H, 5.27; N, 6.11.

1-(3-Chlorophenyl)-4-[2-phenyl-2-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethyl]piperazine hydrochloride (**3b**).

To a well stirred solution of 1-(3-chlorophenyl)-4-[2-phenyl-2-(4trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethyl]piperazine **3a** (0.74 g, 1.61 mmol) in anhydrous THF (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et₂O (8.04 mL, 16.09 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **3b** was afforded as a white solid (0.47 g, 0.95 mmol) in 59% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 9.30 \text{ min}$, purity > 99%.

Melting Point: 167-170°C.

1-Phenyl-2-[4-(3-trifluoromethylphenyl)piperazinyl]ethanone (47).

To a well stirred solution of 1-(3-trifluoromethylphenyl)piperazine **III** (0.45 mL, 2.40 mmol) in acetonitrile (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added anhydrous K₂CO₃ (0.38 g, 2.75 mmol). After stirring for 15 min, 2-chloroacetophenone (0.38 g, 2.46 mmol) was added to the reaction mixture. After refluxing for 16 h, the reaction was then quenched with H₂O (100 mL) and extracted with CH₂Cl₂ (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with brine, dried over anhydrous Na₂SO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (30:70 EtOAc/hexane). The product **47** was afforded as a yellow oil (0.84 g, 2.41 mmol) in 99% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 8.02 (d, *J* = 7.12 Hz, 2H), 7.59 (t, *J* = 7.36 Hz, 1H), 7.48 (t, *J* = 7.48 Hz, 2H), 7.35 (t, *J* = 8.00 Hz, 1H), 7.09 (m, 3H), 3.90 (s, 2H), 3.33 (m, 4H), 2.79 (m, 4H). ¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 202.72, 163.14, 156.16, 151.30, 145.02, 135.95, 133.42, 131.67, 129.56, 128.64, 128.13, 118.75, 64.24, 53.27, 48.57. (*J*_{C-F} could not be detected due to the low concentration of the sample).

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -62.70.

1-Phenyl-2-[4-(3-trifluoromethylphenyl)piperazinyl]ethanol (48).

To a well stirred solution of 1-phenyl-2-[4-(3-trifluoromethylphenyl)piperazinyl] ethanone **46** (0.84 g, 2.41 mmol) in methanol (25 mL) under N₂ at 0 °C was added sodium borohydride (0.24 g, 6.30 mmol) in portions over a period of 15 min. After bubbling ceased, the reaction mixture was stirred at room temperature for 8 h. The reaction was then poured onto ice, treated with glacial acetic acid (0.1 mL) and extracted with EtOAc (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with H₂O and brine, dried over anhydrous Na₂SO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was dried under vacuum. The product **48** was afforded as a yellow solid (0.74 g, 2.11 mmol) in 88% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.37 (m, 6H), 7.10 (m, 3H), 4.92 (t, *J* = 6.84 Hz, 1H), 3.36 (m, 4H), 3.02 (m, 2H), 2.79 (m, 2H), 2.69 (d, *J* = 6.73 Hz, 2H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 151.14, 141.70, 131.52 (q, *J*C-F = 31.9 Hz), 129.64, 128.48, 127.72, 125.87, 124.30 (q, J_{C-F} = 272.5 Hz), 118.95, 116.25 (q, J_{C-F} = 3.8 Hz), 112.44 (q, J_{C-F} = 3.8 Hz), 68.84, 66.08, 52.92, 48.66.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -62.70.

Melting Point: 72 – 75 °C.
1-[2-Phenyl-2-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethyl]-4-(3-trifluoromethylphenyl)piperazine **(4a)**.

To a well stirred solution of 1-phenyl-2-[4-(3-trifluoromethylphenyl)piperazinyl] ethanol **47** (0.74 g, 2.11 mmol) in anhydrous THF (50 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4-trifluoromethylphenol (0.68 g, 4.19 mmol) and PPh₃ (0.85 g, 3.24 mmol). After complete dissolution, the reaction mixture was cooled to 0 °C and DIAD (0.63 mL, 3.19 mmol) was slowly added dropwise. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, the solvent was removed from the reaction mixture under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (30:70 EtOAc/hexane). The product **4a** was afforded as a yellow oil (0.31 g, 0.63 mmol) in 30% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.44 (d, *J* = 8.77 Hz, 2H), 7.33 (m, 6H), 7.06 (m, 3H), 6.93 (d, *J* = 8.66 Hz, 2H), 5.41 (dd, *J* = 8.24, 3.25 Hz, 1H), 3.23 (t, *J* = 5.01 Hz, 4H), 3.08 (dd, *J* = 13.85, 8.28 Hz, 1H), 2.79 (m, 5H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 160.24, 151.37, 139.63, 131.44 (q, $J_{C-F} = 31.8$ Hz), 129.54, 128.83, 128.11, 126.83 (q, $J_{C-F} = 3.8$ Hz), 126.01, 124.36 (q, $J_{C-F} = 271.1$ Hz), 123.08 (q, $J_{C-F} = 32.5$ Hz), 120.74 (q, $J_{C-F} = 272.6$ Hz), 118.68, 115.92, 115.82 (q, $J_{C-F} = 3.8$ Hz), 112.17 (q, $J_{C-F} = 3.8$ Hz), 79.29, 65.16, 53.45, 48.79.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -61.55, -62.68.

Elemental Analysis (%) calculated for C₂₆H₂₄F₆N₂O: C, 63.15; H, 4.89; N, 5.66. Found: C, 63.31; H, 4.95; N, 5.60.

1-[2-Phenyl-2-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethyl]-4-(3-trifluoromethylphenyl)piperazine hydrochloride (**4b**).

To a well stirred solution of 1-[2-phenyl-2-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethyl]-4-(3-trifluoromethylphenyl)piperazine **4a** (0.31 g, 0.63 mmol) in anhydrous THF (25 mL) under

N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et₂O (3.14 mL, 6.28 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **4b** was afforded as a cream solid (0.12 g, 0.23 mmol) in 36% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 9.33 \text{ min}$, purity > 99%.

Melting Point: 177-180°C.

2-[4-(2-Methoxyphenyl)piperazinyl]-1-phenylethanone (49).

To a well stirred solution of 1-(2-methoxyphenyl)piperazine **IV** (0.67 g, 3.49 mmol) in acetonitrile (75 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added anhydrous K₂CO₃ (0.60 g, 4.34 mmol). After stirring for 15 min, 2-chloroacetophenone (0.54 g, 3.49 mmol) was added to the reaction mixture. After refluxing for 16 h, the reaction was then quenched with H₂O (100 mL) and extracted with CH₂Cl₂ (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with brine, dried over anhydrous Na₂SO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (30:70 EtOAc/hexane). The product **49** was afforded as an orange oil (0.93 g, 3.00 mmol) in 86% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 8.03 (d, *J* = 7.10 Hz, 2H), 7.58 (t, *J* = 7.35 Hz, 1H), 7.47 (t, *J* = 7.35 Hz, 2H), 7.00 (m, 1H), 6.93 (m, 2H), 6.86 (dd, *J* = 7.80, 1.23 Hz, 1H), 3.90 (s, 2H), 3.87 (s, 3H), 3.17 (m, 4H), 2.83 (m, 4H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 196.34, 152.29, 141.28, 136.15, 133.25, 128.57, 128.16, 122.98, 121.03, 118.30, 111.21, 64.60, 55.38, 53.87, 50.51.

2-[4-(2-Methoxyphenyl)piperazinyl]-1-phenylethanol (50).

To a well stirred solution of 2-[4-(3-methoxyphenyl)piperazinyl]-1-phenylethanone **48** (0.93 g, 3.00 mmol) in methanol (25 mL) under N₂ at 0 °C was added sodium borohydride (0.29 g, 7.67 mmol) in portions over a period of 15 min. After bubbling ceased, the reaction mixture was stirred at room temperature for 8 h. The reaction was then poured onto ice and extracted with EtOAc (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with H₂O and brine, dried over anhydrous Na₂SO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was dried under vacuum. The product **50** was afforded as a yellow solid (0.72 g, 2.31 mmol) in 77% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.34 (m, 5H), 6.96 (m, 4H), 4.79 (dd, *J* = 10.16, 3.55 Hz, 1H), 3.87 (s, 3H), 3.14 (s, 4H), 2.98 (dd, *J* = 9.56, 4.52 Hz, 2H), 2.66 (dd, *J* = 10.71, 5.27 Hz, 2H), 2.55 (m, 2H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 152.29, 142.14, 141.18, 128.39, 127.54, 125.89, 123.09, 121.04, 118.27, 111.26, 68.77, 66.31, 55.40, 53.29, 50.81.

Melting Point: 80 – 83 °C.

1-(2-Methoxyphenyl)-4-[2-phenyl-2-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethyl]piperazine (5a).

To a well stirred solution of 2-[4-(2-methoxyphenyl)piperazinyl]-1-phenylethanol **49** (0.72 g, 2.31 mmol) in anhydrous THF (50 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4trifluoromethylphenol (0.77 g, 4.75 mmol) and PPh₃ (0.93 g, 3.55 mmol). After complete dissolution, the reaction mixture was cooled to 0 °C and DIAD (0.68 mL, 3.44 mmol) was slowly added dropwise. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, the solvent was removed from the reaction mixture under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (20:80 EtOAc/hexane). The product **5a** was afforded as a yellow oil (0.63 g, 1.38 mmol) in 60% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.42 (d, *J* = 5.27 Hz, 2H), 7.30 (m, 5H), 6.95 (m, 5H), 6.84 (d, *J* = 7.69 Hz, 1H), 5.43 (dd, *J* = 8.29, 3.01 Hz, 1H), 3.83 (s, 3H), 3.10 (m, 5H), 2.88 (td, *J* = 9.22, 4.54 Hz, 2H), 2.78 (td, *J* = 6.81, 4.31 Hz, 3H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 160.37, 152.32, 141.37, 139.91, 128.84, 128.04, 126.81 (q, $J_{C-F} = 3.8$ Hz), 126.06, 124.46 (q, $J_{C-F} = 271.1$ Hz), 122.98, 122.96 (q, $J_{C-F} = 32.5$ Hz), 121.05, 118.24, 116.03, 111.25, 79.21, 65.54, 55.37, 53.93, 50.80.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -61.40.

Elemental Analysis (%) calculated for C₂₆H₂₇F₃N₂O₂: C, 68.41; H, 5.96; N, 6.14. Found: C, 68.39; H, 5.99; N, 6.15.

1-(2-Methoxyphenyl)-4-[2-phenyl-2-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethyl]piperazine hydrochloride (**5b**).

To a well stirred solution of 1-(2-methoxyphenyl)-4-[2-phenyl-2-(4trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethyl]-piperazine **5a** (0.63 g, 1.38 mmol) in anhydrous THF (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et_2O (6.90 mL, 13.82 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and then the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **5b** was afforded as a cream solid (0.60 g, 1.22 mmol) in 88% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 9.05 \text{ min}$, purity > 98%.

Melting Point: 193-196°C.

1-Phenyl-2-[4-(2-pyrimidinyl)piperazinyl]-1-ethanone (51).

To a well stirred solution of 1-(2-pyrimidyl)piperazine V (0.34 g, 2.07 mmol) in acetonitrile (75 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added anhydrous K₂CO₃ (0.33 g, 2.39 mmol). After stirring for 15 min, 2-chloroacetophenone (0.33 g, 2.13 mmol) was added to the reaction mixture. After refluxing for 16 h, the reaction was then quenched with H₂O (100 mL) and extracted with CH₂Cl₂ (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with brine, dried over anhydrous Na₂SO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (50:50 EtOAc/hexane). The product **51** was afforded as a yellow oil (0.42 g, 1.49 mmol) in 72% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 8.31 (d, *J* = 4.75 Hz, 2H), 8.02 (dd, *J* = 8.36, 1.29 Hz, 2H), 7.59 (t, *J* = 7.35 Hz, 1H), 7.48 (t, *J* = 7.46 Hz, 2H), 6.49 (t, *J* = 4.74 Hz, 1H), 3.93 (m, 4H), 3.89 (s, 2H), 2.70 (m, 4H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 196.14, 157.72, 136.00, 133.35, 129.90, 128.61, 128.12, 109.90, 64.40, 53.36, 43.54.

1-Phenyl-2-[4-(2-pyrimidinyl-piperazinyl]-1-ethanol (52).

To a well stirred solution of 1-phenyl-2-[4-(2-pyrimidinyl)piperazinyl]-1-ethanone **51** (0.42 g, 1.49 mmol) in methanol (25 mL) under N₂ at 0 °C was added sodium borohydride (0.14 g, 3.70 mmol) in portions over a period of 15 min. After bubbling ceased, the reaction mixture was stirred at room temperature for 8 h. The reaction was then poured onto ice and extracted with EtOAc (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with H₂O and brine, dried over anhydrous Na₂SO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was dried under vacuum. The product **51** was afforded as a clear oil (0.38 g, 1.33 mmol) in 90% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 8.32 (d, *J* = 4.74 Hz, 2H), 7.38 (m, 5H), 6.51 (t, *J* = 4.75 Hz, 1H), 4.83 (t, *J* = 6.97 Hz, 1H), 3.91 (m, 4H), 2.84 (m, 2H), 2.56 (m, 4H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 161.64, 157.74, 141.83, 128.42, 127.63, 125.88, 110.09, 68.80, 66.37, 52.98, 43.72.

1-[2-(4-Fluorophenoxy)-2-phenylethyl]-4-(2-pyrimidyl)piperazine (6a).

To a well stirred solution of 1-phenyl-2-[4-(2-pyrimidinyl)piperazinyl]-1-ethanol **52** (0.38 g, 1.34 mmol) in anhydrous THF (50 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4fluorophenol (0.27 g, 2.39 mmol) and PPh₃ (0.47 g, 1.80 mmol). After complete dissolution, the reaction mixture was cooled to 0 °C and DIAD (0.35 mL, 1.80 mmol) was slowly added dropwise. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, the solvent was removed from the reaction mixture under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (50:50 EtOAc/hexane). The product **6a** was afforded as a yellow oil (0.22 g, 0.58 mmol) in 48% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 8.29 (d, *J* = 4.74 Hz, 2H), 7.32 (m, 5H), 6.83 (m, 4H), 6.45 (t, *J* = 4.74 Hz, 1H), 5.28 (dd, *J* = 8.39, 3.22 Hz, 1H), 3.83 (t, *J* = 5.11 Hz, 4H), 3.04 (dd, *J* = 13.80, 8.42 Hz, 1H), 2.73 (td, *J* = 7.37, 4.22, 4.22 Hz, 3H), 2.64 (m, 2H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 158.88, 158.71 (d, J_{C-F} = 238.5 Hz), 157.70, 153.97 (d, J_{C-F} = 2.3 Hz), 140.35, 128.67, 127.86, 126.13, 117.24 (d, J_{C-F} = 8.3 Hz), 115.71 (d, J_{C-F} = 23.4 Hz), 109.83, 79.65, 65.55, 53.48, 43.80.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -123.47.

1-[2-(4-Fluorophenoxy)-2-phenylethyl]-4-(2-pyrimidyl)piperazine hydrochloride (6b).

To a well stirred solution of 1-[2-(4-fluorophenoxy)-2-phenylethyl]-4-(2pyrimidyl)piperazine **6a** (0.21 g, 0.55 mmol) in anhydrous THF (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et_2O (2.77 mL, 5.55 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and then the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **6b** was afforded as a cream solid (0.16 g, 0.38 mmol) in 70% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 8.50 \text{ min}$, purity > 98%.

Melting Point: 175-178°C.

1-[2-Phenyl-2-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethyl]-4-(2-pyrimidyl)piperazine (7a).

To a well stirred solution of 1-phenyl-2-[4-(2-pyrimidinyl)piperazinyl]-1-ethanol **52** (0.38 g, 1.34 mmol) in anhydrous THF (50 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4trifluoromethylphenol (0.44 g, 2.71 mmol) and PPh₃ (0.53 g, 2.01 mmol). After complete dissolution, the reaction mixture was cooled to 0 °C and DIAD (0.40 mL, 2.02 mmol) was slowly added dropwise. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, the solvent was removed from the reaction mixture under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (50:50 EtOAc/hexane). The product **7a** was afforded as a yellow oil (0.44 g, 1.03 mmol) in 78% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 8.29 (d, *J* = 4.73 Hz, 2H), 7.43 (d, *J* = 8.70 Hz, 2H), 7.32 (m, 5H), 6.92 (d, *J* = 4.73 Hz, 2H), 6.47 (t, *J* = 4.74 Hz, 1H), 5.43 (dd, *J* = 8.31, 3.16 Hz, 1H), 3.83 (t, *J* = 5.07 Hz, 4H), 3.08 (dd, *J* = 13.89, 8.35 Hz, 1H), 2.76 (ddd, *J* = 13.75, 8.28, 4.15 Hz, 3H), 2.65 (m, 2H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 161.64, 160.21, 157.71, 139.64, 128.82, 128.07, 126.80 (q, $J_{C-F} = 3.8$ Hz), 125.99, 124.36 (q, $J_{C-F} = 271.0$ Hz), 123.02 (q, $J_{C-F} = 32.5$ Hz), 115.93, 109.88, 79.04, 65.39, 53.47, 43.72.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -61.52.

1-[2-Phenyl-2-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethyl]-4-(2-pyrimidyl)piperazine hydrochloride **(7b)**.

To a well stirred solution of 1-[2-phenyl-2-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethyl]-4-(2pyrimidyl)piperazine **7a** (0.10 g, 0.23 mmol) in anhydrous THF (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et_2O (1.17 mL, 2.33 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and then the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **7b** was afforded as a cream solid (0.05 g, 0.11 mmol) in 47% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 8.80 \text{ min}$, purity > 96%.

Melting Point: 203 – 206 °C.

Synthesis of Homologues Type I – Compounds 8 to 15

2-(4-Methylpiperazinyl)-1-phenylethanol (53).

To a well stirred solution of 1-methylpiperazine **VI** (2.8 mL, 25.2 mmol) in anhydrous CH₂Cl₂ (50 mL) under N₂ was added anhydrous K₂CO₃ (3.45g, 24.96 mmol).

After stirring for 15 min, styrene oxide (0.95 mL, 8.30 mmol) was added to the reaction mixture. After refluxing for 16 h, the reaction was quenched with H₂O (100mL) and extracted with CH₂Cl₂ (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with brine, dried over anhydrous Na₂SO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (30:70 MeOH/EtOAc). The combined fractions were evaporated and the residue was recrystallized from EtOAc. The product **53** was afforded as a white solid (1.32g, 6.0 mmol) in 72% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.33 (m, 5H), 4.73 (dd, *J* = 9.98, 4.07 Hz, 1H), 2.79 (bs, 2H), 2.51 (m, 8H), 2.31 (s, 3H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 142.12, 128.34, 127.49, 125.83, 68.74, 66.14, 55.24, 46.06.
Melting Point: 98 – 100 °C.

1-[2-(4-Fluorophenoxy)-2-phenylethyl]-4-methylpiperazine (8a).

To a well stirred solution of 2-(4-methylpiperazinyl)-1-phenylethanol **53** (0.20g, 0.91 mmol) in anhydrous THF (20 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4-fluorophenol (0.20 g, 1.78 mmol) and PPh₃ (0.36 g, 1.37 mmol). After complete dissolution, the reaction mixture was cooled to 0 °C and DIAD (0.27 mL, 1.37 mmol) was slowly added dropwise. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, the solvent was removed from the reaction mixture under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (30:70 MeOH/EtOAc). The product **8a** was afforded as an orange oil (0.25 g, 0.65 mmol) in 72% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.30 (m, 5H), 6.82 (m, 4H), 5.24 (dd, *J* = 8.46, 3.08 Hz, 1H), 3.00 (dd, *J* = 13.78, 8.49 Hz, 1H), 2.69 (m, 5H), 2.45 (s, 4H), 2.27 (s, 3H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 157.27 (d, J_{C-F} = 238.5 Hz), 153.98 (d, J_{C-F} = 2.3 Hz), 140.48, 128.63, 127.78, 126.11, 117.22 (d, J_{C-F} = 7.5 Hz), 115.64 (d, J_{C-F} = 22.6 Hz), 79.61, 65.43, 55.22, 53.52, 46.07.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -123.64.

1-[2-(4-Fluorophenoxy)-2-phenylethyl]-4-methylpiperazine hydrochloride (8b).

To a well stirred solution of 1-[2-(4-fluorophenoxy)-2-phenylethyl]-4methylpiperazine **8a** (0.20 g, 0.64 mmol) in anhydrous THF (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et₂O (3.2 mL, 6.4 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and then the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **8b** was afforded as a cream solid (0.17 g, 0.48 mmol) in 75% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 7.37 \text{ min}$, purity > 98%.

Melting Point: 213 – 215 °C.

1-Methyl-4-[2-phenyl-2-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethyl]piperazine (9a).

To a well stirred solution of 2-(4-methylpiperazinyl)-1-phenylethanol **53** (0.20g, 0.91 mmol) in anhydrous THF (20 mL) under N_2 at 25 °C was added 4-

trifluoromethylphenol (0.29 g, 1.79 mmol) and PPh₃ (0.36 g, 1.37 mmol). After complete dissolution, the reaction mixture was cooled to 0 °C and DIAD (0.27 mL, 1.37 mmol) was slowly added dropwise. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, the solvent was removed from the reaction mixture under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and

purified by flash chromatography (30:70 MeOH/EtOAc). The product **9a** was afforded as a yellow oil (0.22 g, 0.60 mmol) in 66% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.42 (d, *J* = 8.61 Hz, 2H), 7.30 (m, 5H), 6.91 (d, *J* = 8.58 Hz, 2H), 5.37 (dd, *J* = 8.36, 3.11 Hz, 1H), 3.03 (dd, *J* = 13.87, 8.38 Hz, 1H), 2.68 (m, 5H), 2.44 (s, 4H), 2.27 (s, 3H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 160.31, 139.82, 128.76, 127.97, 126.74 (q, *J*_{C-F} = 3.8 Hz), 125.97, 124.38 (q, *J*_{C-F} = 271.0), 122.93 (q, *J*_{C-F} = 32.5 Hz), 115.93, 79.12, 65.30, 55.17, 53.52, 46.02.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -61.52.

1-Methyl-4-[2-phenyl-2-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethyl]piperazine hydrochloride (9b).

To a well stirred solution of 1-methyl-4-[2-phenyl-2-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy) ethyl]piperazine **9a** (0.20 g, 0.55 mmol) in anhydrous THF (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et₂O (2.7 mL, 5.5 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was redissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and then the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **9b** was afforded as a light yellow solid (0.17 g, 0.41 mmol) in 75% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 7.68 \text{ min}$, purity > 99%.

Melting Point: 220 – 222 °C.

2-[4-(4-Fluorobenzoyl)piperidinyl]-1-phenyl-1-ethanol (54).

To a well stirred solution of 4-(4-fluorobenzoyl)piperidine **VII** (4.13 g, 20.0 mmol) in anhydrous CH_2Cl_2 (75 mL) under N_2 was added anhydrous K_2CO_3 (2.78 g, 20.1 mmol). After stirring for 15 min, styrene oxide (0.95 mL, 8.30 mmol) was added to the reaction mixture. After refluxing for 16 h, the reaction was quenched with H_2O (100mL) and extracted with CH_2Cl_2 (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with brine, dried over anhydrous Na_2SO_4 , filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (70:30 EtOAc/hexane). The product **54** was afforded as a white solid (3.52 g, 10.76 mmol) in 62% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.97 (dd, *J* = 8.91, 5.41 Hz, 2H), 7.33 (m, 5H), 7.14 (t, *J* = 8.65 Hz, 2H), 4.75 (dd, *J* = 10.18, 3.77 Hz, 1H), 3.26 (m, 2H), 2.92 (dt, *J* = 5.41 Hz, 2.89 1H), 2.52 (m, 3H), 2.21 (dt, *J* = 11.31, 3.81 Hz, 1H), 1.89 (m, 4H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 200.84, 165.70 (d, $J_{C-F} = 255.1$ Hz), 142.15, 132.40 (d, $J_{C-F} = 3.0$ Hz), 130.89 (d, $J_{C-F} = 9.1$ Hz), 128.36, 127.51, 125.86, 115.84 (d, $J_{C-F} = 21.9$ Hz), 68.86, 66.43, 54.64, 51.63, 43.38, 28.98, 28.68.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -105.24.

Melting Point: 145 – 147 °C.

4-(4-Fluorobenzoyl)-1-[2-(4-fluorophenoxy)-2-phenylethyl]piperidine (10a).

To a well stirred solution of 2-[4-(4-fluorobenzoyl)piperidinyl]-1-phenyl-1-ethanol 54 (0.47 g, 1.44 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (50 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4fluorophenol (0.18 g, 1.60 mmol) and PPh₃ (0.41 g, 1.56 mmol). After complete dissolution, a solution of ADDP (0.40 g, 1.59 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (10 mL) was slowly added dropwise to the reaction mixture. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, hexane (100 mL) was added to the reaction mixture. PPh₃O salts were removed by filtration and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (30:70 EtOAc/hexane). The product **10a** was afforded as a clear oil (0.39 g, 0.93 mmol) in 65% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.95 (dd, *J* = 8.85, 5.43 Hz, 2H), 7.31 (m, 5H), 7.12 (t, *J* = 8.62 Hz, 2H), 6.83 (m, 4H), 5.24 (dd, *J* = 8.15, 3.47 Hz, 1H), 3.19 (m, 2H), 3.02 (m, 2H), 2.71 (dd, *J* = 13.80, 3.51 Hz, 1H), 2.37 (m, 2H), 1.84 (m, 4H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 201.04, 165.63 (d, $J_{C-F} = 254.4$ Hz), 157.29 (d, $J_{C-F} = 238.5$ Hz), 154.05 (d, $J_{C-F} = 1.51$ Hz), 140.53, 132.48 (d, $J_{C-F} = 3.0$ Hz), 130.88 (d, $J_{C-F} = 9.1$ Hz), 128.63, 127.78, 126.13, 117.25 (d, $J_{C-F} = 7.5$ Hz), 115.77 (d, $J_{C-F} = 21.9$ Hz), 115.70 (d, $J_{C-F} = 23.4$ Hz), 79.70, 65.57, 53.67, 53.50, 43.52, 28.85.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -105.45, -123.54.

4-(4-fluorobenzoyl)-1-[2-(4-fluorophenoxy)-2-phenylethyl]piperidine hydrochloride (10b).

To a well stirred solution of 4-(4-fluorobenzoyl)-1-[2-(4-fluorophenoxy)-2-phenyl ethyl]piperidine **10a** (0.29 g, 0.70 mmol)in anhydrous Et_2O (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et_2O (0.70 mL, 1.40 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was redissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **10b** was afforded as a pale orange solid (0.29 g, 0.64 mmol) in 93% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 8.91 \text{ min}$, purity > 98%.

Melting Point: 89 – 91 °C.

4-(4-fluorobenzoyl)-1-[2-phenyl-2-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethyl]piperidine (11a).

To a well stirred solution of 2-[4-(4-fluorobenzoyl)piperidinyl]-1-phenyl-1-ethanol **54** (0.30 g, 0.92 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (50 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4trifluoromethylphenol (0.16 g, 0.99 mmol) and PPh₃ (0.26 g, 0.99 mmol). After complete dissolution, a solution of ADDP (0.25 g, 0.99 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (10 mL) was slowly added dropwise to the reaction mixture. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, hexane (100 mL) was added to the reaction mixture. PPh₃O salts were removed by filtration and the solvent was evaporated. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (30:70 EtOAc/hexane). The product **11a** was afforded as a clear oil (0.39 g, 0.93 mmol) in 38% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.95 (dd, J = 8.89, 5.42 Hz, 2H), 7.43 (d, J = 8.59Hz, 2H), 7.31 (m, 5H), 7.12 (t, J = 8.64 Hz, 2H), 6.92 (d, J = 8.58 Hz, 2H), 5.38 (dd, J = 8.04, 3.47 Hz, 1H), 3.19 (m, 2H), 3.06 (dd, J = 13.91, 8.09 Hz, 1H), 2.99 (d, J = 11.27 Hz, 1H), 2.76 (dd, J = 13.90, 3.51 Hz, 1H), 2.39 (m, 2H), 1.83 (m, 4H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 200.98, 165.64 (d, $J_{C-F} = 255.1$ Hz), 160.30, 139.84, 132.44 (d, $J_{C-F} = 3.0$ Hz), 130.86 (d, $J_{C-F} = 9.1$ Hz), 128.76, 127.97, 126.78 (q, $J_{C-F} = 3.8$ Hz), 125.99, 124.38 (q, $J_{C-F} = 271.7$ Hz), 122.95 (q, $J_{C-F} = 32.5$), 115.93, 115.61, 79.08, 65.41, 53.68, 53.40, 43.41, 28.79, 28.77.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -61.51, -105.43.

4-(4-fluorobenzoyl)-1-[2- phenyl-2-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethyl]piperidine hydrochloride (11b).

To a well stirred solution of 4-(4-fluorobenzoyl)-1-[2- phenyl-2-(4trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethyl]piperidine **11a** (0.13 g, 0.27 mmol)in anhydrous Et₂O (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et₂O (0.27 mL, 0.55 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **11b** was afforded as a pale brown solid (0.13 g, 0.26 mmol) in 95% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 9.10 \text{ min}$, purity > 99%.

Melting Point: 92 – 95 °C.

2-[4-(6-Fluoro-3-benzo[d]isoxazolyl)piperidinyl]-1-phenyl-1-ethanol (55).

To a well stirred solution of 4-(6-fluoro-3-benzo[d]isoxazolyl)piperidine **VIII** (1.70 g, 7.70 mmol) in anhydrous CH_2Cl_2 (75 mL) under N_2 was added anhydrous K_2CO_3 (1.06 g, 7.70 mmol). After stirring for 15 min, styrene oxide (0.80 mL, 7.00 mmol) was added to the reaction mixture. After refluxing for 16 h, the reaction was quenched with H_2O (100mL) and extracted with CH_2Cl_2 (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with brine, dried over anhydrous Na_2SO_4 , filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (70:30 EtOAc/hexane). The product **55** was afforded as a white solid (1.29 g, 3.80 mmol) in 54% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.68 (dd, J = 8.73, 5.10 Hz, 1H), 7.38 (m, 5H), 7.29 (m, 1H), 7.08 (dt, J = 8.85, 2.15 Hz, 1H), 4.78 (dd, J = 10.20, 3.76 Hz, 1H), 3.33 (dd, J = 11.32, 1.26 Hz, 1H), 3.13 (ddd, J = 15.53, 10.54, 5.25 Hz, 1H), 2.99 (dd, J = 11.53, 1.39 Hz, 1H), 2.56 (m, 3H), 2.28 (dt, J = 11.21, 3.46 Hz, 1H), 2.13 (m, 4H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 164.15 (d, $J_{C-F} = 250.6$ Hz), 163.92 (d, $J_{C-F} = 15.8$ Hz), 160.88, 142.08, 128.90, 128.40, 127.55, 125.86, 122.43 (d, $J_{C-F} = 11.3$ Hz), 112.44 (d, $J_{C-F} = 24.9$ Hz), 97.53 (d, $J_{C-F} = 27.2$ Hz), 68.91, 66.51, 55.00, 51.91, 34.33, 30.82, 30.54.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -109.42.

Melting Point: 127 – 130 °C.

4-(6-Fluoro-3-benzo[d]isoxazolyl)-1-[2-(4-fluorophenoxy)-2-phenylethyl]piperidine (12a).

To a well stirred solution of 2-[4-(6-fluoro-3-benzo[d]isoxazolyl)piperidinyl]-1phenyl-1-ethanol **55** (0.27 g, 0.79 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (50 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4-fluorophenol (0.10 g, 0.89 mmol) and PPh₃ (0.23 g, 0.87 mmol). After complete dissolution, a solution of ADDP (0.22 g, 0.89 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (10 mL) was slowly added dropwise to the reaction mixture. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, hexane (100 mL) was added to the reaction mixture. PPh₃O salts were removed by filtration and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (30:70 EtOAc/hexane). The product **12a** was afforded as a pale yellow oil (0.13 g, 0.30 mmol) in 38% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.68 (dd, J = 8.71, 5.14 Hz, 1H), 7.33 (m, 5H), 7.24 (dd, J = 8.63, 2.15 Hz, 1H), 7.05 (dt, J = 8.81, 2.01 Hz, 1H), 6.85 (m, 4H), 5.27 (dd, J = 8.31, 3.31 Hz, 1H), 3.24 (d, J = 11.40 Hz, 1H), 3.06 (m, 3H), 2.74 (dd, J = 13.81, 3.33 Hz, 1H), 2.42 (dt, J = 11.19, 3.85 Hz, 2H), 2.09 (m, 4H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 164.10 (d, $J_{C-F} = 250.6$ Hz), 163.89 (d, $J_{C-F} = 13.6$ Hz), 161.11, 157.30 (d, $J_{C-F} = 238.5$ Hz), 154.07 (d, $J_{C-F} = 1.5$ Hz), 140.48, 128.65, 127.81, 126.13, 122.57 (d, $J_{C-F} = 10.7$ Hz), 117.24 (d, $J_{C-F} = 7.5$ Hz), 115.70 (d, $J_{C-F} = 22.6$ Hz), 112.31 (d, $J_{C-F} = 24.9$ Hz), 97.45 (d, $J_{C-F} = 27.3$ Hz), 79.69, 65.66, 53.92, 53.88, 34.40, 30.70, 30.66.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -109.64, -123.58.

Elemental Analysis (%) calculated for C₂₆H₂₄F₂N₂O₂: C, 71.89; H, 5.53; N, 6.45. Found: C, 71.86; H, 5.52; N, 6.37.

4-(6-Fluoro-3-benzo[d]isoxazolyl)-1-[2-(4-fluorophenoxy)-2-phenylethyl]piperidine hydrochloride (12b).

To a well stirred solution of 4-(6-fluoro-3-benzo[d]isoxazolyl)-1-[2-(4fluorophenoxy)-2-phenylethyl]piperidine **12a** (0.13 g, 0.29 mmol)in anhydrous Et₂O (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et₂O (0.59 mL, 1.18 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **12b** was afforded as a white crystalline solid (0.073 g, 0.16 mmol) in 53% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 8.92 \text{ min}$, purity > 97%.

Melting Point: 208 – 211 °C.

4-(6-Fluoro-3-benzo[d]isoxazolyl)-1-[2-phenyl-2-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethyl] piperidine (13a).

To a well stirred solution of 2-[4-(6-fluoro-3-benzo[d]isoxazolyl)piperidinyl]-1phenyl-1-ethanol **55** (0.56 g, 1.65 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (50 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4-trifluoromethylphenol (0.29 g, 1.79 mmol) and PPh₃ (0.48 g, 1.82 mmol). After complete dissolution, a solution of ADDP (0.46 g, 1.82 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (10 mL) was slowly added dropwise to the reaction mixture. After stirred for 48 h at 25 °C, hexane (100 mL) was added to the reaction mixture. PPh₃O salts were removed by filtration and the solvent was evaporated. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (30:70 EtOAc/hexane). The product **13a** was afforded as a pale yellow oil (0.33 g, 0.67 mmol) in 41% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.66 (dd, J = 8.72, 5.07 Hz, 1H), 7.44 (d, J = 8.56 Hz, 2H), 7.34 (m, 5H), 7.21 (dd, J = 8.52, 1.92 Hz, 1H), 7.02 (dt, J = 8.86, 2.14 Hz, 1H), 6.95 (d, J = 8.52 Hz, 2H), 5.42 (dd, J = 8.15, 3.35 Hz, 1H), 3.23 (dd, J = 11.41, 1.06 Hz, 1H), 3.07 (m, 3H), 2.78 (dd, J = 13.90, 3.42 Hz, 1H), 2.43 (dt, J = 10.93, 3.71 Hz, 2H), 2.09 (m, 4H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 164.11 (d, $J_{C-F} = 250.6$ Hz), 168.88 (d, $J_{C-F} = 13.6$ Hz), 161.09, 160.41, 139.85, 128.81, 128.03, 126.81 (q, $J_{C-F} = 3.8$ Hz), 126.03, 124.42 (q, $J_{C-F} = 271.0$ Hz), 122.94 (q, $J_{C-F} = 32.5$ Hz), 122.59 (d, $J_{C-F} = 11.3$ Hz), 117.34, 115.96, 112.32 (d, $J_{C-F} = 25.7$ Hz), 97.43 (d, $J_{C-F} = 26.4$ Hz), 79.13, 65.56, 53.97, 53.86, 34.34, 30.69, 30.64.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -61.55, -105.66.

Elemental Analysis (%) calculated for C₂₇H₂₄F₄N₂O₂: C, 66.94; H, 4.99; N, 5.78. Found: C, 67.07; H, 5.03; N, 5.66. 4-(6-Fluoro-3-benzo[d]isoxazolyl)-1-[2-phenyl-2-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethyl]piperidine hydrochloride (13b).

To a well stirred solution of 4-(6-fluoro-3-benzo[d]isoxazolyl)-1-[2-phenyl-2-(4trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethyl]piperidine **13a** (0.27 g, 0.55 mmol)in anhydrous Et₂O (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et₂O (0.55 mL, 1.10 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and then the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **13b** was afforded as a white crystalline solid (0.26 g, 0.50 mmol) in 91% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 9.13 \text{ min}$, purity > 99%.

Melting Point: 112 – 115 °C.

1-[3-(4-fluorobenzoyl)propyl]piperazine (IX).

To a well stirred solution of piperazine (2.58 g, 29.95 mmol) and TBAI (0.018 g, 0.049 mmol) in MIBK (50 mL) under N₂ was added 4-chloro-4'-fluoro-butyrophenone (0.82 mL, 4.98 mmol) dropwise. After refluxing for 16 h, the reaction was poured onto with H₂O (300mL) and extracted with CH_2Cl_2 (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with brine, dried over anhydrous Na₂SO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (30:70 MeOH/EtOAc). The product **IX** was afforded as a yellow solid (0.79 g, 3.16 mmol) in 63% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 8.01 (dd, *J* = 8.57, 5.44 Hz, 1H), 7.87 (d, *J* = 8.78 Hz, 1H), 7.13 (t, *J* = 8.51 Hz, 1H), 6.84 (d, *J* = 8.91 Hz, 1H), 3.30 (m, 2H), 2.96 (m, 4H), 2.58 (s, 4H), 2.46 (dd, *J* = 16.18, 7.22 Hz, 2H), 1.96 (m, 2H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 198.08, 165.65 (d, $J_{C-F} = 254.4$ Hz), 133.62 (d, $J_{C-F} = 3.0$ Hz), 130.64 (d, $J_{C-F} = 9.1$ Hz), 115.65 (d, $J_{C-F} = 21.9$ Hz), 57.60, 52.73, 51.55, 47.24, 44.19.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -105.51.

Melting Point: 95 – 98 °C.

2-{[4-(4-fluorobenzoyl)propyl]piperazinyl}-1-phenyl-1-ethanol (56).

To a well stirred solution of 1-[3-(4-fluorobenzoyl)propyl]piperazine **IX** (1.79 g, 7.16 mmol) in anhydrous CH_2Cl_2 (75 mL) under N_2 was added anhydrous K_2CO_3 (1.09 g, 7.89 mmol). After stirring for 15 min, styrene oxide (0.82 mL, 7.16 mmol) was added to the the reaction mixture. After refluxing for 16 h, the reaction was quenched with H_2O (100mL) and extracted with CH_2Cl_2 (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with brine, dried over anhydrous Na_2SO_4 , filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (30:70 MeOH/EtOAc). The product **55** was afforded as a yellow solid (0.50 g, 1.35 mmol) in 19% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 8.00 (dd, *J* = 8.88, 5.43 Hz, 2H), 7.36 (m, 4H), 7.30 (m, 1H), 7.13 (t, *J* = 8.65 Hz, 2H), 4.72 (dd, *J* = 9.15, 4.85 Hz, 1H), 2.98 (t, *J* = 7.10 Hz, 1H), 2.72 (s, 2H), 2.48 (m, 11H), 2.04 (m, 2H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 198.40, 165.64 (d, $J_{C-F} = 254.4$ Hz), 142.08, 133.62 (d, $J_{C-F} = 3.0$ Hz), 130.68 (d, $J_{C-F} = 9.1$ Hz), 128.36, 127.51, 125.86, 115.62 (d, $J_{C-F} = 21.9$ Hz), 77.27, 68.71, 66.16, 57.65, 53.19, 36.17, 21.65.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -105.66.

Melting Point: 110 – 113 °C.

4-[3-(4-fluoro-benzoyl)propyl]-1-[2-(4-fluorophenoxy)-2-phenylethyl]piperazine (14a).

To a well stirred solution of 2- {[4-(4-fluorobenzoyl)propyl]piperazinyl}-1-phenyl-1-ethanol **56** (0.20 g, 0.53 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4-fluorophenol (0.07 g, 0.62 mmol) and PPh₃ (0.15 g, 0.57 mmol). After complete dissolution, a solution of ADDP (0.15 g, 0.59 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (10 mL) was slowly added dropwise to the reaction mixture. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, hexane (100 mL) was added to the reaction mixture. PPh₃O salts were removed by filtration and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (100% EtOAc). The product **14a** was afforded as a yellow oil (0.084 g, 0.18 mmol) in 34% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.99 (dd, J = 8.81, 5.44 Hz, 2H), 7.31 (m, 5H), 7.11 (t, J = 8.61 Hz, 2H), 6.82 (m, 4H), 5.22 (dd, J = 8.45, 3.06 Hz, 1H), 2.97 (m, 3H), 2.55 (m, 11H), 1.93 (td, J = 14.15, 7.08 Hz, 2H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 198.42, 165.63 (d, $J_{C-F} = 254.4$ Hz), 157.27 (d, $J_{C-F} = 239.2$ Hz), 153.97 (d, $J_{C-F} = 2.2$ Hz), 133.62 (d, $J_{C-F} = 3.0$ Hz), 130.68 (d, $J_{C-F} = 9.1$ Hz), 128.62, 127.77, 126.10, 125.03, 117.21 (d, $J_{C-F} = 8.3$ Hz), 115.65 (d, $J_{C-F} = 23.4$ Hz), 115.59 (d, $J_{C-F} = 21.9$ Hz), 79.61, 65.46, 57.69, 53.48, 53.16, 36.22, 32.22.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -105.68, -123.69.

4-[3-(4-fluorobenzoyl)propyl]-1-[2-(4-fluorophenoxy)-2-phenylethyl]piperazine hydrochloride (14b).

To a well stirred solution of 4-[3-(4-fluorobenzoyl)propyl]-1-[2-(4-fluorophenoxy)-2-phenylethyl]piperazine **14a** (0.04 g, 0.10 mmol)in anhydrous Et₂O (10 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et₂O (0.10 mL, 0.19 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and then the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **14b** was afforded as a white solid (0.033 g, 0.067 mmol) in 70% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 8.37 \text{ min}$, purity > 98%.

Melting Point: 207 – 210 °C.

4-[3-(4-fluorobenzoyl)propyl]-1-[2-phenyl-2-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethyl]piperazine (15a).

To a well stirred solution of 2- {[4-(4-fluorobenzoyl)propyl]piperazinyl}-1-phenyl-1-ethanol **56** (0.21 g, 0.55 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4-trifluoromethylphenol (0.10 g, 0.62 mmol) and PPh₃ (0.16 g, 0.61 mmol). After complete dissolution, a solution of ADDP (0.15 g, 0.59 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (10 mL) was slowly added dropwise to the reaction mixture. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, hexane (100 mL) was added to the reaction mixture. PPh₃O salts were removed by filtration and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (100% EtOAc). The product **15a** was afforded as a yellow oil (0.085 g, 0.17 mmol) in 30% yield. ¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.99 (dd, *J* = 8.90, 5.43 Hz, 2H), 7.43 (d, *J* = 8.59 Hz, 2H), 7.32 (m, 5H), 7.11 (t, *J* = 8.65 Hz, 2H), 6.90 (d, *J* = 8.54 Hz, 2H), 5.35 (dd, *J* = 8.37, 3.08 Hz, 1H), 2.99 (m, 3H), 2.54 (m, 11H), 1.93 (m, 2H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 198.41, 165.63 (d, $J_{C-F} = 253.6$ Hz), 160.27, 133.62 (d, $J_{C-F} = 3.0$ Hz), 130.67 (d, $J_{C-F} = 9.0$ Hz), 128.77, 127.98, 126.75 (q, $J_{C-F} = 3.8$ Hz), 125.96, 125.04, 124.36 (q, $J_{C-F} = 271.0$ Hz), 122.94 (q, $J_{C-F} = 32.5$), 115.93, 115.59 (d, $J_{C-F} = 21.9$ Hz), 79.11, 65.35, 57.67, 53.49, 53.13, 36.20, 32.22.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -61.55, -105.66.

4-[3-(4-fluorobenzoyl)propyl]-1-[2-phenyl-2-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)ethyl]piperazine hydrochloride (15b).

To a well stirred solution of 4-[3-(4-fluorobenzoyl)propyl]-1-[3-phenyl-3-(4trifluoromethylphenoxy)propyl]piperazine **15a** (0.06 g, 0.11 mmol) in anhydrous Et₂O (10 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et₂O (0.11 mL, 0.22 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **15b** was afforded as a white solid (0.034 g, 0.062 mmol) in 56% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 8.70 \text{ min}$, purity > 97%.

Melting Point: 220 – 222 °C.

1-Phenyl-3-(4-phenylpiperazinyl)-1-propanone (57).^{146,163}

A well-stirred mixture of acetophenone (3.40 mL, 29.0 mmol), 1-phenylpiperazine hydrochloride **Ib** (4.48g, 22.5 mmol), and concentrated HCl (0.05mL) in absolute ethanol (35mL) under N₂ was heated at reflux conditions. Paraformaldehyde (1.00g, 33.3 mmol) was added in four equal portions over 40 minutes. After refluxing for 16 h, the solution was cooled and poured onto ice. A crude solid was separated by filtration, dried, and recrystallized in a small amount of aqueous ethanol (<10mL). The resulting solid was collected by filtration and dried under vacuum. The product **57** was afforded as a white solid (5.32 g, 18.1 mmol) in 62% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 8.03 (d, *J* = 7.24 Hz, 2H), 7.63 (t, *J* = 7.39 Hz, 1H), 7.50 (t, *J* = 7.62 Hz, 2H), 7.31 (m, 2H), 6.96 (m, 3H), 3.89 (t, *J* = 6.80 Hz, 2H), 3.63 (m, 8H), 3.11 (m, 2H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 195.96, 149.25, 135.39, 134.23, 129.49, 128.94, 128.36, 121.99, 117.42, 52.35, 51.97, 46.90, 33.14.

Melting Point: 182 – 185 °C.

1-Phenyl-3-(4-phenylpiperazinyl)-1-propanol (58).^{146,163}

To a well stirred solution 1-phenyl-3-(4-phenylpiperazinyl)-1-propanone **57** (5.32g, 18.1 mmol) in methanol (25 mL) under N₂ at 0 °C was added sodium borohydride (1.72 g, 45.5 mmol) in portions over a period of 15 min. After bubbling ceased, the reaction mixture was stirred at room temperature for 8 h. The reaction was then poured onto ice, treated with glacial acetic acid (0.2 mL) and extracted with EtOAc (3 x 100 mL). The

combined organic layers were washed with H_20 (3 x 100 mL) and brine, dried over anhydrous Na₂SO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was triturated with methanol (3 mL), filtered and dried under vacuum. The product **58** was afforded as a white crystalline solid (3.57 g, 12.0 mmol) in 67% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.36 (m, 5H), 7.24 (m, 1H), 6.90 (m, 4H), 4.97 (m, 1H), 3.26 (t, *J* = 4.99 Hz, 4H), 2.81 (m, 2H), 2.67 (m, 4H), 1.92 (m, 2H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 151.09, 144.78, 129.18, 128.27, 127.00, 125.55, 120.06, 116.29, 75.53, 57.11, 53.29, 49.30, 33.73.

Melting Point: 85 – 87 °C.

1-[3-(4-Fluorophenoxy)-3-phenylpropyl]-4-phenylpiperazine (16a).¹⁶³

To a well stirred solution of 1-phenyl-3-(4-phenylpiperazinyl)-1-propanol **58** (1.84g, 6.22 mmol) in anhydrous THF (50 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4fluorophenol (1.40g, 12.4 mmol) and PPh₃ (2.49g, 9.32 mmol). After complete dissolution, the reaction mixture was cooled to 0 °C and DIAD (1.85 mL, 9.32 mmol) was slowly added dropwise. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, the solvent was removed from the reaction mixture under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (20:80 EtOAc/hexane). The product **16a** was afforded as a yellow oil (0.70 g, 1.80 mmol) in 29% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.34 (m, 4H), 7.26 (m, 3H), 6.93 (d, *J* = 7.91 Hz, 2H), 6.82 (m, 5H), 5.16 (dd, *J* = 8.09, 4.98 Hz, 1H), 3.20 (m, 4H), 2.59 (m, 6H), 2.23 (m, 1H), 2.01 (m, 1H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 157.21 (d, $J_{C-F} = 238.5$ Hz), 154.33 (d, $J_{C-F} = 2.3$ Hz), 151.29, 141.61, 129.11, 128.63, 127.69, 126.03, 119.73, 117.11 (d, $J_{C-F} = 8.3$ Hz), 116.04, 115.66 (d, $J_{C-F} = 23.4$ Hz), 79.35, 54.63, 53.27, 49.16, 35.97.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -123.80.

Elemental Analysis (%) calculated for C₂₅H₂₇ON₂F: C, 76.92; H, 6.92; N, 7.18. Found: C, 77.17; H, 7.28; N, 6.85.

1-[3-(4-Fluorophenoxy)-3-phenylpropyl]-4-phenylpiperazine hydrochloride (16b).¹⁶³

To a well stirred solution of 1-[3-(4-fluorophenoxy)-3-phenylpropyl]-4phenylpiperazine **16a** (0.16 g, 0.40 mmol) in anhydrous THF (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et₂O (2.0 mL, 4.0 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and then the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **16b** was afforded as a blue-green solid (0.083 g, 0.19 mmol) in 46% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 8.85 \text{ min}$, purity > 98%.

Melting Point: 176 – 179 °C.

1-Phenyl-4-[3-phenyl-3-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)propyl]piperazine (17a).¹⁶³

To a well stirred solution of 1-phenyl-3-(4-phenylpiperazinyl)-1-propanol **58** (1.71 g, 5.78 mmol) in anhydrous THF (50 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4-fluorophenol (1.87 g, 11.6 mmol) and PPh₃ (2.29 g, 8.67 mmol). After complete dissolution, the reaction mixture was cooled to 0 °C and DIAD (1.70 mL, 8.67 mmol) was slowly added dropwise.

After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, the solvent was removed from the reaction mixture under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (20:80 EtOAc/hexane). The product **17a** was afforded as an orange oil (1.38 g, 3.17 mmol) in 54% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.43 (d, *J* = 8.54 Hz, 2H), 7.33 (m, 5H), 7.26 (m, 2H), 6.92 (dd, *J* = 8.11, 5.20 Hz, 4H), 6.86 (t, *J* = 7.29 Hz, 1H), 5.31 (dd, *J* = 8.02, 5.01 Hz, 1H), 3.36 (m, 4H), 2.64 (m, 4H), 2.56 (t, *J* = 7.30 Hz, 2H), 2.27 (dt, *J* = 14.90, 14.64, 7.35 Hz, 1H), 2.05 (dt, *J* = 12.96, 12.81, 6.86 Hz, 1H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 160.57, 158.70, 151.13, 129.16, 128.81, 127.95, 126.77 (q, $J_{C-F} = 3.8$ Hz), 125.85, 124.38 (q, $J_{C-F} = 271.0$ Hz), 122.88 (q, $J_{C-F} = 32.5$ Hz), 119.97, 116.17, 115.77, 78.63, 54.51, 53.22, 49.04, 35.73.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -64.70.

Elemental Analysis (%) calculated for C₂₆H₂₇ON₂F₃: C, 70.91; H, 6.14; N, 6.36. Found: C, 70.94; H, 6.33; N, 6.17.

1-Phenyl-4-[3-phenyl-3-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)propyl]piperazine hydrochloride (17b).¹⁶³

To a well stirred solution of 1-phenyl-4-[3-phenyl-3-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy) propyl]piperazine **17a** (0.17 g, 0.40 mmol) in anhydrous THF (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et_2O (2.0 mL, 4.0 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried

under vacuum. The product **17b** was afforded as a white solid (0.077 g, 0.26 mmol) in 42% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 9.05 \text{ min}$, purity > 99%.

Melting Point: 180 – 183 °C.

1-Phenyl-3-[4-(2-pyrimidinyl)piperazinyl]-1-propanone (59).¹³⁴

A well-stirred mixture of acetophenone (3.40 mL, 29.0 mmol), 1-(2-pyrimidyl) piperazine dihydrochloride **Vb** (4.48g, 22.5 mmol), and concentrated HCl (0.05mL) in absolute ethanol (35mL) under N₂ was heated at reflux conditions. Paraformaldehyde (1.00g, 33.3 mmol) was added in four equal portions over 40 minutes. After refluxing for 16 h, the solution was cooled, poured onto ice and extracted with CH_2Cl_2 (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with brine, dried over anhydrous K₂CO₃ and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was recrystallized in a small amount of anhydrous CH_2Cl_2 . The resulting solid was collected by filtration and dried under vacuum. The product **59** was afforded as a white solid (1.49 g, 5.03 mmol) in 20% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 8.35 (d, *J* = 4.76 Hz, 2H), 8.02 (d, *J* = 7.26 Hz, 2H), 7.63 (t, *J* = 7.39 Hz, 1H), 7.50 (t, *J* = 7.82 Hz, 2H), 6.64 (t, *J* = 4.78 Hz, 1H), 4.88 (d, *J* = 13.90 Hz, 2H), 3.84 (m, 4H), 3.52 (dd, *J* = 14.72, 9.46 Hz, 4H), 2.88 (dd, *J* = 20.48, 9.98 Hz, 2H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 195.92, 160.83, 157.99, 135.40, 134.22, 128.93, 128.35, 111.60, 52.27, 52.10, 40.71, 33.11.

Melting Point: 201 – 204 °C.

1-Phenyl-3-[4-(2-pyrimidinyl)piperazinyl]-1-propanol (60).¹³⁴

To a well stirred solution 1-phenyl-3-[4-(2-pyrimidinyl)piperazinyl]-1-propanone **59** (1.46 g, 4.93 mmol) in methanol (25 mL) under N₂ at 0 °C was added sodium borohydride (0.47 g, 12.42 mmol) in portions over a period of 15 min. After bubbling ceased, the reaction mixture was stirred at room temperature for 8 h. The reaction was then poured onto ice and extracted with EtOAc (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with brine, dried over anhydrous Na₂SO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was dried under vacuum. The product **60** was afforded as a cream solid (1.12 g, 3.76 mmol) in 76% yield.

¹H -NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 8.31 (d, *J* = 4.74 Hz, 2H), 7.37 (m, 4H), 7.26 (m, 1H), 6.50 (t, *J* = 4.73 Hz, 1H), 4.98 (t, *J* = 5.71 Hz, 1H), 3.89 (t, *J* = 5.03 Hz, 4H), 2.70 (m, 4H), 2.56 (m, 2H), 1.92 (dd, *J* = 11.06, 6.00 Hz, 2H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 161.58, 157.73, 144.76, 128.27, 127.00, 125.55, 110.07, 75.59, 57.27, 53.19, 43.67, 33.72.

Melting Point: 90 – 93 °C.

1-[3-(4-Fluorophenoxy)-3-phenylpropyl]-4-(2-pyrimidyl)piperazine (24a).

To a well stirred solution of 1-Phenyl-3-[4-(2-pyrimidinyl)piperazinyl]-1-propanol **60** (0.76 g, 2.55 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (100 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4fluorophenol (0.31 g, 2.77 mmol) and ADDP (0.71 g, 2.81 mmol). After complete dissolution, Bu₃P (0.70 mL, 2.83 mmol) was carefully added dropwise to the reaction mixture. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, PBu₃O salts were removed by filtration and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (50:50 EtOAc/hexane). The product **24a** was afforded as a pale yellow oil (0.83 g, 2.12 mmol) in 83% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 8.30 (d, *J* = 4.73 Hz, 2H), 7.33 (m, 4H), 7.27 (m, 1H), 6.90-6.73 (m, 4H), 6.48 (t, *J* = 4.73 Hz, 1H), 5.16 (dd, *J* = 8.05, 4.98 Hz, 1H), 3.82 (m, 4H), 2.52 (m, 6H), 2.23 (dt, *J* = 14.66, 7.21 Hz, 1H), 2.02 (m, 1H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 157.20 (d, J_{C-F} = 238.5 Hz), 154.34 (d, J_{C-F} = 2.3 Hz), 141.64, 128.63, 127.68, 126.03, 117.09 (d, J_{C-F} = 7.5 Hz), 115.65 (d, J_{C-F} = 22.6 Hz), 109.84, 79.33, 54.72, 53.14, 43.77, 36.03.

¹⁹-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -123.81.

1-[3-(4-Fluorophenoxy)-3-phenylpropyl]-4-(2-pyrimidyl)piperazine hydrochloride (24b).

To a well stirred solution of 1-[3-(4-fluorophenoxy)-3-phenylpropyl]-4-(2pyrimidyl)piperazine **24a** (0.22 g, 0.56 mmol) in anhydrous Et_2O (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et_2O (2.80 mL, 5.60 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **24b** was afforded as an off-white solid (0.22 g, 0.50 mmol) in 90% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 8.57 \text{ min}$, purity > 98%.

Melting Point: 183 – 186 °C.

1-[3-Phenyl-3-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)propyl]-4-(2-pyrimidyl)piperazine (25a).¹³⁴

To a well stirred solution of 1-phenyl-3-[4-(2-pyrimidinyl)piperazinyl]-1-propanol **60** (1.12 g, 3.76 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (100 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4trifluoromethylphenol (0.67 g, 4.13 mmol) and ADDP (1.04 g, 4.12 mmol). After complete dissolution, Bu₃P (1.02 mL, 4.13 mmol) was carefully added dropwise to the reaction mixture. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, PBu₃O salts were removed by filtration and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (50:50 EtOAc/hexane). The product **25a** was afforded as a pale yellow oil (1.36 g, 3.08 mmol) in 82% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 8.30 (d, J = 4.72 Hz, 2H), 7.43 (d, J = 8.91 Hz, 2H), 7.32 (m, 5H), 6.91 (d, J = 8.83 Hz, 2H), 6.48 (t, J = 4.71 Hz, 1H), 5.31 (dd, J = 7.97, 5.01 Hz, 1H), 3.83 (m, 4H), 2.51 (m, 6H), 2.26 (dt, J = 14.85, 7.27 Hz, 1H), 2.05 (ddd, J = 16.66, 9.85, 6.39 Hz, 1H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 161.70, 160.65, 157.70, 141.02, 128.77, 127.88, 126.75 (q, $J_{C-F} = 3.8$ Hz), 125.90, 124.39 (q, $J_{C-F} = 271.0$ Hz), 122.80 (q, $J_{C-F} = 32.5$ Hz), 115.78, 109.87, 78.66, 54.59, 53.15, 43.76, 36.00.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -61.52.

1-[3-Phenyl-3-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)propyl]-4-(2-pyrimidyl)piperazine hydrochloride **(25b)**.

To a well stirred solution of 1-[3-phenyl-3-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)propyl]-4-(2-pyrimidyl)piperazine **25a** (0.22 g, 0.50 mmol) in anhydrous Et_2O (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et_2O (2.50 mL, 5.00 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining

solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **24b** was afforded as an off-white solid (0.13 g, 0.27 mmol) in 54% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 8.82 \text{ min}$, purity > 98%.

Melting Point: 180 – 183 °C.

Synthesis of Homologues Type II – Compounds 18 to 23, 26 and 27

3-[4-(3-Chlorophenyl)piperazinyl]-1-phenyl-1-propanone (61).

To a well stirred solution of 1-(3-chlorophenyl)piperazine **II** (0.98 mL, 5.94 mmol) in acetonitrile (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added anhydrous K₂CO₃ (0.96 g, 6.95 mmol). After stirring for 15 min, 3-chloropropiophenone (1.00 g, 5.93 mmol) was added to the reaction mixture. After refluxing for 16 h, the reaction was quenched with H₂O (100 mL) and extracted with CH₂Cl₂ (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with brine, dried over anhydrous Na₂SO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (30:70 EtOAc/hexane). The product **61** was afforded as a yellow oil (1.26 g, 3.82 mmol) in 64% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.98 (dd, *J* = 8.38, 1.36 Hz, 2H), 7.58 (t, *J* = 7.33 Hz, 1H), 7.47 (t, *J* = 7.39 Hz, 2H), 7.15 (t, *J* = 8.11 Hz, 1H), 6.87 (t, *J* = 2.14 Hz, 1H), 6.79 (ddt, *J* = 8.25, 2.15, 0.76 Hz, 2H), 3.21 (m, 6H), 2.90 (dd, *J* = 7.84, 6.77 Hz, 2H), 2.66 (m, 4H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 198.99, 152.28, 136.92, 134.95, 133.19, 130.02, 128.67, 128.05, 119.30, 115.75, 113.88, 53.10, 48.68, 36.29.

3-[4-(3-Chlorophenyl)piperazinyl]-1-phenyl-1-propanol (62).

To a well stirred solution of 3-[4-(3-chlorophenyl)piperazinyl]-1-phenyl-1propanone **61** (1.25 g, 3.80 mmol) in methanol (50 mL) under N₂ at 0 °C was added sodium borohydride (0.36 g, 9.52 mmol) in portions over a period of 15 min. After bubbling ceased, the reaction mixture was stirred at room temperature for 8 h. The reaction was then poured onto ice and extracted with EtOAc (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with brine, dried over anhydrous Na₂SO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was dried under vacuum. The product **62** was afforded as a white solid (1.2 g, 3.6 mmol) in 95% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.34 (m, 5H), 7.17 (t, *J* = 8.10 Hz, 1H), 6.88 (t, *J* = 2.14 Hz, 1H), 6.80 (dddd, *J* = 12.49, 8.34, 2.14, 0.76 Hz, 2H), 4.96 (m, 1H), 3.25 (t, *J* = 5.04 Hz, 4H), 2.77 (m, 3H), 2.63 (m, 3H), 1.91 (m, 2H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 152.11, 144.71, 135.00, 130.08, 128.28, 127.02, 125.53, 119.61, 116.01, 114.00, 75.51, 57.06, 53.06, 48.81, 33.77.

Melting point: 98 – 101 °C.

1-(3-Chlorophenyl)-4-[3-(4-fluorophenoxy)-3-phenyl-propyl]piperazine (18a).

To a well stirred solution of 3-[4-(3-chlorophenyl)piperazinyl]-1-phenyl-1-propanol **62** (1.1 g, 3.3 mmol) in anhydrous THF (50 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4fluorophenol (0.75 g, 6.69 mmol) and PPh₃ (1.31 g, 5.00 mmol). After complete dissolution, the reaction mixture was cooled to 0 °C and DIAD (0.99 mL, 5.01 mmol) was slowly added dropwise. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, the solvent was removed from the reaction mixture under reduced pressure and the residue was re-dissolved in CH_2Cl_2 (100 mL). The new organic layer was washed with H_2O (3 x 100 mL) and brine (1 x 100 mL), dried over anhydrous Na_2SO_4 and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (10:90 EtOAc/hexane). The product **18a** was afforded as a clear oil (0.74 g, 1.75 mmol) in 53% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.34 (m, 5H), 7.15 (t, *J* = 8.11 Hz, 1H), 6.83 (m, 7H), 5.16 (dd, *J* = 8.07, 4.99 Hz, 1H), 3.20 (m, 4H), 2.57 (m, 6H), 2.22 (m, 1H), 2.01 (ddd, *J* = 21.35, 7.27, 5.05 Hz, 1H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 157.21 (d, J_{C-F} = 238.5 Hz), 154.33 (d, J_{C-F} = 2.3 Hz), 152.34, 141.61, 134.96, 130.01, 128.65, 127.71, 126.02, 119.24, 117.10 (d, J_{C-F} = 8.3 Hz), 115.70, 115.67 (d, J_{C-F} = 23.4 Hz), 113.82, 79.29, 54.56, 53.06, 48.73, 36.02.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -123.76.

Elemental Analysis (%) calculated for C₂₅H₂₆ClFN₂O: C, 70.66; H, 6.17; N, 6.59. Found: C, 70.62; H, 6.22; N, 6.53.

1-(3-Chlorophenyl)-4-[3-(4-fluorophenoxy)-3-phenylpropyl]piperazine hydrochloride (18b).

To a well stirred solution of 1-(3-chlorophenyl)-4-[3-(4-fluorophenoxy)-3-phenyl propyl]piperazine **18a** (0.33 g, 0.78 mmol) in anhydrous THF (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et₂O (1.56 mL, 3.11 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15

min and then the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **18b** was afforded as a white solid (0.28 g, 0.62 mmol) in 80% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 9.13 \text{ min}$, purity > 97%.

Melting Point: 147 – 150 °C.

1-(3-Chlorophenyl)-4-[3-phenyl-3-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)propyl]piperazine (19a).

To a well stirred solution of 3-[4-(3-chlorophenyl)piperazinyl]-1-phenyl-1-propanol **62** (0.75 g, 2.27 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (100 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4trifluoromethylphenol (0.40 g, 2.47 mmol) and PPh₃ (0.66 g, 2.51 mmol). After complete dissolution, a solution of ADDP (0.63 g, 2.50 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (20 mL) was slowly added dropwise to the reaction mixture. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, hexane (100 mL) was added to the reaction mixture. PPh₃O salts were removed by filtration and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (20:80 EtOAc/hexane). The product **19a** was afforded as a clear oil (0.29 g, 0.60 mmol) in 27% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.42 (d, J = 8.54 Hz, 2H), 7.30 (m, 5H), 7.14 (t, J = 8.11 1H), 6.91 (d, J = 8.52 Hz, 2H), 6.86 (t, J = 2.11 Hz, 1H), 6.78 (ddd, J = 8.56, 8.16, 1.45 Hz, 2H), 5.30 (dd, J = 7.96, 5.06 Hz, 1H), 3.18 (m, 4H), 2.56 (m, 6H), 2.25 (dt, J = 14.34, 7.56 Hz, 1H), 2.03 (dtd, J = 12.39, 7.22, 5.20 Hz, 1H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 160.70, 152.36, 141.04, 134.99, 129.84, 128.83, 127.94, 126.80 (d, $J_{C-F} = 3.0$ Hz), 124.51 (d, $J_{C-F} = 271.0$ Hz), 122.83 (d, $J_{C-F} = 122.83$ Hz), 119.28, 115.83, 115.73, 113.87, 78.65, 54.43, 53.08, 48.73, 36.00.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -61.38.

Elemental Analysis (%) calculated for C₂₆H₂₆ClF₃N₂O: C, 65.75; H, 5.52; N, 5.90. Found: C, 65.49; H, 5.52, N, 5.90.

1-(3-Chlorophenyl)-4-[3-phenyl-3-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)propyl]piperazine hydrochloride (19b).

To a well stirred solution of 1-(3-chloro-phenyl)-4-[3-phenyl-3-(4trifluoromethylphenoxy)propyl]piperazine **19a** (0.25 g, 0.53 mmol) in anhydrous Et₂O (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et₂O (0.53 mL, 1.06 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and then the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **19b** was afforded as a cream solid (0.26 g, 0.52 mmol) in 97% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 9.25 \text{ min}$, purity > 99%.

Melting Point: 167 – 170 °C.

1-Phenyl-3-[4-(3-trifluoromethylphenyl)piperazinyl]-1-propanone (63).

To a well stirred solution of 1-(3-trifluoromethylphenyl)piperazine **III** (1.11 mL, 5.91 mmol) in acetonitrile (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added anhydrous K₂CO₃ (0.96 g, 6.95 mmol). After stirring for 15 min, 3-chloropropiophenone (1.00 g, 5.93 mmol) was added to the reaction mixture. After refluxing for 16 h, the reaction was then quenched with H₂O (100 mL) and extracted with CH₂Cl₂ (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with brine, dried over anhydrous Na₂SO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified
by flash chromatography (30:70 EtOAc/hexane). The product **63** was afforded as a yellow oil (1.26 g, 3.82 mmol) in 69% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.98 (dd, *J* = 8.38, 1.33 Hz, 2H), 7.58 (t, *J* = 7.33 Hz, 1H), 7.48 (t, *J* = 7.38 Hz, 2H), 7.34 (t, *J* = 7.92 Hz, 1H), 7.07 (m, 3H), 3.25 (m, 6H), 2.91 (t, *J* = 7.30 Hz, 2H), 2.69 (m, 4H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 198.98, 151.33, 136.92, 133.20, 131.4 (q, $J_{C-F} = 31.7$ Hz), 129.55, 128.68, 128.05, 124.4 (q, $J_{C-F} = 272.5$ Hz), 118.68, 115.83 (d, $J_{C-F} = 3.8$ Hz), 112.14 (d, $J_{C-F} = 3.8$ Hz), 53.08, 48.64, 36.27.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -62.68.

1-Phenyl-3-[4-(3-trifluoromethylphenyl)piperazinyl]-1-propanol (64).

To a well stirred solution of 1-phenyl-3-[4-(3-trifluoromethylphenyl)piperazinyl]-1propanone **62** (1.48 g, 4.09 mmol) in methanol (50 mL) under N₂ at 0 °C was added sodium borohydride (0.39 g, 10.31 mmol) in portions over a period of 15 min. After bubbling ceased, the reaction mixture was stirred at room temperature for 8 h. The reaction was then poured onto ice and extracted with EtOAc (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with brine, dried over anhydrous Na₂SO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was dried under vacuum. The product **64** was afforded as a light yellow solid (1.2 g, 3.0 mmol) in 81% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.34 (m, 5H), 7.26 (m, 1H), 7.09 (m, 3H), 4.97 (m, 1H), 3.30 (t, *J* = 5.04 Hz, 4H), 2.78 (ddd, *J* = 12.93, 11.37, 5.47 Hz, 3H), 2.65 (m, 3H), 1.92 (m, 2H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 151.17, 144.67, 131.49 (q, $J_{C-F} = 31.7$ Hz), 129.62, 128.30, 127.05, 125.53, 124.30 (q, $J_{C-F} = 272.5$ Hz), 118.86, 116.19 (q, $J_{C-F} = 3.0$ Hz), 112.44 (q, $J_{C-F} = 3.8$ Hz), 75.50, 57.03, 53.04, 48.82, 33.77.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -62.71.

Melting Point: 80 – 83 °C.

1-[3-(4-Fluorophenoxy)-3-phenylpropyl]-4-(3-trifluoromethylphenyl)piperazine (20a).

To a well stirred solution of 1-phenyl-3-[4-(3-trifluoromethylphenyl)piperazinyl]-1propanol **64** (1.1 g, 3.0 mmol) in anhydrous THF (50 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4fluorophenol (0.68 g, 6.07 mmol) and PPh₃ (1.19 g, 4.53 mmol). After complete dissolution, the reaction mixture was cooled to 0 °C and DIAD (0.90 mL, 4.56 mmol) was slowly added dropwise. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, the solvent was removed from the reaction mixture under reduced pressure and the residue was re-dissolved in CH₂Cl₂ (100 mL). The new organic layer was washed with H₂O (3 x 100 mL) and brine (1 x 100 mL), dried over anhydrous Na₂SO₄ and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (10:90 EtOAc/hexane). The product **20a** was afforded as a clear oil (0.53 g, 1.16 mmol) in 39% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.34 (m, 5H), 7.29 (m, 1H), 7.08 (m, 3H), 6.82 (m, 4H), 5.16 (dd, *J* = 8.09, 4.99 Hz, 1H), 3.24 (m, 4H), 2.58 (m, 6H), 2.23 (dt, *J* = 14.33, 7.45 Hz, 1H), 2.01 (dtd, *J* = 12.47, 7.43, 5.03 Hz, 1H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 157.21 (d, J_{C-F} = 238.5 Hz), 154.31 (d, J_{C-F} = 1.5 Hz), 151.37, 141.59, 131.42 (q, J_{C-F} = 31.7 Hz), 129.53, 128.66, 127.72, 126.03, 124.34 (q,

 $J_{C-F} = 272.5 \text{ Hz}$, 118.65, 117.08 (d, $J_{C-F} = 7.6 \text{ Hz}$), 115.76 (q, $J_{C-F} = 3.8 \text{ Hz}$), 115.68 (d, $J_{C-F} = 22.6 \text{ Hz}$), 112.11 (q, $J_{C-F} = 3.8 \text{ Hz}$), 79.26, 54.55, 53.05, 48.72, 36.03.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -62.68, -123.75.

Elemental Analysis (%) calculated for C₂₆H₂₆F₄N₂O: C, 68.11; H, 5.72; N, 6.11. Found: C, 68.09; H, 5.72; N, 6.03.

1-[3-(4-Fluorophenoxy)-3-phenylpropyl]-4-(3-trifluoromethylphenyl)piperazine hydrochloride (20b).

To a well stirred solution of 1-[3-(4-fluorophenoxy)-3-phenyl-propyl]-4-(3trifluoromethylphenyl)piperazine **20a** (0.26 g, 0.58 mmol) in anhydrous THF (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et₂O (1.16 mL, 2.31 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **20b** was afforded as a cream crystalline solid (0.29 g, 0.58 mmol) in quantitative yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 9.17 \text{ min}$, purity > 99%.

Melting Point: 155 – 158 °C.

1-[3-Phenyl-3-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)propyl]-4-(3-trifluoromethylphenyl)piperazine **(21a)**.

To a well stirred solution of 1-phenyl-3-[4-(3-trifluoromethylphenyl)piperazinyl]-1propanol **64** (0.64 g, 1.76 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (100 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4-trifluoromethylphenol (0.31 g, 1.91 mmol) and PPh₃ (0.51 g, 1.94 mmol). After complete dissolution, a solution of ADDP (0.49 g, 1.94 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (20 mL) was slowly added dropwise to the reaction mixture. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, hexane (100 mL) was added to the reaction mixture. PPh₃O salts were removed by filtration and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (20:80 EtOAc/hexane). The product **21a** was afforded as a clear oil (0.20 g, 0.40 mmol) in 23% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.42 (d, *J* = 8.54 Hz, 2H), 7.31 (m, 6H), 7.07 (m, 3H), 6.92 (d, *J* = 8.51 Hz, 2H), 5.32 (dd, *J* = 7.94, 5.07 Hz, 1H), 3.23 (m, 4H), 2.58 (m, 6H), 2.26 (tt, *J* = 14.13, 6.90 Hz, 1H), 2.04 (dtd, *J* = 12.30, 7.19, 5.28 Hz, 1H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 160.75, 151.44, 141.07, 131.46 (q, $J_{C-F} = 31.7$ Hz), 129.58, 128.83, 127.95, 126.81 (q, $J_{C-F} = 3.8$ Hz), 125.96, 124.47 (q, $J_{C-F} = 271.0$ Hz), 122.84 (q, $J_{C-F} = 32.5$ Hz), 122.64 (q, $J_{C-F} = 274.7$ Hz), 118.70, 115.84, 115.76 (q, $J_{C-F} = 3.8$ Hz), 112.12 ($J_{C-F} = 3.8$ Hz), 78.64, 54.39, 53.06, 48.74, 36.01.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -61.39, -62.56.

Elemental Analysis (%) calculated for C₂₇H₂₆F₆N₂O: C, 63.77; H, 5.51; N, 5.51. Found: C, 63.68; H, 5.15; N, 5.51.

1-[3-Phenyl-3-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)propyl]-4-(3-trifluoromethylphenyl)piperazine hydrochloride (21b).

To a well stirred solution of 1-[3-phenyl-3-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)propyl]-4-(3-trifluoromethylphenyl)piperazine **21a** (0.20 g, 0.34 mmol) in anhydrous Et_2O (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et_2O (0.40 mL, 0.80 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure.

The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **19b** was afforded as a white solid (0.18 g, 0.33 mmol) in 97% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 9.37 \text{ min}$, purity > 98%.

Melting Point: 208 – 210 °C.

3-[4-(2-Methoxyphenyl)piperazinyl]-1-phenyl-1-propanone (65).¹³⁴

To a well stirred solution of 1-(2-methoxyphenyl)piperazine **IV** (5.70 mL, 29.65 mmol) in acetonitrile (50 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added anhydrous K₂CO₃ (4.80 g, 34.73 mmol). After stirring for 15 min, 3-chloropropiophenone (5.00 g, 29.7 mmol) was added to the reaction mixture. After refluxing for 16 h, the reaction was quenched with H₂O (100 mL) and extracted with CH₂Cl₂ (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with brine, dried over anhydrous Na₂SO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (50:50 EtOAc/hexane). The product **65** was afforded as a yellow oil (7.48 g, 23.08 mmol) in 78% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.98 (d, *J* = 7.10 Hz, 2H), 7.57 (t, *J* = 7.32 Hz, 1H), 7.47 (t, *J* = 7.41 Hz, 2H), 6.94 (m, 4H), 3.86 (s, 3H), 3.24 (m, 2H), 3.11 (bs, 4H), 2.93 (t, *J* = 7.45 Hz, 2H), 2.74 (m, 4H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 199.15, 152.30, 141.30, 137.00, 133.10, 128.64, 128.06, 122.95, 121.00, 118.22, 111.23, 55.39, 53.47, 50.66, 36.24.

3-[4-(2-Methoxyphenyl)piperazinyl]-1-phenyl-1-propanol (66).¹³⁴

To a well stirred solution of 3-[4-(2-methoxyphenyl)piperazinyl]-1-phenyl-1propanone**65**(7.08 g, 21.9 mmol) in methanol (50 mL) under N₂ at 0 °C was added sodium borohydride (2.07 g, 54.72 mmol) in portions over a period of 15 min. After bubbling ceased, the reaction mixture was stirred at room temperature for 8 h. The reaction was then poured onto ice and extracted with EtOAc (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with brine, dried over anhydrous Na₂SO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was dried under vacuum. The product **66** was afforded as a pale yellow solid (6.09 g, 18.68 mmol) in 86% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.37 (m, 4H), 7.25 (m, 1H), 7.02 (m, 1H), 6.94 (m, 2H), 6.87 (d, *J* = 7.55 Hz, 1H), 4.97 (t, *J* = 5.69 Hz, 1H), 3.87 (s, 3H), 3.14 (bs, 4H), 2.78 (m, 6H), 1.91 (m, 2H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 152.28, 144.93, 141.03, 128.24, 126.92, 125.55, 123.14, 121.08, 118.33, 111.23, 75.68, 57.21, 55.39, 53.50, 50.72, 33.65.

Melting Point: 79 – 82 °C.

1-[3-(4-Fluorophenoxy)-3-phenylpropyl]-4-(2-methoxyphenyl)-piperazine (22a).

To a well stirred solution of 3-[4-(2-methoxyphenyl)piperazinyl]-1-phenyl-1propanol **66** (1.00 g, 3.07 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (100 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4-fluorophenol (0.38 g, 3.39 mmol) and ADDP (0.85 g, 3.37 mmol). After complete dissolution, Bu₃P (0.83 mL, 3.37 mmol) was carefully added dropwise to the reaction mixture. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, hexane (100 mL) was added to the reaction mixture. PBu₃O salts were removed by filtration and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (20:80 EtOAc/hexane). The product **22a** was afforded as a clear oil (1.05 g, 2.50 mmol) in 81% yield. ¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.35 (m, 4H), 7.29 (m, 1H), 6.97 (m, 3H), 6.83 (m, 5H), 5.16 (dd, *J* = 8.08, 5.00 Hz, 1H), 3.86 (s, 3H), 3.10 (bs, 4H), 2.65 (bs, 4H), 2.56 (m, 2H), 2.23 (dt, *J* = 14.35, 7.89 Hz, 1H), 2.02 (m, 1H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 157.20 (d, $J_{C-F} = 238.5$ Hz), 154.40 (d, $J_{C-F} = 1.5$ Hz), 152.30, 141.74, 141.39, 128.61, 127.64, 126.05, 122.89, 121.00, 118.20, 117.15 (d, $J_{C-F} = 8.3$ Hz), 115.64 (d, $J_{C-F} = 22.6$ Hz), 111.24, 79.46, 55.38, 54.72, 53.51, 50.76, 36.09.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -123.86.

Elemental Analysis (%) calculated for C₂₆H₂₉FN₂O₂: C, 74.26; H, 6.95; N, 6.66. Found: C, 74.13; H, 7.04; N, 6.71.

1-[3-(4-Fluorophenoxy)-3-phenylpropyl]-4-(2-methoxyphenyl)piperazine hydrochloride **(22b)**.

To a well stirred solution of 1-[3-(4-fluorophenoxy)-3-phenylpropyl]-4-(2methoxyphenyl)piperazine **22a** (0.25 g, 0.59 mmol) in anhydrous Et_2O (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et_2O (2.98 mL, 5.96 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and then the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **22b** was afforded as a cream crystalline solid (0.11 g, 0.24 mmol) in 41% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 8.98 \text{ min}$, purity > 99%.

Melting Point: 171 – 174 °C.

1-(2-Methoxyphenyl)-4-[3-phenyl-3-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)propyl]piperazine (23a).¹³⁴

To a well stirred solution of 3-[4-(2-methoxyphenyl)piperazinyl]-1-phenyl-1propanol **66** (1.00 g, 3.07 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (100 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4-trifluoromethylphenol (0.55 g, 3.39 mmol) and ADDP (0.85 g, 3.37 mmol). After complete dissolution, Bu₃P (0.83 mL, 3.37 mmol) was carefully added dropwise to the reaction mixture. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, hexane (100 mL) was added to the reaction mixture. PBu₃O salts were removed by filtration and the solvent was evaporated. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (20:80 EtOAc/hexane). The product **23a** was afforded as a yellow oil (1.11 g, 2.36 mmol) in 77% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.43 (d, *J* = 8.51 Hz, 2H), 7.33 (m, 5H), 6.97 (m, 5H), 6.86 (dd, *J* = 7.81, 1.19 Hz, 1H), 5.31 (dd, *J* = 8.01, 5.04 Hz, 1H), 3.86 (s, 3H), 3.10 (bs, 4H), 2.65 (bs, 4H), 2.56 (t, *J* = 6.96 Hz, 2H), 2.26 (dt, *J* = 14.60, 7.11 Hz, 1H), 2.04 (m, 1H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 160.72, 152.29, 141.36, 141.13, 128.74, 127.84, 126.74 (q, $J_{C-F} = 3.8$ Hz), 125.92, 124.41 (q, $J_{C-F} = 271.0$ Hz), 122.76 (q, $J_{C-F} = 32.5$ Hz), 121.00, 118.20, 115.81, 111.24, 78.77, 55.37, 54.56, 53.51, 50.75, 36.04.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -61.51.

Elemental Analysis (%) calculated for C₂₇H₂₉F₃N₂O₂: C, 68.92; H, 6.21; N, 5.95. Found: C, 68.62; H, 6.30; N, 5.86. *1-(2-Methoxyphenyl)-4-[3-phenyl-3-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)propyl]piperazine hydrochloride* (23b).

To a well stirred solution of 1-(2-methoxyphenyl)-4-[3-phenyl-3-(4trifluoromethylphenoxy)propyl]piperazine **23a** (0.25 g, 0.53 mmol) in anhydrous Et₂O (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et₂O (2.66 mL, 5.32 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and then the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **22b** was afforded as a cream crystalline solid (0.21 g, 0.41 mmol) in 78% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 9.15 \text{ min}$, purity > 99%.

Melting Point: 186 – 188 °C.

3-(4-Methylpiperazinyl)-1-phenyl-1-propanone (67).

To a well stirred solution of 1-methylpiperazine **VI** (3.33 mL, 29.75 mmol) in acetonitrile (50 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added anhydrous K₂CO₃ (4.80 g, 34.73 mmol). After stirring for 15 min, 3-chloropropiophenone (5.00 g, 29.7 mmol) was added to the reaction mixture. After refluxing for 6 h, the reaction was quenched with H₂O (100 mL) and extracted with CH₂Cl₂ (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with brine, dried over anhydrous Na₂SO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (10:90 MeOH/EtOAc). The product **67** was afforded as an orange oil (4.50 g, 19.40 mmol) in 65% yield. ¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.96 (d, *J* = 7.07 Hz, 2H), 7.57 (t, *J* = 7.34 Hz, 1H), 7.46 (t, *J* = 7.45 Hz, 2H), 3.20 (m, 2H), 2.86 (m, 2H), 2.51 (d, *J* = 29.08 Hz, 8H), 2.29 (s, 3H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 199.10, 136.97, 133.08, 128.61, 128.02, 55.12, 53.22, 53.14, 46.05, 36.25.

3-(4-Methylpiperazinyl)-1-phenyl-1-propanol (68).

To a well stirred solution of 3-(4-methylpiperazinyl)-1-phenyl-1-propanone **67** (4.50 g, 19.4 mmol) in methanol (50 mL) under N₂ at 0 °C was added sodium borohydride (1.83 g, 48.37 mmol) in portions over a period of 15 min. After bubbling ceased, the reaction mixture was stirred at room temperature for 8 h. The reaction was then poured onto ice and extracted with EtOAc (3 x 100 mL). The organic layer was washed with brine, dried over anhydrous Na₂SO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was dried under vacuum. The product **68** was afforded as a yellow oil (3.80 g, 16.24 mmol) in 84% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.36 (m, 4H), 7.24 (m, 1H), 6.72 (bs, 1H), 4.93 (m, 1H), 2.77 (m, 10H), 2.30 (s, 3H), 1.86 (m, 2H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 144.92, 128.20, 126.89, 125.52, 75.60, 57.03, 55.15, 53.24, 45.99, 33.66.

1-[3-(4-Fluorophenoxy)-3-phenylpropyl]-4-methylpiperazine (26a).

To a well stirred solution of 3-(4-methylpiperazinyl)-1-phenyl-1-propanol **68** (0.65 g, 2.78 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (100 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4-fluorophenol (0.34 g, 3.03 mmol) and PPh₃ (0.80 g, 3.05 mmol). After complete

dissolution, a solution of ADDP (0.77 g, 3.05 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (20 mL) was slowly added dropwise to the reaction mixture. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, hexane (100 mL) was added to the reaction mixture. PPh₃O salts were removed by filtration and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (30:70 MeOH/EtOAc). The product **26a** was afforded as a yellow oil (0.20 g, 0.40 mmol) in 38% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.29 (m, 5H), 6.82 (m, 4H), 5.12 (dd, *J* = 8.05, 5.02 Hz, 1H), 2.50 (m, 10H), 2.29 (s, 3H), 2.18 (td, *J* = 14.37, 7.47 Hz, 1H), 1.97 (ddd, *J* = 19.54, 10.85, 6.71 Hz, 1H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 157.18 (d, J_{C-F} = 238.5 Hz), 154.38 (d, J_{C-F} = 2.3 Hz), 141.70, 128.59, 127.62, 126.02, 117.12 (d, J_{C-F} = 7.5 Hz), 115.62 (d, J_{C-F} = 23.4 Hz), 79.42, 55.24, 54.58, 53.23, 46.08, 36.08.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -123.88.

Elemental Analysis (%) calculated for C₂₀H₂₅FN₂O: C, 73.14; H, 7.67; N, 8.53. Found: C, 73.00; H, 7.74; N, 8.44.

1-[3-(4-Fluorophenoxy)-3-phenylpropyl]-4-methylpiperazine hydrochloride (26b).

To a well stirred solution of 1-[3-(4-fluorophenoxy)-3-phenylpropyl]-4-methyl piperazine **26a** (0.32 g, 0.97 mmol) in anhydrous Et_2O (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et_2O (0.97 mL, 1.94 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was redissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and then the was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **26b** was afforded as a white solid (0.15 g, 0.42 mmol) in 43% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 7.28 \text{ min}$, purity > 96%.

Melting Point: 207 – 210 °C.

1-Methyl-4-[3-phenyl-3-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)propyl]piperazine (27a).

To a well stirred solution of 3-(4-methylpiperazinyl)-1-phenyl-1-propanol **68** (0.65 g, 2.78 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (100 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4trifluoromethylphenol (0.50 g, 3.08 mmol) and PPh₃ (0.80 g, 3.05 mmol). After complete dissolution, a solution of ADDP (0.77 g, 3.05 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (20 mL) was slowly added dropwise to the reaction mixture. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, hexane (100 mL) was added to the reaction mixture. PPh₃O salts were removed by filtration and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (30:70 MeOH/EtOAc). The product **27a** was afforded as a yellow oil (0.24 g, 0.64 mmol) in 23% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.42 (d, *J* = 8.90 Hz, 2H), 7.30 (m, 5H), 6.90 (d, *J* = 8.82 Hz, 2H), 5.27 (dd, *J* = 7.97, 5.10 Hz, 1H), 2.49 (m, 10H), 2.29 (s, 3H), 2.20 (td, *J* = 14.58, 7.22 Hz, 1H), 2.00 (m, 1H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 160.70, 141.09, 128.73, 127.82, 126.73 (q, $J_{C-F} = 3.8$ Hz), 125.89, 124.40 (q, $J_{C-F} = 271.7$ Hz), 122.79 (q, $J_{C-F} = 32.5$ Hz), 122.52, 122.09, 115.79, 78.73, 55.23, 54.42, 53.22, 46.07, 36.03.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -61.51

Elemental Analysis (%) calculated for C₂₁H₂₅F₃N₂O: C, 66.67; H, 6.61; N, 7.41. Found: C, 66.81; H, 6.71; N, 7.33. 1-Methyl-4-[3-phenyl-3-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)propyl]piperazine hydrochloride (27b).

To a well stirred solution of 1-methyl-4-[3-phenyl-3-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy) propyl]piperazine **27a** (0.14 g, 0.36 mmol) in anhydrous Et_2O (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et_2O (0.72 mL, 1.44 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **27b** was afforded as a white solid (0.13 g, 0.42 mmol) in 83% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 7.53 \text{ min}$, purity > 98%.

Melting Point: 218 – 221 °C.

Synthesis of Homologues Type II – Compounds 28 to 33

3-Chloro-1-phenyl-1-propanol (69).

To a well stirred solution of 3-chloropropiophenone (10.0 g, 59.3 mmol) in methanol (100 mL) under N₂ at 0 °C was added sodium borohydride (5.6 g, 148.0 mmol) in portions over a period of 15 min. After bubbling ceased, the reaction mixture was stirred at room temperature for 8 h. The reaction was then poured onto ice and extracted with EtOAc (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with brine, dried over anhydrous Na₂SO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was dried under vacuum. The product **69** was afforded as a white solid (9.62 g, 56.38 mmol) in 95% yield. ¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.31 (m, 5H), 4.90 (s, 1H), 3.70 (ddd, *J* = 10.87, 8.11, 5.74 Hz, 1H), 3.53 (m, 1H), 2.23 (m, 2H), 2.05 (m, 1H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 143.71, 128.68, 127.94, 125.81, 71.32, 41.75, 41.45. Melting Point: 30 – 33 °C.

3-[4-(4-fluorobenzoyl)piperidinyl]-1-phenyl-1-propanol (70).

To a well stirred solution of 4-(4-fluorobenzoyl)piperidine **VII** (1.27 g, 6.14 mmol) in acetonitrile (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added anhydrous K₂CO₃ (0.99 g, 7.16 mmol). After stirring for 15 min, 3-chloro-1-phenyl-propanol **69** (1.05g, 6.15 mmol) was added to the reaction mixture. After refluxing for 16 h, the reaction was then quenched with H₂O (100 mL) and extracted with CH₂Cl₂ (3 x 100 mL). The organic layer was washed with brine, dried over anhydrous Na₂SO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (70:30 EtOAc/hexane). The product **70** was afforded as a white solid (1.05 g, 3.08 mmol) in 50% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.96 (dd, *J* = 8.57, 5.44 Hz, 2H), 7.36 (m, 4H), 7.24 (m, 1H), 7.14 (t, *J* = 8.46 Hz, 2H), 6.59 (s, 1H), 4.94 (dd, *J* = 7.13, 4.11 Hz, 1H), 3.19 (m, 3H), 2.70 (ddd, *J* = 12.83, 8.26, 4.63 Hz, 1H), 2.58 (td, *J* = 9.36, 4.35 Hz, 1H), 2.21 (m, 1H), 2.06 (m, 1H), 1.89 (m, 1H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 200.57, 165.67 (d, $J_{C-F} = 255.1$ Hz),144.95, 132.41 (d, $J_{C-F} = 3.0$ Hz), 130.86 (d, $J_{C-F} = 9.1$ Hz), 128.21, 126.87, 125.53, 115.82 (d, $J_{C-F} = 21.1$ Hz), 75.46, 57.27, 53.90, 52.59, 43.29, 33.89, 28.78, 28.56.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -105.33.

Melting Point: 106 – 108 °C.

4-(4-fluorobenzoyl)-1-[3-(4-fluorophenoxy)-3-phenylpropyl]piperidine (28a).

To a well stirred solution of 3-[4-(4-fluorobenzoyl)piperidinyl]-1-phenyl-1propanol **70** (0.89 g, 2.61 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (100 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4-fluorophenol (0.32 g, 2.85 mmol) and PPh₃ (0.75 g, 2.85 mmol). After complete dissolution, a solution of ADDP (0.72 g, 2.85 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (20 mL) was slowly added dropwise to the reaction mixture. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, hexane (100 mL) was added to the reaction mixture. PPh₃O salts were removed by filtration and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (30:70 EtOAc/hexane). The product **28a** was afforded as a yellow oil (0.68 g, 1.56 mmol) in 60% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.96 (dd, *J* = 8.78, 5.44 Hz, 2H), 7.33 (m, 4H), 7.25 (m, 1H), 7.13 (t, *J* = 8.58 Hz, 2H), 6.83 (m, 4H), 5.16 (dd, *J* = 7.98, 5.12 Hz, 1H), 3.19 (m, 1H), 2.98 (d, *J* = 11.20 Hz, 2H), 2.50 (t, *J* = 6.78 Hz, 2H), 2.09 (m, 4H), 1.84 (m, 4H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 201.10, 165.64 (d, $J_{C-F} = 255.1$ Hz), 157.19 (d, $J_{C-F} = 237.7$ Hz), 154.38 (d, $J_{C-F} = 1.5$ Hz), 141.72, 132.50 (d, $J_{C-F} = 3.0$ Hz), 130.86 (d, $J_{C-F} = 9.0$ Hz), 128.59, 127.62, 126.07, 117.11 (d, $J_{C-F} = 8.3$ Hz), 115.77 (d, $J_{C-F} = 21.9$ Hz), 115.64 (d, $J_{C-F} = 22.6$ Hz), 79.32, 54.71, 53.39, 53.19, 43.80, 36.13, 28.92, 28.84.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -105.47, -123.86.

Elemental analysis (%) calculated for C₂₇H₂₇F₂NO₂: C, 74.48; H, 6.21; N, 3.22. Found: C, 74.29; H, 6.20; N, 3.32. 4-(4-fluorobenzoyl)-1-[3-(4-fluorophenoxy)-3-phenylpropyl]piperidine hydrochloride (28b).

To a well stirred solution of 4-(4-fluorobenzoyl)-1-[3-(4-fluorophenoxy)-3-phenyl propyl]piperidine **28a** (0.50 g, 1.16 mmol) in anhydrous Et_2O (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et_2O (1.16 mL, 3.20 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and then the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **28b** was afforded as a light orange solid (0.50 g, 1.07 mmol) in 92% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 8.97 \text{ min}$, purity > 99%.

Melting Point: 78 – 81 °C.

4-(4-fluorobenzoyl)-1-[3-phenyl-3-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)propyl]piperidine (29a).

To a well stirred solution of 3-[4-(4-fluorobenzoyl)piperidinyl]-1-phenyl-1propanol **70** (0.46 g, 1.35 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (50 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4-trifluoromethylphenol (0.24 g, 1.48 mmol) and PPh₃ (0.39 g, 1.48 mmol). After complete dissolution, a solution of ADDP (0.37 g, 1.48 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (10 mL) was slowly added dropwise to the reaction mixture. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, hexane (100 mL) was added to the reaction mixture. PPh₃O salts were removed by filtration and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (30:70 EtOAc/hexane). The product **29a** was afforded as a dark yellow oil (0.22 g, 0.45 mmol) in 33% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.96 (dd, J = 8.92, 5.42 Hz, 2H), 7.42 (d, J = 8.54 Hz, 2H), 7.31 (m, 5H), 7.12 (t, J = 8.65 Hz, 2H), 6.92 (d, J = 8.51 Hz, 2H), 5.32 (dd, J =

7.88, 5.17 Hz, 1H), 3.21 (m, 1H), 2.98 (d, *J* = 11.43 Hz, 2H), 2.50 (t, *J* = 7.36 Hz, 2H), 2.24 (dt, *J* = 14.04, 7.74 Hz, 1H), 2.01 (m, 3H), 1.85 (m, 4H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 201.08, 165.65 (d, $J_{C-F} = 255.1$ Hz), 160.73, 141.12, 132.49 (d, $J_{C-F} = 3.0$ Hz), 130.87 (d, $J_{C-F} = 9.1$ Hz), 128.74, 127.83, 126.75 (q, $J_{C-F} = 3.0$ Hz), 124.44 (q, $J_{C-F} = 270.1$ Hz), 125.95, 122.72 (q, $J_{C-F} = 32.5$ Hz), 115.80, 115.78 (d, $J_{C-F} = 21.9$ Hz), 78.65, 54.57, 53.36, 53.22, 43.75, 36.10, 28.92, 28.84.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -61.44, -105.41

Elemental Analysis (%) calculated for C₂₈H₂₇F₄NO₂: C, 69.27; H, 5.60; N, 2.88.

Found: C, 69.43; H: 5.73; N, 2.98.

4-(4-fluorobenzoyl)-1-[3- phenyl-3-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)propyl]piperidine hydrochloride (**29b**).

To a well stirred solution of 4-(4-fluorobenzoyl)-1-[3- phenyl-3-(4-

trifluoromethylphenoxy)propyl]piperidine **29a** (0.13 g, 0.26 mmol) in anhydrous Et₂O (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et₂O (0.26 mL, 0.52 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **29b** was afforded as a crystalline white solid (0.12 g, 0.23 mmol) in 88% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 9.15 \text{ min}$, purity > 98%.

Melting Point: 80 – 83 °C.

3-[4-(6-Fluoro-3-benzo[d]isoxazolyl)piperidinyl]-1-phenyl-1-propanol (71).

To a well stirred solution of 4-(6-fluoro-3-benzo[d]isoxazolyl)piperidine **VIII** (2.64 g, 12.01 mmol) in acetonitrile (50 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added anhydrous K₂CO₃ (1.94 g, 14.04 mmol). After stirring for 15 min, 3-chloro-1-phenyl-propanol **69** (2.05g, 12.01 mmol) was added to the reaction mixture. After refluxing for 16 h, the reaction was quenched with H₂O (100 mL) and extracted with CH₂Cl₂ (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with brine, dried over anhydrous Na₂SO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (70:30 EtOAc/hexane). The product **71** was afforded as a white solid (1.88 g, 5.31 mmol) in 44% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.68 (dd, *J* = 8.65, 5.15 Hz, 1H), 7.37 (m, 4H), 7.25 (m, 2H), 7.06 (dt, *J* = 8.77, 1.45 Hz, 1H), 6.75 (s, 1H), 4.98 (t, *J* = 5.67 Hz, 1H), 3.19 (m, 3H), 2.76 (td, *J* = 12.95, 6.37 Hz, 1H), 2.64 (td, *J* = 9.43, 4.51 Hz, 1H), 2.33 (dt, *J* = 11.30, 7.15 Hz, 1H), 2.13 (m, 5H), 1.91 (dd, *J* = 10.79, 5.93 Hz, 2H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 164.14 (d, $J_{C-F} = 251.3$ Hz), 163.97 (d, $J_{C-F} = 13.6$ Hz), 160.71, 144.86, 128.26, 126.97, 125.56, 122.58 (d, $J_{C-F} = 11.3$ Hz), 117.15, 112.46 (d, $J_{C-F} = 24.9$ Hz), 97.51 (d, $J_{C-F} = 27.2$ Hz), 75.61, 57.38, 54.29, 52.75, 34.31, 33.89, 30.69, 30.43.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -109.41

Melting Point: 133 – 135 °C.

4-(6-Fluoro-3-benzo[d]isoxazolyl)-1-[3-(4-fluorophenoxy)-3-phenylpropyl]piperidine (30a).

To a well stirred solution of 3-[4-(6-fluoro-3-benzo[d]isoxazolyl)piperidinyl]-1phenyl-1-propanol **71** (0.80 g, 2.26 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (100 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4-fluorophenol (0.28 g, 2.50 mmol) and PPh₃ (0.65 g, 2.48 mmol). After complete dissolution, a solution of ADDP (0.63 g, 2.50 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (20 mL) was slowly added dropwise to the reaction mixture. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, hexane (100 mL) was added to the reaction mixture. PPh₃O salts were removed by filtration and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (30:70 EtOAc/hexane). The product **30a** was afforded as a pale yellow oil (0.42 g, 0.94 mmol) in 41% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): 7.67 (dd, J = 8.72, 5.13 Hz, 1H), 7.34 (m, 4H), 7.26 (m, 3H), 7.05 (dt, J = 8.85, 2.11 Hz, 1H), 6.83 (m, 4H), 5.17 (dd, J = 8.03, 5.05 Hz, 1H), 3.06 (m, 3H), 2.55 (t, J = 7.21 Hz, 2H), 2.12 (m, 8H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 164.09 (d, $J_{C-F} = 250.6$ Hz), 162.86 (d, $J_{C-F} = 13.6$ Hz), 161.14, 157.19 (d, $J_{C-F} = 238.5$ Hz), 154.44 (d, $J_{C-F} = 2.3$ Hz), 141.74, 128.66, 127.70, 126.08, 122.64 ($J_{C-F} = 10.6$ Hz), 117.38, 117.16 (d, $J_{C-F} = 8.3$ Hz), 115.68 (d, $J_{C-F} = 22.6$ Hz), 112.33 (d, $J_{C-F} = 24.9$ Hz), 97.40 (d, $J_{C-F} = 27.2$ Hz), 79.42, 54.87, 53.68, 53.50, 36.15, 34.58, 30.65, 30.63

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -109.62, -123.82.

Elemental Analysis (%) calculated for C₂₇H₂₆F₂N₂O₂: C, 72.30; H, 5.84; N, 6.25. Found: C, 72.19; H, 5.92; N, 6.30.

4-(6-Fluoro-3-benzo[d]isoxazolyl)-1-[3-(4-fluorophenoxy)-3-phenylpropyl]piperidine hydrochloride (**30b**).

To a well stirred solution of 4-(6-fluoro-3-benzo[d]isoxazolyl)-1-[3-(4fluorophenoxy)-3-phenylpropyl]piperidine **30a** (0.42 g, 0.94 mmol) in anhydrous Et₂O (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et₂O (0.94 mL, 1.88 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and then the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **30b** was afforded as a pale yellow crystalline solid (0.31 g, 0.64 mmol) in 69% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 9.00 \text{ min}$, purity > 99%.

Melting Point: 74 – 77 °C.

4-(6-Fluoro-3-benzo[d]isoxazolyl)-1-[3-phenyl-3-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)propyl] piperidine (**31a**).

To a well stirred solution of 3-[4-(6-fluoro-3-benzo[d]isoxazolyl)piperidinyl]-1phenyl-1-propanol **71** (0.80 g, 2.26 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (100 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4-trifluoromethylphenol (0.40 g, 2.47 mmol) and PPh₃ (0.65 g, 2.48 mmol). After complete dissolution, a solution of ADDP (0.63 g, 2.50 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (20 mL) was slowly added dropwise to the reaction mixture. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, hexane (100 mL) was added to the reaction mixture. PPh₃O salts were removed by filtration and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (30:70 EtOAc/hexane). The product **31a** was afforded as a yellow oil (0.40 g, 0.79 mmol) in 35% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.66 (dd, *J* = 8.70, 5.09 Hz, 1H), 7.43 (d, *J* = 8.63 Hz, 2H), 7.35 (m, 3H), 7.24 (m, 2H), 7.03 (dt, *J* = 8.86, 2.10 Hz, 1H), 6.93 (d, *J* = 8.57 Hz, 2H), 5.33 (dd, *J* = 7.81, 5.08 Hz, 1H), 3.07 (m, 3H), 2.55 (t, *J* = 7.09 Hz, 2H), 2.18 (m, 8H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 164.11 (d, $J_{C-F} = 250.6$ Hz), 163, 87 (d, $J_{C-F} = 13.6$ Hz), 161.13, 160.78, 141.14, 128.78, 127.87, 126.76 (q, $J_{C-F} = 3.0$ Hz), 125.95, 124.45 (q, $J_{C-F} = 270.1$ Hz), 122.73 (q, $J_{C-F} = 32.5$ Hz), 122.56 (d, $J_{C-F} = 10.7$ Hz), 117.37, 115.83, 112.33 (d, $J_{C-F} = 24.9$ Hz), 97.42 (d, $J_{C-F} = 26.2$ Hz), 78.77, 54.71, 53.68, 53.53, 36.14, 34.59, 30.69, 30.66.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -61.50, -109.58.

4-(6-Fluoro-3-benzo[d]isoxazolyl)-1-[3-phenyl-3-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)propyl] piperidine hydrochloride (**31b**).

To a well stirred solution of 4-(6-Ffluoro-3-benzo[d]isoxazolyl)-1-[3-phenyl-3-(4trifluoromethylphenoxy)propyl]piperidine **31a** (0.23 g, 0.47 mmol) in anhydrous Et₂O (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et₂O (0.47 mL, 0.93 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and then the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **31b** was afforded as a pale yellow crystalline solid (0.22 g, 0.41 mmol) in 88% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 9.20$ min, purity > 98%.

Melting Point: 94 – 97 °C.

3-{[4-(4-fluorobenzoyl)-propyl]piperazinyl}-1-phenyl-1-propanol (72)

To a well stirred solution of 1-[3-(4-fluorobenzoyl)propyl]piperazine **IX** (1.70 g, 6.79 mmol) in acetonitrile (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added anhydrous K_2CO_3 (1.10 g, 7.96 mmol). After stirring for 15 min, 3-chloro-1-phenyl-propanol **69** (1.16g, 6.79) was added to the reaction mixture. After refluxing for 16 h, the reaction was quenched with

H₂O (100 mL) and extracted with CH₂Cl₂ (3 x 100 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with brine, dried over anhydrous Na₂SO₄, filtered and the solvent was evaporated. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (10:90 MeOH/EtOAc). The product **72** was afforded as a yellow oil (1.00 g, 2.31 mmol) in 34% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 8.00 (dd, *J* = 8.72, 5.44 Hz, 2H), 7.35 (m, 5H), 7.13 (t, *J* = 8.64 Hz, 2H), 4.93 (dd, *J* = 6.69, 4.69 Hz, 1H), 2.97 (t, *J* = 7.10 Hz, 2H), 2.62 (m, 10H), 2.42 (t, *J* = 7.11 Hz, 2H), 1.94 (p, *J* = 7.07 Hz, 2H), 1.84 (td, *J* = 8.56, 4.45 Hz, 2H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 198.23, 165.54 (d, $J_{C-F} = 254.4$ Hz), 160.64, 144.98, 133.63 (d, $J_{C-F} = 3.0$ Hz), 130.65 (d, $J_{C-F} = 9.1$ Hz), 128.15, 126.84, 125.52, 115.54 (d, $J_{C-F} = 21.9$ Hz), 75.26, 57.49, 56.84, 53.01, 36.08, 33.79, 21.60.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): -105.65.

4-[3-(4-fluorobenzoyl)propyl]-1-[3-(4-fluorophenoxy)-3-phenylpropyl]piperazine (32a).

To a well stirred solution of $3 - \{[4 - (4 - fluorobenzoyl)propyl]piperazinyl\} - 1 - phenyl-$ 1-propanol**72**(0.50 g, 1.17 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (50 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C wasadded 4-fluorophenol (0.14 g, 1.25 mmol) and PPh₃ (0.34 g, 1.29 mmol). After completedissolution, a solution of ADDP (0.32 g, 1.27 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (10 mL) wasslowly added dropwise to the reaction mixture. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C, hexane(100 mL) was added to the reaction mixture. PPh₃O salts were removed by filtration andthe solvent was evaporated. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flashchromatography (100% EtOAc). The product**32a**was afforded as a yellow oil (0.25 g,0.52 mmol) in 44% yield. ¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.99 (dd, *J* = 8.87, 5.44 Hz, 2H), 7.28 (m, 5H), 7.10 (t, *J* = 8.64 Hz, 2H), 6.82 (m, 4H), 5.12 (dd, *J* = 8.04, 5.03 Hz, 1H), 2.96 (t, *J* = 7.11 Hz, 2H), 2.45 (m, 12H), 2.17 (dt, *J* = 14.43, 7.82 Hz, 1H), 1.95 (m, 3H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 198.42, 165.61 (d, $J_{C-F} = 254.4$ Hz), 157.17 (d, $J_{C-F} = 238.5$ Hz), 154.38 (d, $J_{C-F} = 2.3$ Hz), 141.70, 133.65 (d, $J_{C-F} = 3.0$ Hz), 130.69 (d, $J_{C-F} = 9.1$ Hz), 128.59, 127.62, 126.02, 117.12 (d, $J_{C-F} = 7.5$ Hz), 115.62 (d, $J_{C-F} = 23.4$ Hz), 115.6 (d, $J_{C-F} = 21.9$ Hz), 79.41, 57.68, 54.60, 53.17, 36.19, 36.01, 21.68.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -105.67, -123.79.

Elemental Analysis (%) calculated for C₂₉H₃₂F₂N₂O₂: C, 72.78; H, 6.74; N. 5.85. Found: C, 72.36; H, 6.68; N, 5.76.

4-[3-(4-fluorobenzoyl)propyl]-1-[3-(4-fluorophenoxy)-3-phenyl-propyl]piperazine hydrochloride (**32b**).

To a well stirred solution of 4-[3-(4-fluorobenzoyl)propyl]-1-[3-(4-fluorophenoxy)-3-phenyl-propyl]piperazine (**32a**) (0.14 g, 0.29 mmol) in anhydrous Et_2O (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et_2O (0.29 mL, 0.58 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **32b** was afforded as a white solid (0.11 g, 0.21 mmol) in 71% yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 8.13 \text{ min}$, purity > 99%.

Melting Point: 222 – 225 °C.

4-[3-(4-fluorobenzoyl)propyl]-1-[3-phenyl-3-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)propyl]piperazine (33a).

To a well stirred solution of 3- {[4-(4-fluorobenzoyl)propyl]piperazinyl}-1-phenyl-1-propanol **72** (0.56 g, 1.29 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (50 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added 4-trifluoromethylphenol (0.23 g, 1.42 mmol) and PPh₃ (0.37 g, 1.41 mmol). After complete dissolution, a solution of ADDP (0.36 g, 1.42 mmol) in anhydrous benzene (10 mL) was slowly added dropwise to the reaction mixture. After stirring for 48 h at 25 °C that time, hexane (100 mL) was added to the reaction mixture. PPh₃O salts were removed by filtration and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash chromatography (100% EtOAc). The product **33a** was afforded as a yellow oil (0.27 g, 0.52 mmol) in 40% yield.

¹H-NMR (300 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 7.99 (dd, J = 8.26, 5.52 Hz, 2H), 7.42 (d, J = 8.79 Hz, 2H), 7.30 (m, 5H), 7.11 (t, J = 8.35 Hz, 2H), 6.90 (d, J = 8.75 Hz, 2H), 5.27 (dd, J = 7.86, 5.08 Hz, 1H), 2.96 (t, J = 7.07 Hz, 2H), 2.55 (m, 12H), 2.20 (dt, J = 21.37, 7.35 Hz, 1H), 1.97 (m, 3H).

¹³C-NMR (75 MHz, CDCl₃): δ 198.42, 165.62 (d, $J_{C-F} = 254.4$ Hz), 160.70, 141.09, 133.64 (d, $J_{C-F} = 3.0$ Hz), 130.69 (d, $J_{C-F} = 9.8$ Hz), 128.73, 127.82, 126.72 (q, $J_{C-F} = 3.0$ Hz), 126.20, 125.89, 122. 71 (q, $J_{C-F} = 32.5$ Hz), 122.61, 115.79, 115.58 (q, $J_{C-F} = 21.9$ Hz), 78.74, 57.68, 54.45, 53.16, 36.19, 35.96, 21.66.

¹⁹F-NMR (282 MHz, CDCl₃): δ -61.46, -105.68.

Elemental Analysis (%) calculated for C₃₀H₃₂F₄N₂O₂: C, 68.17; H, 6.10; N, 5.30. Found: C, 68.19; H, 6.08; N, 5.23. 4-[3-(4-fluorobenzoyl)propyl]-1-[3-phenyl-3-(4-trifluoromethylphenoxy)propyl] piperazine hydrochloride (**33b**).

To a well stirred solution of 4-[3-(4'-fluorobenzoyl)propyl]-1-[3-phenyl-3-(4trifluoromethylphenoxy)propyl]piperazine (**33a**) (0.32 g, 0.61 mmol) in anhydrous Et₂O (25 mL) under N₂ at 25 °C was added a solution of 2M HCl in anhydrous Et₂O (0.61 mL, 1.21 mmol) and stirred for 2 h at 25 °C. Upon completion, the reaction mixture was filtered and the remaining solid was re-dissolved in 10 mL of anhydrous ethanol. The resulting solution was refluxed for 15 min and the solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure. The remaining solid was dried under vacuum. The product **33b** was afforded as a light orange solid (0.34 g, 0.61 mmol) in quantitative yield.

HPLC (standard method) $t_R = 8.40 \text{ min}$, purity > 99%.

Melting Point: 220 – 222 °C.

Biological Evaluation

Biological Evaluation of the synthesized compounds was carried out through the National Institutes of Health Psychoactive Drug Screening Program (NIH-PDSP). This service provides screening of novel psychoactive compounds for pharmacological and functional activity at cloned human or rodent CNS receptors, channels, and transporters. The laboratory of Bryan Roth MD, PhD (Case Western Reserve University), director of the NIH-PDSP, performs such screenings as a contractor to the National Institutes of Mental Health (NIMH). Full serotonergic and monoamine transporter characterization of compounds **1b** to **33b** is currently underway (serotonin receptors: 5-HT_{1A}, 5-HT_{1B}, 5-HT_{1D}, 5-HT_{1E}, 5-HT_{1F}, 5-HT_{2A}, 5-HT_{2B}, 5-HT_{2C}, 5-HT₃, 5-HT₄, 5-HT_{5A}, 5-HT₆, and 5-HT₇; monoamine transporters:

SERT, NET, and DAT). The procedures detailed herein are PDSP-Roth Lab Standard Protocols.²⁰³⁻²⁰⁵

5-HT Receptor Subtype Binding Assays²⁰⁴

All binding assays are carried out with an incubation time of 60 min/RT (RT=room temp). All binding assays are performed in a similar manner Table 6 gives the (1) radioligand; (2) assay buffer; (3) unlabelled reference ligand used for each receptor subtype assay.²⁰⁴ A 96-well plate is set up as described in Figure 18 and the following protocol is used:

- For ³H-ligands use 1-2 nM final concentration of radioligand; for ¹²⁵I-radioligands, use 0.05-0.1 nM final concentration.
- 2. Pipette in following order: a) binding buffer; b) radioligand; c) cold unknown ligand;d) cold reference ligand; e) membranes.
- 3. Incubate at RT as listed in binding assay table above.
- 4. At the end of the incubation, harvest onto pre-soaked (0.3% polyethyleneimine) GF/C filters using 96-well harvester. Wash with 3 quick washes with ice-cold harvest buffer.
- 5. Remove filters and air dry overnight.
- 6. Count in 96-well counter using 100μ L of scintillant/well.
- 7. Calculate Ki value of reference compound using LIGAND Program.
- 8. Calculate % inhibition using following formula:

% Inhibition=<u>Counts bound at 10 µM concentration of unknown compound</u> x 100 Total specific counts

Receptor	Radioligand	Assay Buffer	Unlabelled Reference Ligand
5-HT _{1A}	³ H-8-OH-DPAT	А	5-HT
5-HT _{2A}	³ H-GR125743	А	Ergotamine
5-HT _{Da}	³ H-GR125743	А	Ergotamine
5-HT _{Db}	³ H-GR125743	А	Ergotamine
5-HT _{1E}	³ H-5HT	А	5-HT
5-HT _{1F}	³ H-5HT	А	5-HT
5-HT _{2A}	³ H-ketanserin	А	Chlorpromazine
5-HT _{2B}	³ H-LSD	А	Norphenfluramine
5-HT _{2C}	³ H-mesulergine	А	Chlorpromazine
5-HT ₃	³ H-zacopride	А	LY-278,584
5-HT ₄	³ H-5HT	А	SDZ-205557
5-HT _{5a}	³ H-LSD	А	Ergotamine
5-HT ₆	³ H-LSD	А	Chlorpromazine
5-HT ₇	³ H-LSD	А	Chlorpromazine

Table 6. Ligands and conditions for 5-HT receptor binding assays.²⁰⁴

Assay Buffers. A=50 mM Tris-Cl, 0.1 mM EDTA, 10 mM MgCl₂, pH=7.4.

Transporter Binding Assays²⁰⁵

All transporter binding assays are performed in a similar manner, although the buffers may differ from assay to assay. Table 7 gives the (1) radioligand; (2) assay buffer; (3) unlabelled reference ligand, (4) incubation time, and (5) unlabelled reference for each transporter assay.²⁰⁵ A 96-well plate is set up as described in Figure 18 and the following protocol is used:

- For ³H-ligands use 1-2 nM final concentration of radioligand; for ¹²⁵I-radioligands, use 0.05-0.1 nM final concentration.
- Pipette in following order: a) binding buffer; b) radioligand; c) cold unknown ligand; d) cold reference ligand; e) membranes.
- 3. Incubate at RT as listed in binding assay table above.

- 4. At the end of the incubation, harvest onto pre-soaked (0.3% polyethyleneimine) GF/C filters using 96-well harvester. Wash with 3 quick washes with ice-cold harvest buffer.
- 5. Remove filters and air dry overnight.
- 6. Count in 96-well counter using 100 µL of scintillant/well.
- 7. Calculate Ki value of reference compound using LIGAND Program.
- 8. Calculate % inhibition using following formula:

% Inhibition=Counts bound at 10 µM concentration of unknown compound x 100 Total specific counts

UNK #1	UNK #1	UNK #2	UNK #2	UNK #3	UNK #3	UNK #4	UNK #4
UNK #5	UNK #5	UNK #6	UNK #6	UNK #7	UNK #7	UNK #8	UNK #8
UNK #9	UNK #9	UNK #10	UNK #10	UNK #11	UNK #11	UNK #12	UNK #12
STANDA	STANDA	STANDA	STANDA	TOTAL	TOTAL	TOTAL	TOTAL
RD #1	RD #1	RD #2	RD #2	BINDING	BINDING	BINDING	BINDING
STANDA	STANDA	STANDA	STANDA	STANDA	STANDA	STANDA	STANDA
RD #1 AT	RD #1 AT	RD #1 AT	RD #1 AT	RD #1 AT	RD #1 AT	RD #1 AT	RD #1 AT
1 nM	1 nM	3 nM	3 nM	10 nM	10 nM	30 nM	30 nM
STANDA	STANDA	STANDA	STANDA	STANDA	STANDA	TOTAL	TOTAL
DD #1 AT	DD #1 AT	DD #1 AT	DD #1 AT	DD #1 AT	STANDA RD #1 AT 1000 nM	COUNTS	COUNTS
100 mM	100 mM	200 mM	200 mM	1000 mM		ADDED /	ADDED /
	100 IIIVI	300 IIM	300 IIM	1000 IIM		PLATE	PLATE

9. Down-load all raw data for quality control studies.

Figure 18. Set up for 96-well plate for 5-HT receptor and transporter binding assays.^{204,205}

Table 7. Ligands and conditions for transporter binding assays.²⁰⁵

Transporter	Radioligand	Assay Buffer	Min/RT	Unlabelled Reference Ligand
SERT	³ H-Citalopram	D	60	Fluoxetine
NET	³ H-Nisoxitine	Н	60	Nortriptiline
DAT	³ H-WIN35428	Н	60	4',4"-Diflouro-3a- (diphenylmethoxy)tropane HCL

Assay Buffers. D=50 mM Tris-Cl, pH=7.4; H=50 mM Tris-HCl, 150 nM NaCl, 5mM KCl, pH=7.4.

CHAPTER FOUR

Results and Discussion

In this chapter, the synthetic procedures for the construction of a library of thirtythree novel potential SSRIs will be discussed, as well as the preliminary biological data available. The discussion will begin by addressing the first synthetic attempts to obtain the desired compounds utilizing the procedures from Dorsey and co-workers.¹⁴⁷ The challenges faced with this procedure, as well as alternative routes used for the complete synthesis of Homologues Type I and II will be explained. The biological results obtained from preliminary evaluation will be addressed, and finally some structure-activity relationship inferences will be made.

Synthesis of 4-Fluorophenoxy Ethyl Bromide Intermediate

Scheme 1 depicts the general synthesis of the 4-fluorophenoxy-ethyl bromide intermediate **37**. This procedure was initially developed by Dorsey and co-workers¹⁴⁷ in the Pinney Research group. The first step is the protection of the free amine moiety of commercially available 2-amino-1-phenyl-ethanol with di-*tert*-butyl-dicarbonate (*t*-boc anhydride). This reaction proceeds in a straight-forward manner and provides the protected alcohol **34** in good yield, 78%. The second step is a Mitsunobu coupling between protected alcohol **34** and 4-fluorophenol. The Mitsunobu reaction¹⁶⁴ offers an extremely useful and versatile synthetic pathway for a large range of products.¹⁶⁵ It has traditionally been used to convert alcohols to halides; however, there are other useful variations of these reaction conditions to convert alcohols to amines, esters, and

122

tosylates.¹⁶⁶ When a chiral center is present in the substrate, the Mitsunobu reaction occurs with inversion of configuration; thus, it is widely sustained that the reaction works via an $S_N 2$ mechanism. However, in this and all subsequent Mitsunobu reactions performed in this study, a racemic mixture of alcohols was used and therefore inversion of stereochemistry was not an issue.



Scheme 1. Synthesis of 4-fluorophenoxy ethyl bromide intermediate.¹⁴⁷

The Mitsunobu reaction uses a combination of triphenylphosphine (PPh₃) and an azodicarboxylic derivative (DEAD, DIAD, ADDP, among others) to activate the alcohol substituent on the substrate, thereby making it susceptible to nucleophilic attack by another reagent.¹⁶⁷ Specifically, in our case diisopropyl azodicarboxylate (DIAD) activated PPh₃ to nucleophilic attack by protected alcohol **34** thus forming an alkoxyphosphonium intermediate. This intermediate finally reacts as an electrophile in an $S_N 2$ type reaction with a phenoxide ion (from 4-fluorophenol in this case), producing the desired coupled product **35** in good yield, 73% (Scheme 2). Alternatively, the

place as a subsequent step. Although the reaction employed a racemic starting material, stereogenic centers are noted in the mechanism of the reaction in order to denote the inversion of stereochemistry that takes place under Mitsunobu conditions.



Scheme 2. Mechanism of the Mitsunobu reaction.

The third step of the synthesis consists of the deprotection of the 4-fluorophenoxy protected intermediate **35** using a 4N HCl solution in dioxane. The reaction proceeded smoothly to provide the desired 4-fluorophenoxyethyl amine **36** in good yield, 81%

(Scheme 1). The final step involved the conversion of ethyl amine **36** into ethyl bromide **37**. This was achieved by a diazotization reaction using titanium (IV) bromide (TiBr₄): A primary aliphatic amine can be converted to a corresponding bromide via *in situ* generation of a nitrosyl bromide in the presence of TiBr₄ and *t*-butyl nitrite¹⁶⁸ (Scheme 3). This reaction is analogous to the well-known Sandmeyer reaction.



Scheme 3. Mechanism of conversion of ethyl amine to ethyl bromide using TiBr₄.

4-Fluorophenoxy ethyl bromide intermediate **37** was afforded in low yield (16%), and was characterized by NMR spectroscopy. Additional confirmation was obtained by GC/mass spectrometry, which showed the M^+ (295) and M+2 (297) peaks in a 1:1 ratio characteristic of a mono-brominated compound.¹⁶⁹

Synthesis of 4-Trifluoromethylphenoxy Ethyl Bromide Intermediate

Scheme 3 depicts the general synthesis of the 4-trifluoromethylphenoxy ethyl bromide intermediate **40**, which was obtained in a similar manner as the 4-fluorophenoxy ethyl bromide intermediate previously discussed. Mitsunobu coupling between protected alcohol **34** and 4-trifluoromethyl-phenol in the presence of PPh₃ and DIAD produced the desired coupled product **38** in moderate yield, 53%. Subsequent deprotection with 4N HCl in dioxane afforded 4-trifluoromethyl-phenyl-ethyl amine **39** in moderate yield, 41%. Finally, ethyl amine **39** was then converted to its corresponding ethyl bromide **40** using TiBr₄ and *t*-butyl nitrite, affording the product in low yield, 24%. Bromide **40** was characterized by NMR spectroscopy and additional confirmation was again obtained by GC/mass spectrometry, which showed the M⁺ (345) and M+2 (347) peaks in a 1:1 ratio as is characteristic of a mono-brominated compound.¹⁶⁹



Scheme 4. Synthesis of 4-trifluoromethylphenoxy ethyl bromide intermediate.

Attempted Synthesis of Coupled Products from Bromide Intermediates

The purpose of synthesizing 4-fluorophenoxy ethyl bromide **37** and 4trifluorophenoxy ethyl bromide **40** was to use them as key intermediates for the coupling reactions with the previously chosen functionalized piperazine and piperidine moieties. As stated by Dorsey and co-workers, this could be done by a straightforward N-alkylation of the cyclic amines with each of the alkyl bromides in the presence of base (K_2CO_3) .^{147,170} However, several attempts were made to obtain the N-alkylation of two different piperazine moieties, 1-methylpiperazine (VI) and 1-(3-chlorophenyl)-piperazine (II), with 4-fluorophenoxy ethyl bromide **37**. In every case the reaction failed to proceed, and instead of the desired substitution products, the elimination product 1-(4fluorophenoxy)-1-phenyl-ethene **41** was obtained (Scheme 5).



Scheme 5. Attempted synthesis of 4-flurophenoxyethyl coupled products.

NMR spectroscopy of **41** indicated the presence of the nine aromatic protons as well as the two geminal protons on the double bond. They appear as two distinct doublets, each with a J value of 2.5 Hz, which is characteristic of a terminal methylene

group (0 to 3 Hz)¹⁶⁹ (Figure 19). Additionally, GC/mass spectrometry confirmed the identity of the product showing the M^+ peak (214).



Figure 19. Expansion of ¹H-NMR of compound **41**.

The reaction conditions in all cases involved reflux in DMF for 16 h in the presence of a non-nucleophilic base (K₂CO₃). It is believed that even though a primary halide is being used, the high temperatures applied to the reaction (~150 °C) and the bulky nature of the piperazine moieties favored the formation of the elimination product instead of the substitution product. A similar situation was encountered when N-alkylation of 1-methyl piperazine (VI) with 4-trifluorophenoxy ethyl bromide **40** in the presence of K₂CO₃ was attempted under the same reaction conditions (Scheme 6). Instead of the desired substitution product, the elimination product 1-phenyl-1- (trifluoromethyl-phenyl)ethene **42** was obtained. GC/mass spectrometry confirmed the identity of the product showing the M⁺ peak (264).



Scheme 6. Attempted synthesis of a 4-trifluromethylphenoxy-ethyl coupled product.

Synthesis of Homologues Type I – Compounds 1 to 7

While the results of the above mentioned reactions were being studied and understood, a new search of the literature was started in order to find a more convenient and efficient route towards the proposed Homologues Type I and II. Following in the steps of a publication by Orjales and co-workers,¹³² which used a similar substrate for their own purposes, it was decided to use commercially available 2-chloro-acetophenone as a starting material, and attempt an N-alkylation of our cyclic amines with that alkyl halide. This in fact was feasible and it gave rise to a whole new synthetic approach for the initial seven members of our Homologues Type I family (Scheme 7).

The first step of this synthetic route was the N-alkylation of piperazines I-V with 2-chloroacetophenone in the presence of K_2CO_3 to afford the desired ethanones **43**, **45**, **47**, **49**, and **51** in excellent yields ranging from 60 to 99% (Scheme 7). These reactions proceeded smoothly, and all the products were purified by flash chromatography in silica gel. It is important to mention that piperazines II, III, and IV were commercially available as free amines, and piperazines I and V were available as hydrochloride salts.
For these two cases, initial de-salting of each piperazine was carried out using an excess of aq. 2M NaOH and extracting with Et_2O afforded the free amines **Ia** and **Va**.



Scheme 7. Synthesis of homologues type I – compounds 1 to 7.

The second step of this synthetic route was the reduction of the ketone moieties with NaBH₄ to afford compounds **44**, **46**, **48**, **50**, and **52** in excellent yields ranging from 77 to 96%. NaBH₄ is a very common and efficient reducing agent. Its mechanism of action starts with nucleophilic attack on the carbonyl by a hydride ion, H^- (Scheme 8). The alkoxyborohydride formed then donates three more hydrides to other carbonyl



Scheme 8. Mechanism of action of NaBH₄ reduction.

The third step of this synthetic route was a Mitsunobu coupling between the ethyl alcohols and 4-fluorophenol or 4-trifluoromethyl-phenol using PPh₃ and DIAD to afford final ethyl ethers **1a** to **7a** in good yields ranging from 30 to 96%. The mechanism of action of this reaction has been discussed previously. These reactions proceeded smoothly and all the products were purified by column chromatography in silica gel. Many side products are formed during the course of this reaction, and much care was taken in identifying and separating them from the desired products **1a** to **7a**. The purity of this products was confirmed by NMR spectroscopy (¹H, ¹³C and ¹⁹F) and elemental

analysis. The fourth and final step of this synthetic route was the formation of the hydrochloride salts of products **1a** to **7a**, to afford salts **1b** to **7b** in good yields ranging from 36 to 88%. Solubility under physiological conditions is extremely important because pharmaceuticals have to be permeable within the gastrointestinal tract and favorable aqueous solubility is important for oral availability. Therefore, each free amine product was converted into its hydrochloride salt, which is one of the most common halide salt forms. The synthetic reaction, ultimately, involves the relatively basic amine homologue reacting with an excess of strong acid (2M HCl) (Scheme 7).¹⁴⁷ The purity of all the hydrochloride salts was determined by HPLC.

Synthesis of Homologues Type I – Compounds 8 to 15

A modification to the previously discussed synthetic route was needed in order to overcome the presence of carbonyl functional groups in some of the cyclic amines (VI and VII) without the use of protecting groups. Evidence was found in the literature that non-symmetric epoxides can be regioselectively attacked at their least substituted position by nucleophiles such as amines¹⁷² in the presence of base¹⁷³ to obtain the corresponding secondary alcohols. It was decided to try this possibility starting with commercially available styrene oxide, using 1-methylpiperazine (VI) as the nucleophile and K₂CO₃ as the base in the reaction mixture (Scheme 9). The good results obtained in this first reaction (72% yield for ethyl alcohol **53**) encouraged the synthesis of compounds **8** to **15** through this new synthetic route, which interestingly involved one less step than the previously described route. The first step, as already mentioned, was the regioselective nucleophilic attack by cyclic amines VI to IX at the least substituted

position of styrene oxide in the presence of base to afford the corresponding ethyl alcohols **53** to **56** in yields ranging from 19 to 72%.



Scheme 9. Synthesis of homologues type I – compounds 8 to 15.

The second step of this synthetic route was the coupling between ethyl alcohols **53**-**56** with 4-fluorophenol or 4-trifluoromethyl-phenol using Mitsunobu conditions. For compounds **8** and **9**, the Mitsunobu coupling was carried out using the traditional reagents, which has been denominated as Method A. These reactions proceeded smoothly and the

products were obtained in pure form and in with excellent yields (72% for **8a** and 66% for **9a**). However, challenges were encountered when attempting the same conditions with 4-fluorobenzoyl-piperidinyl ethyl alcohol **54**. Figure 20 depicts in detail the reagents and products of our Mitsunobu reaction when promoted by the traditional reagents DIAD and PPh₃.



Figure 20. Reagents and products of Mitsunobu coupling using DIAD and PPh₃.

The Mitsunobu reaction is an excellent tool in organic synthesis and medicinal chemistry because of its scope, stereospecificity and mild reaction conditions,^{174,175} and the reaction has been extensively reviewed.^{176,177} However, it is well documented in the literature that many side products are formed during this reaction and that separation can be very difficult.^{165,174,175,178} This was proven true for products **10a**, **11a**,**12a** and **13a**, where the co-elution from column chromatography of dicarbodiisopropoxy hydrazine (DCH) along with the desired products became an issue, and purification was not possible under the conditions used. Products **10a** to **13a** were formed as expected (Scheme 10) and this was clearly observed through NMR spectroscopy; however the presence of DCH was also evident (Figure 21). Many methods of purification were

attempted, such as second and third columns, crystallization, simple filtration and filtration through a polar agents (celite and florisil), but none seemed to provide acceptable purity and significant amounts of product were lost with every attempt. The arrows in Figure 21 denote the peaks corresponding to the protons in DCH.



Scheme 10. Products 10a to 13a using DIAD and PPh₃, contaminated with DCH.

A great deal of time was spent trying to overcome this issue, and the reactions were repeated many times trying to eliminate the side products during the workup process (Scheme 10). However, this was largely unsuccessful. Partial crystallization of DCH was achieved several times, and NMR showed that its relative concentration in the mixture decreased although it did not disappear completely. Moreover, NMR was done on a sample of DCH, which crystallized as a white solid, further confirming its identity (Figure 22).



Figure 21. ¹H-NMR of compound **10a** contaminated with DCH. Arrows denote the peaks corresponding to DCH.



Figure 22. Expansion of ¹H-NMR of DCH.

In light of this situation, a new review of the literature was done in an effort to search for other reagents for the Mitsunobu reaction. The reason it was so important to keep this reaction in the synthesis was because of its specificity for the formation of the desired ethers and its lack of interference with other functional groups in the molecules. After exploring a different set of reagents (Method B) whose results will be later discussed in detail, a third set of reagents was found to be the most effective in overcoming the problem of co-elution of side products. This new set of reagents, Method C, involved the use of 1,1'-(azodicarbonyl)-dipiperidide (ADDP) and PPh₃^{179,180} under the same mild reaction conditions. The yields obtained using these reagents were comparable to those obtained with Method A (average of 40%). Additionally, the removal of the side products from these reagents was possible solely through the workup process. Therefore, compounds **10a** to **15a** where obtained through this procedure. The final step of the synthetic route was the formation of hydrochloride salts **10b** to **15b** by reaction with a strong acid (2M HCl), as described previously.

It is important to note that cyclic amines VI, VII and VIII were commercially available, while piperazine IX had to be synthesized in the laboratory (Scheme 11).¹⁸¹ This was achieved by mono-N-alkylation of piperazine with 4-chloro-4'-fluoro-butyrophenone using catalytic amounts of tetra-butyl ammonium iodide (TBAI) and methyl isobutyl ketone (MIBK) as solvent, obtaining the desired product in 63% yield (Scheme 11). Interestingly, for this particular reaction it was observed that changing the solvent to a more apolar option such as CH_2Cl_2 favored the formation of the di-substituted product, which otherwise would only be obtained in a very small percentage (~10%).



Scheme 11. Synthesis of 1-[3-(4-fluoro-benzoyl)-propyl]-piperazine (IX).

Synthesis of Homologues Type II – Compounds 16, 17, 24 and 25

Scheme 13 depicts the general synthesis of compounds 16, 17, 24 and 25, which represent some the first compounds in the series of Homologues Type II. The first step in the synthetic route involved a Mannich reaction between the hydrochloride salts of two of the cyclic amines (**Ib** and **Vb**), acetophenone and paraformaldehyde in the presence of catalytic amounts of acid to obtain propanones 57 and 59 in good yields (20-62%). The product of the Mannich reaction results from an enol functioning as a nucleophile. Following workup, the coupled compound is termed the Mannich base (Scheme 12).¹⁷¹ The second step of this synthetic route was the reduction of the ketone moieties to afford alcohols 58 and 60 in good yields ranging from 67to 76%, using NaBH₄ as previously discussed.



Scheme 12.. Mechanism of the Mannich reaction.

The third step was the Mitsunobu coupling of the obtained alcohols **58** and **60** with 4-fluorophenol or 4-trifluoromethylphenol. For compounds **16a** and **17a** this was achieved using the traditional set of reagents, Method A. These reactions proceeded smoothly and in good yields ranging from 29 to 54%. However, for compounds **24a** and **25a** a different set of reagents was used, ADDP and tributylphosphine (Bu₃P),^{179,182} which we have termed Method B. The literature indicates that this is a highly reactive and very efficient combination of reagents,¹⁷⁹ which was evidenced by excellent yields > 80%. This method will be further discussed in the next sections. The final step of the synthetic route was the formation of hydrochloride salts **16b**, **17b**, **24b** and **25b** by reaction with a strong acid (2M HCl), as described previously.



Scheme 13. Synthesis of homologues type II – compounds 16, 17, 24 and 25.

Synthesis of Homologues Type II – Compounds 18 to 23, 26 and 27

Scheme 14 depicts the general synthesis of eight Homologues Type II, compounds 18 to 23, and 26 and 27. The first step consisted in a straightforward N-alkylation of piperazines II, III, IV and VI with 3-chloropropiophenone in the presence of K₂CO₃ to afford propiophenones 61, 63, 65, and 67 in good yields, ranging from 64 to 78%. The second step was the reduction of the ketone moieties using $NaBH_4$ as discussed previously to afford propanols 62, 64, 66, and 68 in excellent yields, 81-95%. The third step was the coupling of the obtained propanols to 4-fluorophenol or 4-trifluoromethylphenol using Mitsunobu conditions. Compounds 18a and 20a were synthesized using Method A, DIAD and PPh₃, in good yields (53% and 39%, respectively). These reactions proceeded smoothly and presented no problems. Considering this, the synthesis of compounds **19a** and **21a** was attempted through the same method. However, although both products were formed as expected and their identity was demonstrated by NMR spectroscopy, they both presented the problem of co-elution of DCH during column chromatography (Scheme 15). Crystallization and filtration of DCH was attempted, but again its complete removal was not possible under the conditions used.

This situation prompted a new review of the literature, in the search not only of reported ways to remove the unwanted side products but also of other combinations of reagents where this problem could somehow be avoided. This is when Method B was found, which involved the use of ADDP and Bu₃P. Compounds **22a** and **23a** were obtained through this method with excellent yields, 77-81% (Scheme 14). Encouraged by these results, the synthesis of other final compounds was attempted using the reagents in Method B with mixed results which will be discussed in the next section. Ultimately,

compounds **19a**, **21a**, **26a** and **27a** were synthesized using Method C (ADDP and PPh₃) with yields ranging between 23 and 53% with avoidance of side product co-elution. The final step of the synthetic route was the formation of hydrochloride salts **18b** to **23b**, **26b** and **27b** by reaction with a strong acid (2M HCl), as described previously (Scheme 14).



Scheme 14. Synthesis of homologues type II – compounds 18 to 23, 26 and 27.



Scheme 15. Products 19a to 21a using DIAD and PPh₃, contaminated with DCH.

Synthesis of Homologues Type II – Compounds 28 to 33

Scheme 16 depicts the general synthesis of the final six members of the Homologues Type II series, compounds **28** to **33**. To obtain these compounds, once again a modification of the synthetic route was necessary in order to overcome the presence of carbonyl functional groups in some of our cyclic amines (VI and VII) without the use of protecting groups. Inspired by examples found in the literature, ¹³² a rather simple but highly efficient method was used. Commercially available 3-chloropropiophenone, previously utilized as starting material in Scheme 14, was reduced to the corresponding chloropropanol **69**, in 95% yield (Scheme 16). Compound **69** was used as a starting material for the three subsequent reactions, which consisted of N-alkylation of cyclic amines VII, VIII and IX in the presence of K₂CO₃ to obtain propanols **70** to **72** in good yields ranging from 34 to 50%. The next step of the synthetic route was the coupling of the obtained propanols with 4-fluorophenol or 4-trifluoromethyl phenol using Mitsunobu conditions. Encouraged by the high yields previously obtained with Method B, these conditions were attempted for the synthesis of compounds **26a** to **29a**, **32a** and **33a**. Figure 23 depicts in detail the reagents and products of the Mitsunobu reaction when promoted by ADDP and Bu₃P.



Scheme 16. Synthesis of homologues type II – compounds 28 to 33.

Once again, although the desired products were formed as expected (Scheme 17), difficulties were faced during purification due to co-elution of side products, specifically, tributylphospine oxide (Bu₃PO). Although much of this compound was precipitated out of the reaction mixture by crashing with pure hexanes, a significant amount remained in the

organic layer and was not retained by silica gel during chromatography. Moreover, due to its lack of UV absorption, monitoring was not possible under the conditions used.



Figure 23. Reagents and products of Mitsunobu coupling using ADDP and Bu₃P.

Many methods of purification where attempted, such as second and third columns, crystallization, simple filtration and filtration through a polar agents (celite and florisil), but none seemed to provide acceptable purity as discussed previously. This demonstrated that although the combination of reagents in Method B afforded some of best yields (~80%) for some of the final compounds, this was counterbalanced by the difficulties in purification, a fact that prompted the utilization of a third combination, Method C, which used ADDP and PPh₃. Ultimately, compounds **26a** to **33a** were synthesized using this method, which afforded the desired products in good yields, ranging from 33 to 60%. Table 8 presents a comparison between the three methods and the yields obtained for the 33 members of our library. Bolded compounds in Table 8 the highest yields obtained using the different Mitsunobu conditions.



Scheme 17. Products **26a** to **29a**, **32a** and **33a** using ADDP and Bu₃P, contaminated with Bu₃PO.

Biological Evaluation

Biological Evaluation of the synthesized compounds was done through the National Institutes of Health Psychoactive Drug Screening Program (NIH-PDSP). This service provides screening of novel psychoactive compounds for pharmacological and functional activity at cloned human or rodent CNS receptors, channels, and transporters. The laboratory of Bryan Roth MD, PhD (Case Western Reserve University), director of the NIH-PDSP, performs such screenings as a contractor to the National Institutes of Mental Health (NIMH).²⁰³⁻²⁰⁵

Homologues Type I			Homologues Type II		
Compound	Method	Yield (%)	Compound	Method	Yield
1a	А	36	16a	А	29
2a	А	40	17a	А	54
3a	А	97	18a	А	53
4a	А	30	19a	С	27
5a	А	60	20a	А	39
ба	А	48	21a	С	23
7a	А	78	22a	В	81
8a	А	72	23a	В	77
9a	А	66	24a	В	83
10a	С	65	25a	В	82
11a	С	38	26a	С	38
12a	С	38	27a	С	23
13a	С	41	28a	С	60
14a	С	34	29a	С	33
15a	С	30	30a	С	41
			31a	С	35
			32a	С	44
			33a	С	40

Table 8. Mitsunobu conditions and yields for homologues type I and II.

Method A: DIAD and PPh₃, THF, 48 h, RT; Method B: ADDP and Bu₃P, Benzene, 48 h, RT; Method C: ADDP and PPh₃, Benzene, 48 h, RT.

Full serotonergic and monoamine transporter characterization of the complete library of thirty-three compounds is currently underway (serotonin receptors: 5-HT_{1A}, 5-HT_{1B}, 5-HT_{1D}, 5-HT_{1E}, 5-HT_{1F}, 5-HT_{2A}, 5-HT_{2B}, 5-HT_{2C}, 5-HT₃, 5-HT₄, 5-HT_{5A}, 5-HT₆, and 5-HT₇; monoamine transporters: SERT, NET, and DAT). However, preliminary affinity data is available for seven of the thirty-three compounds synthesized. Compounds **1b** through **5b**, **16b** and **17b** were analyzed for their affinity towards the serotonin 5-HT_{1A} receptor as well as their affinity towards the 5-HT_{2A} receptor and the SERT.

Compound	$5-HT_{1A}$	$5-HT_{2A}$	SERT
1b	98.0	61.0	12.0^{a}
2b	93.0	7.0^{a}	16.0 ^a
3b	102.0	11.0^{a}	-1.0 ^a
4b	71.0	17.0^{a}	22.0^{a}
5b	76.0	-2.0^{a}	16.0^{a}
16b	100.0	96.0	62.0
17b	91.0	81.0	67.0

Table 9. Mean % inhibition for compounds tested at receptor subtypes.

^a % Inhibition considered significant when > 50%.

Data in Table 9 represents mean % inhibition (N = 4 determinations) for the compounds tested at each receptor subtypes. Significant inhibition is considered > 50%. In cases where negative inhibition (-) is seen, this represents a stimulation of binding. Occasionally, compounds at high concentrations will non-specifically increase binding. Ki values were determined only for compounds with % inhibition > 50%.

		$K_{i}(nM)$	
Compound	5-HT _{1A}	5-HT _{2A}	SERT
1b	257.9	3,493.0	_ ^a
2b	375.3	_a	_ ^a
3b	712.5	_ ^a	_ ^a
4b	724.4	_a	_ ^a
5b	88.7	_a	_ ^a
16b	102.0	237.1	1,242.0
17b	716.1	195.2	1,871.0
8-OH-DPAT	1.2^{b}	$> 1000^{b}$	$> 1000^{b}$
mirtazapine	$> 1000^{b}$	14.8^{b}	$> 1000^{b}$
fluoxetine	$> 1000^{b}$	$> 1000^{b}$	30.8 ^b

Table 10. K_i values for compounds tested at receptor subtypes.

^a Significant inhibition is considered when > 50%. Since result was < 50% (see Table 1), NIH-PDSP does not provide this information.

^b Ref. 132.

As can be seen in Table 10, the seven compounds show low to moderate affinity for 5-HT_{1A}, and for compounds **2b** to **5b** there is selectivity for the 5-HT_{1A} over the 5- HT_{2A} receptors. Compound **5b** shows the highest affinity for 5-HT_{1A} (88.7 nM), suggesting that the *o*-methoxy substituent in the phenyl-piperazine ring could be determinant in the activity towards that receptor. Potent and selective affinity towards the 5-HT_{1A} receptor could potentially represent novel applications for these types of compounds. Interestingly, compounds **2b** to **5b** all belong to the family of Homologues Type I. Compounds 16b and 17b exhibit the desired dual activity toward the 5-HT_{2A} receptor and the SERT, although at the micromolar level. Further functional assays will determine if the affinity of the compounds toward the 5-HT_{2A} receptor is agonistic or antagonistic. None of the compounds has exhibited significant affinity for SERT when compared to fluoxetine hydrochloride (30.8 nM); however, compounds 16b and 17b show micromolar affinity (1.24 and 1.87 μ M, respectively) which is still comparable to the affinity for the SERT showed by compounds previously synthesized by the Pinney group (lowest, 1.45 μ M.).¹⁴⁷ The fact that compounds **16b** and **17b** belong to the family of Homologues Type II suggests that the aminopropane chain may be determinant for affinity towards the SERT. From the complete set of biological data it will be possible to correctly establish the structure-activity relationship features necessary for activity and/or selectivity towards each of the serotonin receptors and the monoamine transporters.

CHAPTER FIVE

Conclusions and Future Directions

The research presented herein focuses on the development of novel bivalent molecules that, by exhibiting an enhanced antagonism towards the 5-HT_{2A} receptors while keeping a highly selective inhibition of the serotonin transporter, can potentially provide an enhanced efficacy over a wider variety of both depressive and anxiety disorders. In order to develop this idea a library of novel molecules which judiciously combine portions of known 5-HT_{2A} receptor antagonistic agents with two distinct fluoxetine structural homologues have designed and prepared. Homologues I or aminoethane derivatives, and Homologues Type II or amino-propane derivatives constitute the general classification of the two new kinds of molecules. From the synthetic organic chemistry point of view, several conclusions can be made:

- 1. A library of thirty-three novel molecules was successfully constructed using synthetic organic chemistry procedures and techniques.
- 2. The synthetic routes chosen were fairly straightforward, avoiding extra steps of protection and deprotection, thereby improving the overall atom economy.
- N-alkylation of nine cyclic secondary amines (I to XI) with diverse primary alkyl halides was successful in the presence of base, K₂CO₃.
- Nucleophilic attack of styrene oxide at its least substituted position by four cyclic secondary amines (VI to IX) was successful in the presence of base, K₂CO₃, to provide the corresponding benzylic secondary alcohols.

- 5. Mitsunobu coupling between thirty-three benzylic secondary alcohols and two different phenols proved to be an extremely useful synthetic tool in the construction of this library of compounds for its specificity and lack of interference with additional functional groups.
- Three different methods for the Mitsunobu reaction were explored, each one presenting a different set of advantages and disadvantages.
- 7. The main disadvantage encountered with the use of the Mitsunobu reaction was the co-elution of the side products of the promoting reagents, making purification extremely difficult.
- 8. Method C was the most efficient method in avoiding the co-elution of side products, although its yields are only moderate.
- In every case moderate to high yields were obtained with the Mitsunobu reaction.
 With the exception of a 97% yield obtained with Method A, Method B provided some of the best yields (> 80%).
- 10. The final thirty-three compounds were obtained in high purity, which was assessed by NMR spectroscopy, elemental analysis and HPLC studies.

So far, the hypothesis proposed in this study has proven to be feasible since in preliminary binding studies at the NIH-PDSP program compounds **16b**, and **17b** have shown the desired dual activity towards the SERT and the 5-HT_{2A} receptors. This suggests that the aminopropane moiety may be necessary for the affinity to the SERT. At the same time, compound **5b** has show a moderate affinity to the 5-HT_{1A} receptor (88 μ M) suggesting that the *o*-methoxy moiety in the phenyl-piperazine ring could be determinant in the activity towards that receptor. None of the compounds has exhibited

significant affinity for SERT when compared to fluoxetine hydrochloride (30.8 nM); however, compounds **16b** and **17b** show micromolar affinity (1.24 and 1.87 μ M, respectively) which is comparable to the affinity for the SERT showed by three compounds previously synthesized by the Pinney group (lowest, 1.45 μ M).¹⁴⁷ The complete set of biological data is needed to correctly establish the structure-activity relationship features necessary for activity and/or selectivity towards each of the serotonin receptors and the monoamine transporters. This study is currently underway.

Further development of this project can be approached in many directions. The suggested next steps are:

- Identification of the most potent compounds at the desired receptor and monoamine transporter targets.
- Separation of the enantiomers of those compounds using preparative reversed-phase HPLC.
- Biological evaluation of each enantiomer to determine the most potent, and, to determine if one enantiomer maintains the desired dual activity or if there is separation of biological activity between the enantiomers.
- 4. Construction of a new library of improved compounds using the structure-activity information obtained from the present study.

The possibilities are essentially endless. It is hoped that the knowledge obtained from this study will aid in the identification of novel therapeutics that can positively contribute to the battle against depressive disorders and disease in general.

CHAPTER SIX

Synthesis and Biological Evaluation of Novel Derivatives of a Nitrogen-Containing Combretastatin Analog

Introduction

Although remarkable advances have been made in cancer chemotherapy, this disease still remains among the leading causes of death in the United States.¹⁸³ Two forms of therapy currently receiving a great deal of attention in research and clinical trials are vascular disruption and bioreduction. Vascular disrupting agents, or specifically, tubulin-binding molecules, work by disrupting the tubulin cytoskeleton of the endothelial cells that line the blood vessels in the tumor. This disruption leads to a clogging of the vessels and eventual death of the tumor from suffocation and starvation. ^{184,206} On the other hand, bioreductive molecules become activated in the tumor microenvironment by a one-electron reduction.¹⁸⁵ This reduction forms radicals that react with the DNA of the tumor cells causing chromosome breaks and aberrations, which stop the tumor's growth and lead to its death.¹⁸⁶

These two forms of therapy have shown promising results in biological evaluations and clinical trials, but there is still much room for improvement. For instance, while the vascular disrupting molecules demonstrate much potency against the tumors, some still leave a viable rim of tumor cells that can re-grow. These agents have shown more promising results when combined with other forms of therapy, such as radiation.¹⁸³ Also, some tubulin-binding agents can succeed when administered alone, but tumor re-growth has been shown after administration has ceased.¹⁸⁷

152

The work described herein illustrates an attempt to create a molecule that combines the described two forms of therapy into one molecular unit. The reasoning for such an attempt lies in the hypothesis that such a molecule can prove to be a more potent and effective anti-cancer agent. Through the attempts, two unexpected, but novel molecules were synthesized and biologically evaluated as potential vascular disrupting agents.

Background

Vascular Disruption

A tumor's survival depends on its vasculature. Blood vessels supply the cells with oxygen and nutrients and remove the toxic wastes produced by cell metabolism. It follows, then, that if treatment can block or constrict the vessels, the tumor cells will die. The basis of vascular targeting rests on this conclusion.^{183,206}

One of the greatest advantages of vascular disrupting agents (VDAs) is that they specifically target only the tumor vasculature and do not harm normal body tissue or vessels. VDAs also have several other advantages over other cancer treatment methods. For instance, damage to a single vessel creates much damage to the tumor since one vessel potentially feeds thousands of cells with nutrients and removes their waste products, and only one point of the vessel has to be damaged. Also, instead of killing the endothelial cells, this treatment requires local blood coagulation due to shape change of the endothelial cells, and since the endothelial cells are adjacent to the blood stream, drug delivery is ensured. Drug resistance is improbable because the target, a normal diploid cell, is unlikely to develop genetic mutations. The convenience of this cancer therapy is

also desirable because the selected markers of biological activity can be measured in the clinic. Studies show that only temporary damage to the vascular function may be necessary, and the VDAs will probably only require administration intermittently, unlike antiangiogenic drugs, which prevent the formation of new blood vessels in the tumor.¹⁸⁸

Tubulin-Binding Agents

Tubulin is the cytoskeleton protein that gives a cell its shape and structure and also plays an important role in mitosis. During mitosis, microtubules attach to the kinetochores of the chromosomes and pull the chromatids apart to opposite ends of the cell. Daughter cells can then reform around the separated chromosomes. Disruption of the tubulin protein leads to structural changes and an inhibition of cell division by preventing the chromosomes from being pulled apart. Tubulin is made up of α and β subunits that provide the attachment sites of tubulin-binding drugs.¹⁸⁹

Tubulin-binding agents, which are one of the most important types of VDAs, are currently receiving much attention both in research and clinical trials. These agents disrupt vessels by causing depolymerization of the tubulin cytoskeleton in the newly forming endothelial cells of the vessels.¹⁸⁴ Unlike the cells in normal vasculature which have a well-defined actin cytoskeleton, these newly forming cells in the immature vasculature rely on the tubulin cytoskeleton for the maintenance of their three-dimensional, elongated shape.¹⁹⁰ The depolymerization leads to a shape change, a rounding-up, in the endothelial cells and probably several other effects, such as a decreased production of vasodilators and increased vasoconstrictors, an increase in vascular permeability, and an increased interaction with blood cells by the endothelial

cells. Each of these disruptions then leads to several other problems for the vessels and, eventually, stops blood flow causing tumor cell death.¹⁸⁴

One group of tubulin-binding agents is the combretastatins. They were isolated by Professor George R. Pettit from the South African tree Combretum caffrum about twenty years ago.¹⁹¹ Combretastatin A4 phosphate (CA-4P) has shown promising results in clinical trials. This drug greatly disrupts the tubulin cytoskeleton of proliferating endothelial cells and has little effect on more mature cells. The drug discriminates between new and mature cells most likely because the older cells have a more developed cytoskeleton and can maintain their shape in the face of tubulin depolymerization. Consequently, CA-4P has a high potency against cancer vasculature, but it does not hurt the normal body tissue.¹⁸³ Also, because of CA-4P's action against neovasculature, it is also useful against angioproliferative diseases.¹⁹² Although CA-4P has demonstrated significant activity against cancer vasculature, it has not shown substantial tumor growth slowdown. Expansive cell kill occurs after vasculature shutdown, but the drug leaves a viable, well-oxygenated rim around the edge of the tumor, and these cells can cause rapid re-growth of the tumor. However, the combination of this drug with other treatments can alleviate this problem. Other therapies, such as radiation, cisplatin, and 5-fluorouracil attack the cells at the rim of the tumor while CA-4P attacks the inner cells, and this combination can bring the desired growth retardation.¹⁸³



Figure 24. Structure of CA-4P

A newer member of the combretastatin family, Oxi4503, has also shown promising results in tubulin binding and disruption. Oxi4503 is the diphosphate prodrug of CA-1 (originally referred to as CA-1P). This compounds has proven to have effects like those of CA-4P but is even more effective than CA-4P in reducing tumor size.¹⁸⁷ Although many tumors studied were able to re-grow after treatment ceased, the drug was able to target the vessels in the tumor periphery. This characteristic shows that the drug can possibly be used as a single agent instead of requiring a combination with other treatments to be most effective in reducing the tumor.¹⁸⁷



Figure 25. Structure of CA-1P.

Bioreduction

Bioreductive drugs are anticancer prodrugs that utilize the hypoxic conditions of tumors to become activated by a one-electron reduction.¹⁸⁵ The characteristic hypoxia that exists in many solid tumors presents a problem for radiation and chemotherapy because these tumors are known to be two to three times more resistant to radiotherapy and less sensitive to many chemotherapeutic agents.¹⁸⁵ The hypoxia results from the jumbled and sometimes incomplete development of tumor vasculature. This chaos disrupts the oxygen delivery and creates subpopulations of hypoxic cells.¹⁹³ As a result, bioreductive drugs have begun to prove very beneficial since they thrive in this environment.¹⁹³

Tirapazamine (TPZ) (3-amino-1,2,4-benzotriazine-1,4-dioxide) is an anticancer bioreductive drug currently in phases II and III in clinical trials.¹⁸⁶ The cytotoxicity of TPZ causes single-strand and double-strand breaks in DNA and chromosome aberrations. The one-electron reduction of the parent compound creates a radical intermediate. This radical then creates deoxyribose radicals by removing hydrogen atoms from the DNA backbone. Further reaction of TPZ with these radicals then produces the strand breaks and aberrations. The radical produced is easily reoxygenated in aerobic conditions, which is why TPZ is selective for hypoxic conditions.¹⁸⁶



Figure 26. Structure of tirapazamine¹⁹⁴

TPZ can also be seen as an all-in-one bioreductive drug because it increases its own toxicity by inhibiting nitric oxide synthase (NOS) and the production of nitric oxide (NO). Tirapazamine apparently diverts electrons from the reductase domain of NOS and therefore inhibits the enzyme. Since TPZ works in the hypoxic environment of the tumor, this action facilitates the drug by maintaining the low-oxygen environment.¹⁸⁵

Design Rationale

The idea behind this project was to combine the modes of cancer therapy, specifically tubulin binding and bioreduction. The structure of the target molecule reflected a combination of the structure of a combretastatin family analog (believed to be responsible for tubulin binding and depolymerization activity), and the structure of tirapazamine (a bioreductive drug). The combined structure could possibly create a selective delivery mechanism for the bioreductive component into the tumor microenvironment.



Figure 27. Structure of target molecule XI.

Taking advantage of a 2,3-di-nitro analog of CA-1 (\mathbf{X}) already synthesized by Dr. Mallinath Hadimani,¹⁸⁹ a member of the Pinney Research Group at Baylor University, it was decided to synthetically close the third ring, a benzo-triazine through a series of synthetic organic transformations, and then biologically evaluate the resulting compound for both of its targets, with the hope that by combining the two forms of therapy into one molecule, a more potent anti-cancer agent can be created and used in the fight against cancer.

CHAPTER SEVEN

Materials and Methods

General Section

All chemicals used for synthesis were obtained from commercial sources such as Acros Chemicals, Aldrich Chemical Company, and Fisher Scientific and used without further purification. Reactions which involved air or moisture sensitive reagents were performed in oven-dried glassware under nitrogen atmosphere using dried syringes, needles and cannulas to transfer solvents and reagents.

Reactions were monitored by thin layer chromatography (TLC) using Merck Kieselgel 60 F_{254} glass backed plates. The plates were visualized using a multiband 254/365 nm UV lamp. Purification of intermediates and products was achieved by flash chromatography using silica gel (230-400 mesh) purchased from BODMAN industries. Solvents used for chromatography (hexane, ethyl acetate and methanol) were purchased from the above mentioned chemical companies and distilled prior to use. Removal of solvents was performed in a rotary evaporator under vacuum followed by further drying with a mechanical pump at a pressure lower than 0.5 Torr.

Structure elucidation of intermediates and products was carried out using NMR spectroscopy. ¹H, and ¹³C spectra were recorded with a Bruker DPX-300 spectrometer operating at 300 MHz for proton, and 75 MHz for carbon. All NMR were recorded in CDCl₃ (0.03% of TMS as reference) unless stated otherwise. Chemical shifts are expressed in ppm (δ). Peak patterns are reported as singlets (s), doublets (d), triplets (t),

159

quartets (q), and multiplets (m). Coupling constants (*J*) are expressed in Hz. NMR processing was carried out using WinNMR and MestRec 4.8.6.0 software.

Elemental analysis was performed by Atlantic Microlab, Inc. in Norcross, Georgia. Melting points were determined using a Thomas-Hoover melting point apparatus and are reported uncorrected.

X-ray crystallography was done on a Bruker X8 APEX diffractometer using graphitemonochromated Mo K α X-radiation. Structures were solved by direct methods which gave the positions of all non-hydrogen atoms using SHELXTL ver. 6.10.¹⁹⁵

Synthesis of (Z)-1-[(2',4'-dimethoxy-3'-nitro)phenyl]-2-[(3",4",5"-trimethoxy)phenyl]ethane (73).¹⁹⁶

To a solution of sodium methoxide in methanol (1.2 mL, 5.1 mmol) was added guanidine hydrochloride (0.49 g, 5.1 mmol). The mixture was heated at reflux temperature for 30 min. Sodium chloride was filtered from the solution and the resulting free guanidine was added to the starting material (Z)-1-[(4'-methoxy-2',3'-dinitro)-phenyl]-2-[(3",4",5"-trimethoxy)-phenyl]ethene (1.0 g, 2.6 mmol) dissolved in 5 mL of methanol. After heating the mixture at reflux temperature for 2 h, potassium hydroxide (0.28 g, 5.1 mmol) was added and reflux was continued for 12 h. The reaction mixture was quenched with 50 mL of water and extracted with dichloromethane (3×50 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with brine and dried over sodium sulfate. The solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure and the residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified via flash column chromatography (30:70 EtOAc/Hexanes). Ethene **73** was afforded as a pale yellow solid (0.16 g, 0.43 mmol, 17%yield). Recrystallization (hexanes-ethyl acetate) afforded an analytically pure sample.

¹H-NMR (CDCl₃): δ 7.28 (d, J = 8.87 Hz, 1H), 6.63 (dd, J = 10.50, 4.20 Hz, 2H), 6.53 (d, J = 12.12 Hz, 1H), 6.46 (s, 2H), 3.92 (s, 3H), 3.87-3.85 (m, 3H), 3.84 (s, 3H), 3.71 (s, 6H).

¹³C-NMR (CDCl₃):153.06, 150.69, 150.65, 137.64, 132.28, 131.76, 131.70, 124.04, 122.94, 107.23, 105.97, 62.76, 60.94, 56.60, 56.00.

Elemental Analysis (%) calculated for C₂₅H₂₅ON₂F₃: C, 60.79; H, H, 5.64; N, 3.73. Found: C, 60.65; H, 5.53; N, 3.71.

Synthesis of 2-amino-4-methyl-6-(3,4,5-trimethoxy-phenyl)-pyrimidine (74).¹⁹⁶

A mixture of guanidine hydrochloride (0.17 g, 1.8 mmol) and sodium methoxide (0.09 g, 1.8 mmol) in 20 mL of isopropanol was heated at reflux temperature for 30 min. Sodium chloride was filtered from the solution and the resulting free guanidine was added to the staring material (Z)-1-[(4'-methoxy-2',3'-dinitro)-phenyl]-2-[(3'',4'',5''-trimethoxy)-phenyl]ethane (0.3569 g, 0.9144 mmol) (0.35 g, 0.91 mmol). After heating at reflux temperature for 2 h, potassium hydroxide (0.10 g, 1.8 mmol) was added and reflux was continued for 12 h. The reaction mixture was quenched with water (50 mL) and extracted with dichloromethane (3×50 mL). The combined organic layers were washed with brine and dried over sodium sulfate. The solvent was evaporated under reduced pressure and the residue was adsorbed onto silica gel and purified by flash column chromatography (100% EtOAc). Pyrimidine **74** was afforded as a yellow solid (0.02 g, 0.06 mmol, 6% yield). Recrystallization (hexanes-ethyl acetate) afforded an analytically pure sample.

¹H-NMR (CDCl₃): δ 7.24 (s, 2H), 6.88 (s, 1H), 5.04 (s, 1H), 3.96 (s, 6H), 3.90 (s, 3H), 2.43 (s, 3H).

¹³C-NMR (CDCl₃): δ 168.54, 164.90, 162.93, 153.40, 140.20, 132.80, 107.08, 104.26, 60.94, 59.51, 56.25.

Biological Evaluation

Biological evaluation of these compounds was possible through collaborative efforts with Professor Mary Lynn Trawick, at Baylor University, for the tubulin polymerization assay; and Professor George R. Pettit, at Arizona State University, for the *in vitro* cytotoxicity studies.

Tubulin Polymerization Assay^{197,198}

This assay measures microtubule assembly by turbidity with spectrophotometry. The assay begins with preincubation of serial dilutions of the drug with purified bovine brain tubulin. The samples are incubated on ice and GTP is added to induce assembly. The samples are placed in a spectrophotometer, the temperature is raised to 30 °C (or 37 °C), and the extent of assembly is monitored by turbidimetry at 350 nm. The IC₅₀ values for tubulin assembly are then determined graphically from a standard assay.

In Vitro Cytotoxicity Studies¹⁹⁹

This assay evaluates the cancer cell growth inhibitory activity of drugs against selected human cancer cell lines, which in this case included: pancreas adenocarcinoma (BXPC-3), breast adenocarcinoma (MCF-7), CNS glioblastoma (SF268), non-small cell lung carcinoma (H640), Colon (KM20L2), prostate (DU-145), and P388 leukemia cells. This is done using the National Cancer Institute's standard sulforhodamine B (SRB) assay, a colorimetric cell viability assay. SRB is a protein-binding dye that binds to the basic amino acids of cellular components. The cell lines are incubated with serial

dilutions of the drug for a certain time period, in 96-well microtitre plates. After 48 h, the plates are fixed *in situ* with trichloroacetic acid and stained with SRB for 10 min. Unbound SRB is removed with 1% acetic acid. The solubilized stain is then measured spectrophotometrically at 515 nm and the IC_{50} or GI_{50} is calculated from the optical density data.

CHAPTER EIGHT

Results and Discussion

In this chapter, the synthetic procedures that afforded unexpected compounds **73** and **74** will be discussed, as well as their characterization by NMR spectroscopy and X-ray crystallography. A plausible mechanism for the formation of compounds **73** and **74** will be proposed and finally, results from *in vitro* biological evaluation will be addressed.

Synthesis of (Z)-1-[(2',4'-dimethoxy-3'-nitro)phenyl]-2-[(3",4",5"-trimethoxy)phenyl]ethane (73).

In an attempt to further functionalize the B ring of (*Z*)-1-[(4'-methoxy-2',3'-dinitro)phenyl]-2-[(3",4",5"-trimethoxy)phenyl]ethane (**X**), a dinitro derivative of CA-4 previously synthesized in the Pinney group by Dr. Mallinath Hadimani,¹⁸⁹ two interesting products were obtained unexpectedly. Scheme 18 depicts the reaction conditions by which the first one of those, compound **73**, was obtained.



Scheme 18. Synthesis of derivative 73.

Following a procedure found in the literature,²⁰⁰ it was proposed that reaction between dinitro stilbenoid **X** and guanidine in methanol, under reflux conditions and in the presence of KOH, could promote ring closure to afford benzotriazine N-oxide moiety **XI**. However, this did not occur and instead, a structurally similar synthetic byproduct **73** was formed in 17% yield. A great deal of effort was put into determining the identity of this unexpected product, which was achieved by NMR spectroscopy and ultimately confirmed by X-ray crystallography (Figure 28). ¹H-NMR showed the characteristic doublet of doublets for the vinylic protons, coupling with a J = 12.1 Hz, as expected for Z isomers (Figure 29).



Figure 29. Expansion of ¹H-NMR of Compound **73**.

From the reaction conditions, the presence of methoxide ions is suggested, available from the initial NaOMe in MeOH used for de-salting of guanidine. It is proposed that the mechanism of formation of this product results from the nucleophilic
addition of guanidine to the nitro group in position 2 of the B ring, followed by nucleophilic aromatic substitution of a methoxide ion, with the leaving group being a more stable guanidine-modified nitro moiety (Scheme 19).



Scheme 19. A possible mechanism of formation for compound 73.



Figure 28. X-ray structure of compound **73**.^{196,201}

Synthesis of 2-amino-4-methyl-6-(3,4,5-trimethoxy-phenyl)-pyrimidine (74)

In a separate reaction, stilbenoid \mathbf{X} was treated under similar reaction conditions except for a change in solvents (isopropanol instead of methanol), in another attempt to obtain desired product **XI**. Once again, **XI** was not obtained and instead the interesting biaryl analog **74** was obtained in 6% yield (Scheme 20). The identity of this compound was again studied by NMR spectroscopy and ultimately confirmed by X-ray crystallography (Figure 30).



Scheme 20. Synthesis of derivative 74.



Figure 30. X-ray structure of compound 74.^{196,201}

Because of the interesting structural features of compound of biaryl compound **74**, a great deal of time was devoted to understanding the mechanism of its formation. It is believed that oxidation of isopropanol due to contact with air produces acetone. Reaction

of these acetone molecules with guanidine to produce the corresponding imine may be the first step. (Scheme 21). This may be followed by nucleophilic attack of the di-nitro stilbenoid \mathbf{X} to a tautomer of the imine as a second step. Proton transfer to favor a tertiary carbocation over a secondary carbocation followed by nucleophilic attack on that position by the amine moiety may be the third step. Subsequent aromatization and loss of an intermediate may be the final steps of this mechanism of formation.



Scheme 21. Speculated mechanism of formation for compound 74.

Biological Evaluation

Biological evaluation of our compounds was possible through collaborative efforts with Professor Mary Lynn Trawick, at Baylor University, for the tubulin polymerization assay; and Professor George R. Pettit, at Arizona State University, for the *in vitro* cytotoxicity studies.

Table 11 indicates the IC₅₀ (μ M) values for inhibition of tubulin polymerization of compounds **73** and **74**, and CA-4 and CA1 for comparison purposes. As can be observed, compound **73** showed a low IC₅₀ while compound **74** produced no significant inhibition. It is surmised that this activity is related to the stilbenoid structure of **73**, as compared to that of CA-4 and CA-1.

Compound	Structure	IC_{50} Tubulin Inhibition (μM)
CA-4	H ₃ CO H ₃ CO OCH ₃ OCH ₃ OCH ₃	1.2ª
CA-1	H ₃ CO H ₃ CO OCH ₃ OH OCH ₃	1.9 ^a
73	H ₃ CO H ₃ CO OCH ₃ OCH ₃ OCH ₃	3.3
74	H ₃ CO H ₃ CO H ₃ CO OCH ₃	> 40

Table 11. Inhibition of tubulin polymerization for compounds 73 and 74.

^a Ref. 202.

Additionally, Table 12 indicates the *in vitro* cytotoxicity data against six human cancer cell lines of compounds **73** and **74**, and Oxi8006 for comparison purposes. As can be observed, compound **73** displayed no significant cytotoxicity while compound **74** showed interesting results. On one hand, it showed no significant cytotoxicity against pancreas, breast or CNS carcinomas. However, it showed surprisingly potent and selective cytotoxicity against lung, colon and prostate cell lines. These data, combined with the fact that compound **74** exhibited no significant inhibition of tubulin polymerization, suggests that this compound may have a different mechanism of action against cancerous cells, and this should be explored further. In the case of compound **73**, considering its encouraging IC₅₀ inhibition of tubulin, further *in vivo* blood flow reduction assays should be performed to fully evaluate its utility as a vascular disrupting agent.

Compound	P388 (ED ₅₀)	BXPC-3	MCF-7	SF268	NCI-H460	KM20L2	DU-145
Oxi8006 ^a		0.099	0.005	0.012	0.0058	0.0093	< 0.0022
73	> 10	0.61	0.43	0.72	0.85	0.48	0.88
74	> 10	> 10	> 10	> 10	0.09	0.09	0.10

Table 12. In vitro cytotoxicity (GI₅₀ and ED₅₀ in µM) for compounds **73** and **74**.

^a Ref. 202.

Furthermore, exploration of the bioreductive assays and evaluation of the two molecules for this novel application is strongly recommended, especially for compound **74**.

CHAPTER NINE

Conclusions and Future Directions

The research presented herein focused on the development of a novel anticancer agent that could combine into one molecular entity two different anti-cancer therapies, vascular disruption and bioreduction. Although the synthesis of the originally selected target molecule was not achieved, very important findings were made with this project. From the synthetic organic chemistry point of view, several conclusions can be made:

- 1. Two unexpected but structurally unique molecules, **73** and **74**, were obtained while attempting the synthesis of the target molecule.
- 2. Interestingly, the only difference in reaction conditions for the synthesis of one or the other is a simple change of solvents (MeOH or *i*PrOH).
- 3. X-ray crystallography provided ultimate confirmation of the structures of the unexpected compounds.
- 4. A plausible mechanism for the formation of both products has been suggested, where each solvent plays a determinant role.

From the biological activity point of view, several conclusions can be made as well.

- 5. Both molecules were evaluated for their inhibition of tubulin polymerization and for their *in vitro* cytotoxicity against six human cancer cell lines.
- 6. Compound **73** showed a very potent IC₅₀ value (3.3 μ M), while compound **74** showed no significant inhibition of tubulin assembly.
- 7. The activity of compound **73** is suggested to rely on its structural features, very similar to those of CA-1 and CA-4.

8. Compound **74** showed a very potent and selective *in vitro* cytotoxicity towards lung, colon and prostate cancer cell lines. However, its lack of inhibition of tubulin assembly suggests that it might work through a different mechanism.

Further development of this project can be pursued in many directions. The suggested next steps are:

- 1. Re-synthesis of both compounds in order to have sufficient amounts of sample available for future biological evaluation.
- 2. Determination of *in vivo* blood flow reduction assays for both compounds to fully evaluate their utility as a vascular disrupting agents.
- 3. Exploration of the bioreductive pathway and evaluation of the two molecules for this novel application.

APPENDICES

APPENDIX A

Selected NMR Spectra

Spectrum		Page
1.	¹ H-NMR of compound 34	183
2.	¹ H-NMR of compound 35	184
3.	¹ H-NMR of compound 36	185
4.	¹ H-NMR of compound 37	186
5.	¹ H-NMR of compound 38	187
6.	¹ H-NMR of compound 39	188
7.	¹ H-NMR of compound 40	189
8.	¹ H-NMR of compound 41	190
9.	¹ H-NMR of compound 43	191
10.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 43	192
11.	¹ H-NMR of compound 44	193
12.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 44	194
13.	¹ H-NMR of compound 1a	195
14.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 1a	196
15.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 1a	197
16.	¹ H-NMR of compound 2a	198
17.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 2a	199
18.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 2a	200

19.	¹ H-NMR of compound 45	201
20.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 45	202
21.	¹ H-NMR of compound 46	203
22.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 46	204
23.	¹ H-NMR of compound 3a	205
24.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 3a	206
25.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 3a	207
26.	¹ H-NMR of compound 47	208
27.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 47	209
28.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 47	210
29.	¹ H-NMR of compound 48	211
30.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 48	212
31.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 48	213
32.	¹ H-NMR of compound 4a	214
33.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 4a	215
34.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 4a	216
35.	¹ H-NMR of compound 49	217
36.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 49	218
37.	¹ H-NMR of compound 5a	219
38.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 5a	220
39.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 5a	221
40.	¹ H-NMR of compound 50	222
41.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 50	223

42.	¹ H-NMR of compound 51	224
43.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 51	225
44.	¹ H-NMR of compound 52	226
45.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 52	227
46.	¹ H-NMR of compound 6a	228
47.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 6a	229
48.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 6a	230
49.	¹ H-NMR of compound 7a	231
50.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 7a	232
51.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 7a	233
52.	¹ H-NMR of compound 53	234
53.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 53	235
54.	¹ H-NMR of compound 8a	236
55.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 8a	237
56.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 8a	238
57.	¹ H-NMR of compound 9a	239
58.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 9a	240
59.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 9a	241
60.	¹ H-NMR of compound 54	242
61.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 54	243
62.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 54	244
63.	¹ H-NMR of compound 10a	245
64.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 10a	246

65.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 10a	247
66.	¹ H-NMR of compound 11a	248
67.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 11a	249
68.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 11a	250
69.	¹ H-NMR of compound 55	251
70.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 55	252
71.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 55	253
72.	¹ H-NMR of compound 12a	254
73.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 12a	255
74.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 12a	256
75.	¹ H-NMR of compound 13a	257
76.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 13a	258
77.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 13a	259
78.	¹ H-NMR of compound IX	260
79.	¹³ C-NMR of compound IX	261
80.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound IX	262
81.	¹ H-NMR of compound 56	263
82.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 56	264
83.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 56	265
84.	¹ H-NMR of compound 14a	266
85.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 14a	267
86.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 14a	268
87.	¹ H-NMR of compound 15a	269

88.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 15a	270
89.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 15a	271
90.	¹ H-NMR of compound 57	272
91.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 57	273
92.	¹ H-NMR of compound 58	274
93.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 58	275
94.	¹ H-NMR of compound 16a	276
95.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 16a	277
96.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 16a	278
97.	¹ H-NMR of compound 17a	279
98.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 17a	280
99.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 17a	281
100.	¹ H-NMR of compound 61	282
101.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 61	283
102.	¹ H-NMR of compound 62	284
103.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 62	285
104.	¹ H-NMR of compound 18a	286
105.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 18a	287
106.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 18a	288
107.	¹ H-NMR of compound 19a	289
108.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 19a	290
109.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 19a	291
110.	¹ H-NMR of compound 63	292

111.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 63	293
112.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 63	294
113.	¹ H-NMR of compound 64	295
114.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 64	296
115.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 64	297
116.	¹ H-NMR of compound 20a	298
117.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 20a	299
118.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 20a	300
119.	¹ H-NMR of compound 21a	301
120.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 21a	302
121.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 21a	303
122.	¹ H-NMR of compound 65	304
123.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 65	305
124.	¹ H-NMR of compound 66	306
125.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 66	307
126.	¹ H-NMR of compound 22a	308
127.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 22a	309
128.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 22a	310
129.	¹ H-NMR of compound 23a	311
130.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 23a	312
131.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 23a	313
132.	¹ H-NMR of compound 59	314
133.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 59	315

134.	¹ H-NMR of compound 60	316
135.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 60	317
136.	¹ H-NMR of compound 24a	318
137.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 24a	319
138.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 24a	320
139.	¹ H-NMR of compound 25a	321
140.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 25a	322
141.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 25a	323
142.	¹ H-NMR of compound 67	324
143.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 67	325
144.	¹ H-NMR of compound 68	326
145.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 68	327
146.	¹ H-NMR of compound 26a	328
147.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 26a	329
148.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 26a	330
149.	¹ H-NMR of compound 27a	331
150.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 27a	332
151.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 27a	333
152.	¹ H-NMR of compound 69	334
153.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 69	335
154.	¹ H-NMR of compound 70	336
155.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 70	337
156.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 70	338

157.	¹ H-NMR of compound 28a	339
158.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 28a	340
159.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 28a	341
160.	¹ H-NMR of compound 29a	342
161.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 29a	343
162.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 29a	344
163.	¹ H-NMR of compound 71	345
164.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 71	346
165.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 71	347
166.	¹ H-NMR of compound 30a	348
167.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 30a	349
168.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 30a	350
169.	¹ H-NMR of compound 31a	351
170.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 31a	352
171.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 31a	353
172.	¹ H-NMR of compound 72	354
173.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 72	355
174.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 72	356
175.	¹ H-NMR of compound 32a	357
176.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 32a	358
177.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 32a	359
178.	¹ H-NMR of compound 33a	360
179.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 33a	361

180.	¹⁹ F-NMR of compound 33a	362
181.	¹ H-NMR of compound 73	363
182.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 73	364
183.	¹ H-NMR of compound 74	365
184.	¹³ C-NMR of compound 74	366







¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **35**





















¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **43**



¹³C-NMR (CDCl₃, 75 Mhz) of Compound **43**









¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **1a**
























¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **46**















¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound 47





¹⁹F-NMR (CDCl₃, 282 Mhz) of Compound **47**



¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **48**









¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound 4a



¹³C-NMR (CDCl₃, 75 Mhz) of Compound **4a**



¹⁹F-NMR (CDCl₃, 282 Mhz) of Compound 4a



¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **49**





¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **50**





¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **5a**



¹³C-NMR (CDCl₃, 75 Mhz) of Compound **5a**







¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **51**





¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **52**





¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **6a**





¹⁹F-NMR (CDCl₃, 282 Mhz) of Compound **6a**



¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound 7a









¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **53**





¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound 8a




¹⁹F-NMR (CDCl₃, 282 Mhz) of Compound 8a















¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **54**



¹³C-NMR (CDCl₃, 75 Mhz) of Compound **54**







¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **10a**



¹³C-NMR (CDCl₃, 75 Mhz) of Compound **10a**







¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound 11a



¹³C-NMR (CDCl₃, 75 Mhz) of Compound **11a**







¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **55**



¹³C-NMR (CDCl₃, 75 Mhz) of Compound **55**







¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **12a**



¹³C-NMR (CDCl₃, 75 Mhz) of Compound **12a**





¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound 13a



¹³C-NMR (CDCl₃, 75 Mhz) of Compound **13a**







¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **IX**







¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **56**





99°\$01-





¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound 14a



¹³C-NMR (CDCl₃, 75 Mhz) of Compound 14a



69.621-

69.201-





¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **15a**



¹³C-NMR (CDCl₃, 75 Mhz) of Compound **15a**



¹⁹F-NMR (CDCl₃, 282 Mhz) of Compound **15a**






































¹⁹F-NMR (CDCl₃, 282 Mhz) of Compound **18a**







¹³C-NMR (CDCl₃, 75 Mhz) of Compound **19a**























































¹³C-NMR (CDCl₃, 75 Mhz) of Compound **22a**


¹⁹F-NMR (CDCl₃, 282 Mhz) of Compound **22a**







¹³C-NMR (CDCl₃, 75 Mhz) of Compound **23a**











¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **60**





¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound 24a





¹⁹F-NMR (CDCl₃, 282 Mhz) of Compound **24a**



¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **25a**



















¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **26a**



¹³C-NMR (CDCl₃, 75 Mhz) of Compound **26a**















¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **69**





¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **70**



¹³C-NMR (CDCl₃, 75 Mhz) of Compound **70**







¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **28a**



¹³C-NMR (CDCl₃, 75 Mhz) of Compound **28a**





¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **29a**



¹³C-NMR (CDCl₃, 75 Mhz) of Compound **29a**







¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound 71












¹³C-NMR (CDCl₃, 75 Mhz) of Compound **30a**





¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **31a**













¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound 72









¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **32a**



¹³C-NMR (CDCl₃, 75 Mhz) of Compound **32a**







¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **33a**



¹³C-NMR (CDCl₃, 75 Mhz) of Compound **33a**



¹⁹F-NMR (CDCl₃, 282 Mhz) of Compound **33a**



¹H-NMR (CDCl₃, 300 Mhz) of Compound **73**









APPENDIX B

Selected HPLC Spectra

Spectrum		Page
1.	HPLC spectrum of compound 1b	369
2.	HPLC spectrum of compound 2b	370
3.	HPLC spectrum of compound 3b	371
4.	HPLC spectrum of compound 4b	372
5.	HPLC spectrum of compound 5b	373
6.	HPLC spectrum of compound 6b	374
7.	HPLC spectrum of compound 7b	375
8.	HPLC spectrum of compound 8b	376
9.	HPLC spectrum of compound 9b	377
10.	HPLC spectrum of compound 10b	378
11.	HPLC spectrum of compound 11b	379
12.	HPLC spectrum of compound 12b	380
13.	HPLC spectrum of compound 13b	381
14.	HPLC spectrum of compound 14b	382
15.	HPLC spectrum of compound 15b	383
16.	HPLC spectrum of compound 16b	384
17.	HPLC spectrum of compound 17b	385
18.	HPLC spectrum of compound 18b	286

19.	HPLC spectrum of compound 19b	387
20.	HPLC spectrum of compound 20b	388
21.	HPLC spectrum of compound 21b	389
22.	HPLC spectrum of compound 22b	390
23.	HPLC spectrum of compound 23b	391
24.	HPLC spectrum of compound 24b	392
25.	HPLC spectrum of compound 25b	393
26.	HPLC spectrum of compound 26b	394
27.	HPLC spectrum of compound 27b	395
28.	HPLC spectrum of compound 28b	396
29.	HPLC spectrum of compound 29b	397
30.	HPLC spectrum of compound 30b	398
31.	HPLC spectrum of compound 31b	399
32.	HPLC spectrum of compound 32b	400
33.	HPLC spectrum of compound 33b	401

HPLC spectrum of Compound 1b



HPLC spectrum of Compound 2b



HPLC spectrum of Compound **3b**



HPLC spectrum of Compound 4b



372

12

;

9

თ

¢

2

6 Minutes

S

4

ო

2

-

HPLC spectrum of Compound **5b**



HPLC spectrum of Compound 6b



HPLC spectrum of Compound 7b



HPLC spectrum of Compound 8b



HPLC spectrum of Compound 9b



HPLC spectrum of Compound 10b



HPLC spectrum of Compound 11b



HPLC spectrum of Compound 12b



HPLC spectrum of Compound 13b


HPLC spectrum of Compound 14b



HPLC spectrum of Compound 15b



HPLC spectrum of Compound 16b



HPLC spectrum of Compound 17b



HPLC spectrum of Compound 18b



HPLC spectrum of Compound 19b



HPLC spectrum of Compound 20b



HPLC spectrum of Compound 21b



HPLC spectrum of Compound 22b



HPLC spectrum of Compound 23b



HPLC spectrum of Compound 24b



HPLC spectrum of Compound 25b



HPLC spectrum of Compound 26b



HPLC spectrum of Compound 27b



HPLC spectrum of Compound 28b



HPLC spectrum of Compound 29b



HPLC spectrum of Compound 30b



HPLC spectrum of Compound **31b**



HPLC spectrum of Compound 32b



HPLC spectrum of Compound 33b



REFERENCES

- 1. Strock, Margaret. *Depression*. National Institute of Mental Health. NIH Publication No. 02-3561. **2002**.
- 2. *Real Men, Real Depression.* National Institute of Mental Health. NIH Publication No. 03-5299. **2003**.
- 3. Depression. American Psychiatric Association. ISBN 0-89042-351-2. 1998.
- 4. St. Dennis, C. *Pharmacist* **1999**, 65-74.
- 5. Young, P. Ann. Int. Med. 1997, 126, I-54-55.
- 6. St. Dennis, C.; Campbell, K. US Pharm. 1997, 11, HS7-HS16.
- 7. *Mental Health: A Report of the Surgeon General.* U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Rockville, MD, **1999.**
- 8. Rihmer, Z. Eur. Psychiatry. 2001. 16, 406-409.
- 9. Frazer, A. Depression **1994**, 2, 1-19.
- 10. *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders: DSM-IV.* 4th ed. American Psychiatric Association. Washington, DC, **1994**.
- 11. Rovner, S.L. Chem. & Eng. News 2004. 82, 33-40.
- 12. Blehar, M.D.; Oren, D.A. Depression **1995**, *3*, 3-12.
- 13. Rubinow, D.R.; Schmidt, P.J.; Roca, C.A. Biol. Psychiatry 1998, 44, 839-850.
- 14. Schmidt, P.J.; Neiman, L.K.; Danaceau, M.A.; Adams, L.F.; Rubinow, D.R. J. *Am. Med. Ass.* **1998**, *338*, 209-216.
- 15. Robins, L.N.; Regier, D.A. (Eds). *Psychiatric Disorders in America, The Epidemiologic Catchment Area Study.* The Free Press: New York, **1990**.
- 16. Kerketick, A.K.; Schwartzbaum, J.A.; Frid, D.J.; Moeschberger, M.L. Arch. Intern. Med. 2000, 160, 1261-1268.

- 18. Vitiello, B.; Jensen, P. Arch. Gen. Psych. 1997, 54, 871-876.
- 19. Bremner, J.D. Biol. Psychiatry. 1999, 45, 797-805.
- 20. Andres, J.I.; Alcazar, J.; Alonso, J.M.; De Lucas, A.I; Iturrino, L.; Biesman, I.; Megens, A. *Bioog. & Med. Chem.* **2006**, *14*, 4361–4372.
- 21. Hindmarch, I. Hum. Psychopharmacol. Clin. Exp. 2001, 16, 203-218.
- 22. Guyton, A.; Hall, J. *Textbook of Medical Physiology*. 10th Ed. W.B. Saunders Company: New York, **2000**.
- 23. Nemeroff, C.B. Biol. Psychiatry 1998, 44, 517-525.
- 24. Sheline, Y.; Gado, M.; Kraemer, H. Am. J. Psychiatry 2003. 160, 1516-1518.
- 25. Kline, N.S. J. Clin. Exp. Psychopathol. 1958, 19, 72-78.
- 26. Crane, G.E. Psychiatr. Res. Resp. 1959, 8, 142-152.
- Klerman, G.L.; Weissman, M.M.; Rounsaville, B.J.; Chevron, E.S. Chemotherapy of Depression. In *Interpersonal Psychotherapy for Depression*. New York, NY: Basic Books; 1984, 379-401.
- 28. Cole, J.Q.; Brodkin, J.A. J Clin. Psychiatry 1990, 51, S21-S26.
- 29. Kuhn, R. Am. J. Psychiatry 1958, 115, 459-464.
- 30. Klerman, G.L.; Cole, J.O. Pharmacol. Rev. 1965, 17, 101-141.
- 31. Klein, D.F.; Gittelman, R.; Quitkin, F.; Rifkin, A. *Diagnosis and Drug Treatment* of *Psychiatric Disorders*. Williams and Wilkins: Baltimore, MD, **1980**.
- 32. Vaswani, M.; Linda, F.K.; Ramesh, S. Pro. Neuropsychopharmacol. Biol. Psychiatry 2003, 27, 85–102.
- 33. Preskorn, S.H.; Ross, R.; Stanga, C.Y. *Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology*. Springer-Verlag: Berlin, **2004**, *157*, (Antidepressants), 263-324.
- 34. Wender, P.H. J. CLin. Psychiatry 1998, 59, 7 (Suppl.), 76-79.

- 35. Davidson, J. J. Clin. Psychiatry 1989, 50, 256-261.
- 36. Preskorn, S.H; Othmer, S. *Pharmacotherapy* **1984**, *4*, 20-34.
- 37. Preskorn, S.H. J. Clin. Psychiatry 1995, 56, 6 (Suppl.), 12-21.
- 38. deBoer, T.; Ruight, G.S.F.; Berendsen, H.H.G. *Human Psychopharmacology* **1995**, *10*, S107-S118.
- 39. Preskorn, S.H. J. Clin. PsychiatryPsychiatry 1997, 58, 6 (Suppl.), 3-8.
- 40. Wheatley, D.P.; van Moffaert, M.; Timmerman, L.; Kremer, C.M. J. Clin. *Psychiatry* **1998**, *59*, 306-312.
- 41. Harvey, A.T.; Rudolph, R.L.; Preskorn, S.H. *Arch Gen Psychiatry* **2000**, *57*, 502-509.
- 42. Feighner, J.P. J. Clin. Psychiatry 1995, 56, 574-579.
- Bymaster, F.P.; Beedle, E.E.; Findlay, J.; Gallagher, P.T.; Krushinski, J.H.; Mitchell, S.; Robertson, D.W.; Thompson, D.C.; Wallace, L.; Wong, D.T. *Bioorg. & Med. Chem. Lett.* 2003, 13, 4477-4480.
- 44. http://www.cymbalta.com/index.jsp (June, **2006**).
- 45. Norton, P.A.; Zinner, N.R.; Yalcin, I.; Bump, R.C. J. Am. Obstet. Gynecol. 2002, 187, 40-48.
- 46. Detke, M.J.; Lu, Y.; Goldstein, D.J.; McNamara, R.K.; Demitrack, M.A. J. *Psychiatr. Res.* **2002**, *36*, 383.
- 47. Preskorn, S.H.; Ross, R.; Stanga, C.Y. *Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology*. Springer-Verlag: Berlin, **2004**, *157*, (Antidepressants), 241-262.
- 48. Nutt, D., Forshall, S., Bell, C., Rich, A., Sandford, J., Nash, J., Argyropoulos, S. *Eur. Neuropharmacol.* **1999**, *9*, 3 (Suppl.), S81-S86.
- 49. Lemberger, L.; Fuller, R.W.; Zerbe, R.L. *Clinical Neuropharmacology* **1985**, *8*, 4, 299-317.
- 50. Blier, P., de Montigny, C., Chaput, Y. J. *Clin. Psychiatry.* **1990**, *51*, 4 (Suppl.), 14-20.
- 51. Shaw, D.M.; Camps, F.E.; Eccleston, E.G. Bri. J. Psychiat. **1967**, 113, 1407-1411.

- 52. Lloyd, K.G.; Farley, I.J.; Deck, J.H.H. Adv. Biochem. Psychopharmacol. **1974**, *11*, 387-397.
- 53. http://www.driesen.com/ssrireuptake.jpg (June, **2006**).
- 54. Goodman, W.K.; Price, L.H.; Rasmussen, S.A.; Delgado, P.L.; Heninger, G.R.; Charney, D.S. Arch. Gen. Psychiatry **1989**, 46, 36-44.
- 55. Lecrubier, Y.; Bakker, A.; Dunbar, G.; Judge, R. *Acta Psychiatr. Scand.* **1997**, *95*, 145-152.
- 56. Stein, M.B.; Liebowitz, M.R.; Lydiard, R.B.; Pitts, C.D.; Bushnell, W.; Gergel, I. *JAMA* **1998**, 280, 780-783.
- 57. Preskorn, S.H. J. Clin. Psychiatry **1994**, 55, 9A (Suppl.), 6-22.
- 58. Carlsson, A.; Lindqvist, M. J. Pharm. Pharmacol. 1969, 21, 160-164.
- 59. Preskorn, S.H.; Fast, G.A. J. Clin. Psychiatry 1991, 52, 6 (Suppl.), 23-33.
- 60. Preskorn, S.H.; Burke, M. J. Clin. Psychiatry 1992, 53, 9 (Suppl.), 5-18.
- 61. Wade, A.; Lepola, U.; Flicker C.; Sloth-Nielsen, M. *Eur. Neuropsychopharmacol.* **2001**, *11*, 3 (Suppl.), S231.
- 62. Rapaport, M.H.; Bose, A.; Zheng, H. Eur. Psychiatry 2002, 17, 1 (Suppl.), 97.
- 63. Hoyer, D.; Clarke, D.E.; Fozard, J.R.; Hartig, P.R.; Martin, G.R.; Mylecharane, E.J.; Saxena, P.R.; Humphrey, P.P. *Pharmacol. Rev.* **1994**, *46*, 157-203.
- 64. Roth, B.L. Ann. Clin. Psychiatry 1994, 6, 67-78.
- 65. Preskorn, S.H. Outpatient management of depression. Proffesional Communications, Caddo, OK, **1999** (Available on the website www.preskorn.com).
- 66. Milne, R.J.; Goa, K.L. *Drugs* **1991**, *41*, 450-477.
- 67. de Vries, M.H.; Raghoebar, M.; Mathlener, I.S.; van Harten, J. *Ther. Drug Monit.* **1992**, *14*, 493-498.
- 68. Preskorn, S.H. J. Clin. Psychiatry **1993**, 54, 9 (Suppl.), 14-34.
- 69. Preskorn, S.H. Clinical pharmacology of selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors. Proffesional Communications, Caddo, OK, **1996** (Available on the website www.preskorn.com).

- 70. Sternbach, H. Am. J. Psychiatry 1991, 148, 705-713.
- Janicak, P.G.; Davis, J.M.; Preskhorn, S.H.; Ayd, F.J. Jr. *Principles and practice of psychopharmacotherapy*. Lippincott, Williams and Wilkins: Philadelphia, 2001.
- 72. Altshuler, L.L.; Cohen, L.S.; Moline, M.L. Postgrad. Med. Special Report 2001, 1-115.
- 73. Gupta, S.; Masand, P.S.; Rangwani, S. Pbstet. Gyneco. Surv. 1998, 53, 733-736.
- 74. Ueda, N.; Yishimura, R.; Shinkai, K.; Terao, T.; Nakamura, J. *Psychiatry Res.* **2001**, *104*, 259-264.
- 75. Marcus, E.R.; Bradley, S.S. *Psychiatr. Clin. North Am.* **1990**, *13*, 209-214.
- 76. Modell, J.G.; Katholi, C.R.; Modell, J.D.; DePalma, R.L.*Clin. Pharmacol. Ther.* **1997**, *61*, 476-487.
- 77. Montejo-Gonzales, A.L.; Llorca, G.; Izquierdo, J.A. J. Sex Marital Ther. **1997**, 23, 176-194.
- 78. Herran, A.; Palacios-Araus, L.; Vazquez-Barquero, J.L.; Diez-Manrique, J.F. J. *Clin. Psychopharmacol.* **1997**, *17*, 67-68.
- 79. FDA Public Health Advisory: Suicidality in Children and Adolescents Being Treated with Antidepressant Medications. Oct. 15 (http://www.fda.gov/cder/drug/antidepressants/SSRIPHA200410.htm).
- 80. Lock, J.M.; Walker, L.R.; Rickert, V.I.; Katzman, D.K. *J. Adolesc. Health* **2005**, *36*, 92-93.
- 81. Childers, W.E.; Robichaud, A.J. Recent Advances in Selective Serotonergic Agents. In *Annual Reports in Medicinal Chemistry* **2005**, *40*, 17-33.
- 82. Larsen, M.B.; Fjorback, A.W.; Wiborg, O. *BiochemistryBiochemistry* **2006**, *45*, 1331-1337.
- Ramamoorthy, S.; Bauman, A.L.; Moore, K.R.; Han, H.; Yang-Geng, T.; Chang, A.S.; Ganapathy, V.; Blakely, R.D. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 1993, 90, 2542-2546.
- 84. Rudnick, G.; Clark, J. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1993, 1144, 249-263.
- 85. Rasmussen, S.G.F.; Gether, U. *Biochemistry* **2005**, *44*, 3494-3505.

- 86. Reizer, J.; Reizer, A.; Saier, M.H., Jr. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1994, 1197, 133.
- 87. Ravna, A.W.; Sylte, I.; Kristiansen, K.; Dahl, S. *Bioorg. & Med. Chem.* 2006, 14, 666-675.
- 88. Gonzalez-Heydrich, J.; Peroutka, S. J. Clin. Psychiatry 1990, 51, 4 (Suppl.), 5-12.
- Glennon, R.A.; Dukat, M. Serotonin Receptor Subtypes. In *Psychopharmacology: The Fourth Generation of Progress*. Bloom, F.E.; Kupfer, D.J. (Eds.). Raven Press: New York, **1995**.
- 90. Nestler, E.J.; Hyman, S.E.; Malenka, R.C. *Molecular Pharmacology: A Foundation for Clinical Neuroscience.* McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc.: New York, **2001**.
- 91. Meltzer, H.Y. Neuropsychopharmacol. 1999, 21, 679-681.
- 92. Broekkamp, C.L.; Leysen, D.; Peeters, B.W.; Pinder, R.M. J. Med. Chem. 1995, 38, 4615-4633.
- 93. Blier, P.; deMontigny, C. Trends Pharmacol. Sci. 1994, 15, 220-226.
- 94. Hamon, M. Trends Pharmacol. Sci. 1994, 15, 36.
- 95. Woolley, M.L.; Marsden, C.A.; Fone, K.C.F. Curr. Drug Targets CNS and Neurolog. Disorders 2004, 3, 59-79.
- 96. Barnes, N.M.; Sharp, T. Neuropharmacol. 1999, 38, 1083-1152.
- 97. Barker, N. (Ed.). 5-HT Receptors and their Ligands. *Tocris Reviews*. 2003, 25, 1-12.
- 98. Albert, P.R.; Zhou, Q.Y.; Van Tol, H.H.M.Bunzou, J.R.; Cirelli, O. *J. Biol. Chem.* **1990**, *265*, 5825-5832.
- 99. Fujiwara, Y.; Nelson, D.L.; Kashihara, K.; Varga, E.; Roeske, W.R.; Yamamura, H.I. *Life Sci.* **1990**, *47*, PL127-PL132.
- 100. Goldberg, H.L.; Finnerty, R.J. Am. J. Psychiatry 1979, 136, 1184-1187.
- Tollefson, G.D; Lancaster, S.P.; Montague-Clouse, J. *Psychopharmacol. Bull.* 1991, 27, 163-170.
- 102. Othmer, E.; Othmer, S.C. J. Clin. Psychiatry 1987, 48, 201-203.

- Heisler, L; Chu, H.M.; Brennan, T.; Danao, J.; Preetpaul, B.; Parsons, L.; Tecott, L. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 1998, 95, 15049-15054.
- 104. Blier, P.; Bergeron, R. J. Clin. Psychiatry 1998, 59, 5 (Suppl.), 16-23.
- 105. Schechter, L.E.; Dawson, L.A.; Harder, J.A. Curr. Pharm. Des. 2002, 8, 139-145.
- 106. Slassi, A. Curr. Topics Med. Chem. 2002, 2, 559-574.
- 107. Villalon, C.M.; Centurion, D.; Valdivia, L.F.; de vries, P.; Saxena, P.R. *Curr. Vascular Pharmacol.* **2003**, *1*, 71-84.
- Hartig, P.R. Molecular Biology and Transductional Characteristics of 5-HT Receptors. In Serotonergic Neurons and 5-HT Receptors in the CNS. Baumgarten, H.; Gohtert, M. (Eds.). Springer-Verlag: New York, 1997, 129, 175.
- Saltzman, A.G.; Morse, B.; Whitman, M.M.; Ivanshchenko, Y.; Jaye, M.; Felder, S. Biochem. Biophys. Res Commun. 1991, 181, 1469-1478.
- Herndon, J.L.; Glennon, R.A. Serotonin Receptors, Agents and Actions. In Drug Design, Molecular Modeling and the Sciences. Kozikowski, A. (Ed.). Raven Press: New York, 1993, 167-212.
- 111. Zifa, E.; Fillion, G. Pharmacol. Rev. 1992, 44, 401-458.
- 112. Brea, J.; Rodrigo, J.; Carrieri, A.; Sanz, F.; Cadavid, M.; Enguix, M.; Villazóm, M.; Mengod, G., Caro, Y.; Masaguer, C.; Raviña, E.; Centeno, N.; Carotti, A.; Loza, M. J. Med. Chem. 2002. 45, 54-71.
- 113. Chopin, P.; Briley, M. Trends Pharmacol. Sci. 1987, 8, 383-388.
- 114. Reynolds, R. J. Clin. Psychiatry 1997, 58, 89.
- Schmuk, K.; Ullmer, C.; Kalkman, H.O.; Probet, A.; Lubbert, H. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 1996, 8, 959-967.
- 116. Kalkman, H.O. Life Sci. 1994, 54, 641-644.
- 117. Kennett, G.A. Curr. Opin. Invest. Drugs 1993, 2, 317-362.
- 118. Leibowitz, S.F.; Alexander, J.T. Biol. Psychiatry 1998, 44, 851-864.
- 119. Dourish, C.T. Obes. Res. 1995, 3, 449S-462S.

- 120. Sabb, A.L.; Vogel, R.L.; Welmaker, G.S.; Sabalski, J.E.; Coupet, J.; Dunlop, J.; Rosenzweig-Lipson, S.; Harrison, B. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **2004**, *14*, 2603-2607.
- 121. Smith, B.M.; Smith, J.M.; Tsai, J.H.; Schultz, J.A.; Gilson, C.A.; Estrada, S.A.; Chen, R.R.; Clark, D.M.; Prieto, E.M.; Gallardo, C.S.; Sengupta, D.; Thomsen, W.J.; Saldana, H.R.; Whelan, K.T.; Menzaghi, F.; Webb, R.R.; Beeley, N.R.A. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **2005**, *15*, 1467-1470.
- 122. Costall, B.; Naylor, R.J. Curr. Drug Targets CNS and Neurol. Disorders 2004, 3, 27-37.
- 123. Kilpatrick, G.J.; Bunce, K.T.; Tyers, M.B. Med. Res. Rev. 1990, 10, 441-475.
- 124. Tapia, I.; Alonso-Cires, L.; Lopez-Tudanca, P.L.; Mosquera, R.; Labeaga, L.; Innerarity, A.; Orjales, A. J. Med. Chem. **1999**, 42, 2870-2880.
- 125. Muller-Lissner, S.A.; Fumagalli, I.; Bardhan, K.D.; Pace, R.; Pecher, E.; Nault, B.; Ruegg, R. *Ailment Pharmacol. Ther.* **2001**, *15*, 1655-1666.
- 126. Grailhe, R.; Grabtree, G.W.; Hen, R. Eur. J. Pharmacol. 2001, 418, 157-167.
- 127. Matthes, H. Boschert, V.; Amlaiky, N.; Grailhe, R.; Plassant, J.L.; Muscatelli, F.; Mattei, M.G.; Hen, R. *Mol. Pharmacol.* **1993**, *43*, 313-319.
- 128. Meltzer, H.Y. Neuropsychopharmacol. 1999, 21, 106S-155S.
- 129. Glatt, C.E.; Snowman, A.M.; Sibley, D.R.; Snyder, S.H. *Mol. Med.* **1995**, *1*, 398-406.
- 130. Leopoldo, M. Curr. Med. Chem. 2004, 11, 629-661.
- Orus, L.; Perez-Silanes, S.; Oficialdegui, A.-M.; Martinez-Esparza, J.; Del Castillo, J.-C.; Mourelle, M.; Langer, T.; Guccione, S.; Donzella, G.; Krovat, E. M.; Poptodorov, K.; Lasheras, B.; Ballaz, S.; Hervias, I.; Tordera, R.; Del Rio, J.; Monge, A. J. Med. Chem. 2002; 45, 4128-4139.
- 132. Orjales, A.; Mosquera, R.; Toledo, A.; Pumar, M. C.; Garcia, N.; Cortizo, L.; Labeaga, L.; Innerarity, A. J. Med. Chem. **2003**, 46, 5512-5532.
- Perez, M., Pauwels, P., Pallard-Sigogneau, I., Fourrier, C., Chopin, P., Palmier, C., Colovray, V., Halazy, S. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* 1998, 8, 3423-3428.

- 134. Martinez-Esparza, J.; Oficialdegui, A.-M.; Perez-Silanes, S.; Heras, B.; Orus, L.; Palop, J.-A.; Lasheras, B.; Roca, J.; Mourelle, M.; Bosch, A.; Del Castillo, J.-C.; Tordera, R.; Del Rio, J.; Monge, A. J. Med. Chem. 2001; 44; 418-428.
- Martinez, J.; Perez, S.; Oficialdegui, A.M.; Heras, B.; Orus, L.; Villanueva, H.;
 Palop. J.A.; Roca, J.; Mourelle, M.; Bosch, A.; Del Castillo, J.C.; Laceras,
 B.; Tordera, R.; del Rio, J.; Monge, A. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* 2001, *36*, 55-66.
- Oficialdegui, A.M.; Martinez, J.; Perez, S.; Heras, B.; Irurzun, M.; Palop, J.A.; Tordera, R.; Laceras, B.; del Rio, J.; Monge, A. *Il Fármaco* 2000, 55, 345-353.
- 137. Takeuchi, K.; Kohn, T.J.; Honigschmidt, N.A.; Rocco, V.P.; Spinazze, P.G.; Koch, D.J.; Atkinson, S.T.; Hertel, L.W.; Nelson, D.L.; Wainscott, D.B.; Ahmad, A.J.; Shaw, J.; Threlkeld, P.G.; Wong, D.T. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.Lett.* 2003, 13, 2393–2397.
- Takeuchi, K.; Kohn, T.J.; Honigschmidt, N.A.; Rocco, V.P.; Spinazze, P.G.; Koch, D.J.; Nelson, D.L.; Wainscott, D.B.; Ahmad, L.J.; Shaw, J.; Threlkeld, P.G.; Wong, D.T. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* 2003, 11, 1903-1905.
- Mewshaw, R.E.; Meagher, K.L.; Zhou, P.; Zhou, D.; Shi, X.; Scerni, R.; Smith, D.; Schechter, L.E.; Andree, T.H. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* 2002, *12*, 307-310.
- 140. Meagher, K.; Mewshaw, R.E.; Evrard, D.A.; Zhou, P.; Sminth, D.L.; Scerni R.; Spangler. T.; Abulhawa, S.; Shi, X.; Schechter, L.E.; Andree, T.H. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* 2001, 11, 1885-1888.
- 141. Zlatovic, M.V.; Sukalovic, V.V.; Schneider, C.; Roglic, G.M. *Bioorg. & Med. Chem.* **2006**, *14*, 2994-3001.
- 142. Takeuchi, K.; Kohn, T.J.; Honigschmidt, N.A.; Rocco, V.P.; Spinazze, P.G.; Hemrick-Luecke, S.K.; Thompson, L.K.; Evans, D.C.; Rasmussen, K.; Koger, D.; Lodge, D.; Martin, L.J.; Shaw, J.; Threlkeld, P.G. and Wong, D.T. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **2006**, *16*, 2347–2351.
- 143. Boot, J.R.; Boulet, S.L.; Clark, B.P.; Cases-Thomas, M.J.; Delhaye, L.; Diker, K.; Fairhurst, J.; Findlay, J.; Gallagher, P.T.; Gilmore, L.; Harris, J.R.; Masters, J.J.; Mitchel, S.N.; Naik, M.; Simmonds, R.G.; Smith, S.M.; Richards, S.J.; Timms, G.H.; Whatton, M.A.; Wolfe, C.N.; Wood, V.A. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **2006**, *16*, 2714-2718.

- 144. Zhou, J.; Klab, T.; Johnson, K.M.; Giberson, K.M.; Kozikowski, A.P. Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett. 2005, 15, 2461-2465.
- 145. Meltzer, H.Y. J. Clin. Psychiatry 1994, 55, 9 (Suppl. B), 47-52.
- 146. Sharma, V.; Bhandari, K.; Chatterjee, S.; Satyanarayana, K. *Indian J. Chem.* **1994**, *33*, 393-396.
- 147. Dorsey, J.M.; Miranda, M.G.; Cozzi, N.V.; Pinney, K.G. *Bioorg. & Med. Chem.* 2004, *12*, 1483-1491.
- 148. Robertson, D; Jones, N.; Swarzendruber, J.; Yang, K.; Wong, D. J. Med. Chem. 1988, 31, 185-189.
- 149. Robertson, D.W.; Krushinski, J.H.; Fuller, R.W.; Leander, J.D. J. Med. Chem. 1988, 31, 1412-1417.
- 150. Zajdel, P.; Subra, G.; Bojarski, A.J.; Duszynska, B.; Pawlowski, M.; Martinez, J. *J. Comb. Chem.* **2004**, *6*, 761-767.
- Bojarski, A.J.; Kowalski, P.; Kowalska, T.; Duszynska, B.; Charakchieva-Minol, S.; Tatarczynka, E.; Klodzinska, A.; Chojnacka-Wojcik, E. *Bioorg. & Med. Chem.* 2002, *10*, 3817-3827.
- 152. Andres, J.I.; Alcazar, J.; Alonso, J.M.; Diaz, A.; Fernandez, J.; Gil, P.; Iturrino, L.; Matesanz, E.; Meert, T.F.; Megens, A.; Sipido, V.K. *Bioorg & Med. Chem. Lett.* 2002, 12, 243-248.
- Chang-Fong, J.; Addo, J.; Dukat, M.; Smith, C.; Mitchell, N.A.; Herrick-Davis, K.; Teitler, M.; Glennon, R.A. *Bioorg. & Med. Chem. Lett.* 2002, *12*, 155-158.
- 154. Raviña, E.; Casariego, I.; Masaguer, C.F.; Fontenla, J.A.; Montenegro, G.Y.; Rivas, M.E.; Loza, M.I.; Enguix, M.J.; Villazon, M.; Cadavid, M.I.; Demontis, G.C. J. Med. Chem. **2000**, 43, 4678-4693.
- 155. Raviña, E.; Negreira, J.; Cid, J.; Masaguer, C.F.; Rosa, E.; Rivas, M.E.; Fontenla, J.A.; Loza, M.I.; Tristan, H.; Cadavid, M.I.; Sanz, F.; Lozoya, E.; Carotti, A.; Carrieri, A. J. Med. Chem. 1999, 42, 2774-2797.
- 156. McDougle, C., Kresh, L., and Posey, D. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 2000, 30, 427-435.
- 157. Larkin, M. Lancet. 1997, 349, 186.
- 158. Volkmar, F. J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry 2001, 30, 80-87.

- 159. Gordon, C. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 2000, 30, 347-348.
- 160. King, B. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 2000, 30, 439-445.
- 161. Martin, A.; Koenig, K.; Anderson, G.; Scahill, L. J. Autism Dev. Disord. 2003, 33, 77-85.
- 162. Tsai, L. Psychosom. Med. 1999, 61, 651-665.
- 163. Stewart, M.S. Synthesis of Bivalent Fluoxetine Homologues as Potential Serotonin Selective Reuptake Inhibitors. Undergraduate Honors Thesis. Baylor University, Waco, TX, 2004.
- 164. Mitsunobu, O. Synthesis 1981, 1-28.
- 165. Kiankarimi, M.; Lowe, R.; McCarthy, J.R.; Whitten, J.P. *Tet. Lett.* **1999**, *40*, 4497-4500.
- 166. Smith, M.B.; March, J. March's Advanced Organic Chemistry: Reactions, Mechanisms, and Structure. 5th Ed. Wiley & Sons: New York, 2001.
- 167. Carey, F.A.; Sundberg, R.J. Advanced Organic Chemistry, Part B: Reactions and Synthesis. 3rd Ed. Plenum Press: New York, **1990**.
- 168. Doyle, M.P.; Bosch, R.J.; Seites, P.G. J. Org. Chem. 1978, 43, 21, 4120-4125.
- Silverstein, R.M.; Webster, F.X. Spectrometric Identification of Organic Compounds. 6th Ed. John Wiley & Sons: New York, **1998**.
- 170. Jirkovsky, I.; Santroch, G.; Baudy, R.; Oshiro, G. J. Med. Chem. **1987**, *30*, 388-394.
- 171. Vollhardt, K.P.; Schore, N. Organic Chemistry: Structure and Function. 3rd Ed.
 W. H. Freeman and Company: New York, 1998.
- 172. Chakraborti, A.K.; Kondaskar, A.; Rudrawar, S. *Tetrahedron* **2004**, *60*, 9085–9091.
- 173. Duprez, V.; Heumann, A. Tet. Lett. 2004, 45, 5697–5701.
- 174. Dandapani, S.; Curran, D.P. J. Org. Chem. 2004, 69, 8751-8757.
- 175. Dandapani, S.; Curran, D.P. Chem. Eur. J. 2004, 10, 3130-3138.
- 176. Simon, C.; Sandor, H.; Sandro, M. J. Heterocycl. Chem. 1997, 34, 349.

- 177. Hughes, D.L. Org. Reactions 1992, 42, 335-656.
- 178. Barret, A.G.M.; Roberts, R.S.; Schroder, J. Org. Lett. 2000, 2, 2999-3001.
- 179. Takacs, J.M.; Xu, Z.; Jiang, X.; Leonov, A.P.; Theriot, G.C. Org. Lett. 2002, 4, 3843-3845.
- 180. Krishnan, S.; Schreiber, S.L. Org. Lett. 2004, 6, 4021-4024.
- Personal communication from Enrique Raviña, Ph.D. Universidad de Santiago de Compostela, Spain, 2002.
- 182. Tsunoda, T.; Yamamiya, Y.; Ito, S. Tet. Lett. 1993, 34, 1639-1642.
- Chaplin, David J.; Hill, Sally A. Int. J. Radiation Oncology Biol. Phys., 2002, 54 (5), 1491-1496.
- 184. Tozer, Gillian M.; Prise, Vivien E.; Wilson, John; Cemazar, Maja; Shan, Siqing; Dewhirst, Mark W.; Barber, Paul R.; Vojnovic, Borivoj; Chaplin, David J. Cancer Research, 2001, 61 (17), 6413-6422.
- 185. Garner, A. P.; Paine, M. J. I.; Rodriguez-Crespo, I.; Chinje, E. C.; Ortiz de Montellano, P.; Stratford, I. J.; Tew, D. G.; Wolf, C. R. *Cancer Research*, 1999, 59, 1929-1934.
- 186. Chinje, E. C.; Cowen, R. L.; Feng, J.; Sharma, S. P.; Wind, N. S.; Harris, A. L.; Stratford, I. J. *Molecular Pharmacology*, **2003**, *63* (6), 1248-1255.
- 187. Hua, J.; Sheng, Y.; Pinney, K. G.; Garner, C. M.; Kane, R. R.; Prezioso, J. A.; Pettit, G. R.; Chaplin, D. J.; Edvardsen, K. Anticancer Research, 2003, 23, 1433-1440.
- 188. Thorpe, Phillip E.; Chaplin, David J.; Blakey, David C. *Cancer Research*, **2003**, 63, 1144-1147.
- 189. Hadimani, Mallinath B. Doctoral Dissertation entitiled, "Studies Toward the Discovery of New Classes of Privileged Molecules as Colchicine-Site Binding Ligands for Tubulin: Structure-Based Design, Synthesis and Bioactivity of Small Ligands Targeted at Tumor Vasculature," Pinney Research Group, Baylor University. Oct. 2004.
- 190. Blakey, David C.; Ashton, Susan E.; Westwood, F. Russell; Walker, Mike; Ryan, Anderson J. Int. J. Radiation Oncology Biol. Phys., 2002, 54 (5), 1497-1502.

- 191. Pettit, George R.; Moser, Bryan R.; Boyd, Michael, R.; Schmidt, Jean M.; Pettit, Robin K.; Chapuis, Jean-Charles. Anti-Cancer Drug Design, 2001, 16, 185-193.
- 192. Griggs, J.; Hesketh, R.; Smith, GA.; Brindle, KM.; Metcalfe, JC.; Thomas, GA.; Williams, ED. *British Journal of Cancer*, **2001**, *84* (6), 832-835.
- 193. Patterson, LH.; McKeown, SR. British Journal of Cancer, **2000**, 83 (12), 1589-1593.
- 194. Harrod, Virginia Lynn. Doctoral Dissertation entitled, "Modulating Bioreductive Drug Activity with Antivascular Agents," University of Texas Health Science Center at Houston Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences. Aug. 1998.
- 195. Sheldrick, G.M. SHELXTL, version 6.10; Bruker AXS, Inc.: Madison, WI, 2000.
- 196. Miranda, M.G.; Norton, E.J.; Feazell, R.P.; Klausmeyer, K.K.; Pinney, K.G. J. Chem. Crystallogr. Accepted for Publication (December 2005). Published on-line, March 2006.
- 197. Hamel, E. Cell Biochem. Biophys. 2003, 38, 1-22.
- 198. Hamel, E.; Lin, C.M. Biochem. Pharmacol. 1983, 1983, 3864-3867.
- 199. Skehan, P.; Storeng, R.; Scudiero, D.; Monks, A.; McMahon, J.; Vistica, D.; Warren, J.T.; Bokesch, H.; Kenney, S.; Boyd, M.R. *J. Natl. Cancer Inst.* 1990, 82, 1107-1112.
- 200. Zelinsky, N.D. Russ. Chem. Bull. Int. Ed. 2000, 49, 1640-1641.
- 201. X-Ray Crystallographic analysis was carried out by Rodney P. Feazell, Department of Chemistry and Biochemistry, Baylor University, Waco, TX, 2004.
- 202. Monk K.A.; Siles, R; Hadimani, M.B.; Mugabe, B.E.; Ackley, J.F.; Studerus, S.W.; Edvardsen, K.; Trawick, M.L.; Garner, C.M.; Rhodes, M.R.; Pettit, G.R.; Pinney, K.G. *Bioorg. & Med. Chem.* 2006, 14, 3231–3244.
- 203. http://pdsp.cwru.edu/pdsp.htm (June, **2006**).
- 204. http://kidb.cwru.edu/nimh/5ht.php (June, **2006**).
- 205. http://kidb.cwru.edu/nimh/transpor.php (June, 2006).
- 206. Siemann, D. (Ed.). Vascular-Targeted Therapies in Oncology. Wiley, 2006.